COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

YUKON HOSPITAL CORPORATION

&

THE PUBLIC SERVICE ALLIANCE OF CANADA LOCAL Y025

Term: September 1, 2019 to August 31, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE 1 | PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT | 5 |
|------------|--|-----|
| ARTICLE 2 | INTERPRETATION AND DEFINITIONS | 6 |
| ARTICLE 3 | APPLICATION | .10 |
| ARTICLE 4 | MANAGEMENT RIGHTS | .11 |
| ARTICLE 5 | RECOGNITION AND SCOPE | .12 |
| ARTICLE 6 | EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVES | .13 |
| ARTICLE 7 | USE OF EMPLOYER FACILITIES | .14 |
| ARTICLE 8 | UNION MEMBERSHIP AND CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES | 15 |
| ARTICLE 9 | INFORMATION | .16 |
| ARTICLE 10 | ESSENTIAL SERVICES DURING LABOUR DISPUTES | .17 |
| ARTICLE 11 | TIME OFF FOR REPRESENTATIVES AND UNION BUSINESS | 18 |
| ARTICLE 12 | NO DISCRIMINATION | .23 |
| ARTICLE 13 | HARASSMENT | .24 |
| ARTICLE 14 | DESIGNATED PAID HOLIDAYS | 25 |
| ARTICLE 15 | SPECIAL LEAVE | .27 |
| ARTICLE 16 | SICK LEAVE | .31 |
| ARTICLE 17 | MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVE | .34 |
| ARTICLE 18 | OTHER LEAVE WITH OR WITHOUT PAY | .39 |
| ARTICLE 19 | EDUCATION LEAVE WITHOUT PAY AND CAREER DEVELOPMENT LEAVE | 47 |
| ARTICLE 20 | SEVERANCE PAY | .51 |
| ARTICLE 21 | HOURS OF WORK | .53 |
| ARTICLE 22 | OVERTIME | .58 |
| ARTICLE 23 | PAY ADMINISTRATION | .61 |
| ARTICLE 24 | TRANSPORTATION COSTS AND TRAVEL TIME | .66 |
| ARTICLE 25 | STAND BY, CALL BACK, REPORTING PAY AND TELEPHONE CALLS | 68 |

| ARTICLE 26 | DISCIPLINE | 71 |
|------------|---|-----|
| ARTICLE 27 | PROCESSING OF GRIEVANCES | 72 |
| ARTICLE 28 | ARBITRATION PROCEDURE | 75 |
| ARTICLE 29 | SAFETY AND HEALTH | 76 |
| ARTICLE 30 | CONSULTATION COMMITTEES | 78 |
| ARTICLE 31 | JOB EVALUATION, CLASSIFICATION AND RECLASSIFICATION | 79 |
| ARTICLE 32 | JOB SECURITY | 81 |
| ARTICLE 33 | SENIORITY | 82 |
| ARTICLE 34 | LAYOFF AND RECALL | 84 |
| ARTICLE 35 | TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE | 88 |
| ARTICLE 36 | JOB POSTINGS, TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS | 90 |
| ARTICLE 37 | WAGE RATES AND POSITION SCHEDULES | 96 |
| ARTICLE 38 | SHIFT PREMIUMS | 97 |
| ARTICLE 39 | EMPLOYEE BENEFITS | |
| ARTICLE 40 | PENSION PLAN | 101 |
| ARTICLE 41 | YUKON BONUS | |
| ARTICLE 42 | REGISTRATION FEES | 103 |
| ARTICLE 43 | PROBATIONARY AND FAMILIARIZATION PERIOD EMPLOYEES | 104 |
| ARTICLE 44 | REGULAR PART TIME EMPLOYEES | |
| ARTICLE 45 | TERM EMPLOYEES | 108 |
| ARTICLE 46 | CASUAL EMPLOYEES | 110 |
| ARTICLE 47 | RESTRICTIONS ON OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT | 113 |
| ARTICLE 48 | EMPLOYMENT REFERENCES | 114 |
| ARTICLE 49 | CLOTHING | 115 |
| ARTICLE 50 | IMMUNIZATION | 116 |
| ARTICLE 51 | PUBLICATIONS | 117 |
| ARTICLE 52 | EDUCATION ALLOWANCE | 118 |

| 119 |
|-----|
| 120 |
| 121 |
| 122 |
| 123 |
| 126 |
| 127 |
| 128 |
| 129 |
| 132 |
| 133 |
| 134 |
| 135 |
| 136 |
| 137 |
| 139 |
| 140 |
| 142 |
| 143 |
| 144 |
| |

ARTICLE 1 PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT

- 1.01 The purpose of this Collective Agreement is to maintain harmonious and mutually beneficial relationships between the Employer, the employees, and the Union, to set forth certain terms and conditions of employment relating to pay, hours of work, employee benefits, and general working conditions affecting employees covered by the Collective Agreement and to ensure that all reasonable measures are provided for the safety and occupational health of the employees.
- 1.02 The parties to this Collective Agreement share a desire to maintain and/or improve the quality of the health care service provided to the people of the Yukon and to promote their well being, and the well being and efficiency of the employees. Accordingly, the parties are determined to establish, within the framework provided by law, an effective working relationship at all levels in which members of the bargaining unit are employed.

ARTICLE 2 INTERPRETATION AND DEFINITIONS

- 2.01 (a) "Abandonment" means the failure of an employee to report for work for five (5) consecutive scheduled working days without informing the Employer of the reason for their absence. The presumption of abandonment shall be reconsidered by the Employer upon presentation of evidence of reasonable grounds for the employee's failure to contact the Employer either in person or by some other means.
 - (b) "Allowance" means compensation payable to an employee for the performance of special or additional duties.
 - (c) "Bargaining Unit" is the unit of employees for which the Union is recognized as the bargaining agent in Clause 5.01.
 - (d) "Classification" means the level allocated, in accordance with the Employer's classification plan, to a particular position or group of positions for the purpose of determining rates of pay.
 - (e) "Consultation" means a process of joint deliberations with the objective being that the parties disclose all relevant information and engage in rational and informed discussion on the topics. While the consultation process is intended to assist the parties in arriving at reasoned and informed decisions, it does not require that agreement must be reached before the parties, or either of them, can exercise their respective rights. The introduction of new or amended policies cannot amend, alter or modify any rights, benefits or privileges provided in this Agreement.
 - (f) "Continuous Service" and "Continuous Employment" mean uninterrupted employment with the Employer, and for employees also includes those periods of time when seniority is accrued or retained under the provisions of Article 33 (Seniority), or severance/interruption of employment of one (1) month or less.
 - (g) "Regular Wages" means straight-time earnings excluding all premium payments and overtime, based on an average 37 ½ hour work week.
 - (h) (i) "Day of Rest" in relation to an employee means a day other than a holiday on which that employee is not ordinarily required to perform the duties of their position other than by reason of their being on leave of absence.
 - (ii) When the first and second or subsequent day of rest is consecutive, "second or subsequent day of rest" is defined as the period immediately following expiration of the first day of rest and ending at the time of commencement of the employee's next regular shift.
 - (i) "Double time" means twice (2X) the straight-time rate.
 - (j) "Employee" means a member of the Bargaining Unit, and the categories of employees are:

- (i) "Regular (indeterminate) full-time employee" means an employee who works the full hours of work specified in Article 21 of the Collective Agreement.
- (ii) "Regular (indeterminate) part-time employee" means an employee whose scheduled work hours are less than those specified in the Collective Agreement for regular full-time employees. The written offer of employment will include the proportion of full-time hours that apply.
- (iii) "Term" employee means an employee who is hired on a temporary basis in excess of three months for a full-time or part-time position, for a specified period of time, to replace an employee on a leave of absence or for limited term work. The period of time shall be clearly stated in a written offer of employment at the time of hiring. Term employees will only be used in situations where there is no reasonable expectation of the position being filled on a regular on-going basis. Consecutive renewals of term appointments will only be made where it is necessary in order to staff for the continuing absence of an employee, or where a special program or project is being extended for a limited period.
- (iv) "Casual" employee is one who is employed for an unspecified period, for use on an on-call basis in situations where the expectation is that the work will not be required for more than three (3) consecutive months.
- (k) "Employer" means the Yukon Hospital Corporation (YHC).
- (I) "Fiscal year" means the period of time from April 1st in one year to March 31st, in the next following year.
- (m) "Grievance" means a complaint in writing that concerns the interpretation, application, administration or operation of the Collective Agreement, submitted by an employee, group of employees, the Union, or the Employer.
- (n) "Headquarters area" means an area within 16 kms, by road, of an employee's work place or within Whitehorse city limits.
- (o) "Holiday" means:
 - (i) The twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at 00:01 hours of a day designated as a paid holiday in the Collective Agreement.
 - (ii) However, in the case of a shift that does not commence and end on the same day, such shift shall be deemed to have been entirely worked;
 - (A) On the day it commenced where half $(\frac{1}{2})$ or more of the hours worked fall on that day; or
 - (B) On the day it terminates where more than half $(\frac{1}{2})$ of the hours worked fall on that day.

- (p) "Layoff" means a cessation of employment as a result of:
 - (i) A lack of, or reduction in, the amount of work required to be performed, or
 - (ii) The reduction or elimination of an activity, service, program, function or department.
- (q) "Leave of Absence" means permission to be absent from duty.
- (r) "May" shall be regarded as permissive. "Shall" and "will" as imperative, and "should" as informative only.
- (s) "Overtime" means:
 - (i) Time worked by full-time Regular and Term employees, in excess of, or outside of, their regular straight-time work period.
 - (ii) Time worked by part-time Regular and Term employees, in excess of, or outside of, a prescheduled shift of seven and one-half (7.5) or more hours, or an average of thirty-seven and one-half hours over the period (number of weeks) in which their posted shift schedule is in effect.
 - (iii) Time worked by casual employees in excess of a prescheduled shift of seven and one-half (7.5) or more hours, or over the average of seventy-five (75) hours of work in a pay period.
- (t) "Rates of Pay" are:
 - (i) "Weekly Rate of Pay" means an employee's annual salary divided by 52.176.
 - (ii) "Bi-weekly Rate of Pay" means an employee's annual salary divided by 26.088.
 - (iii) "Daily Rate of Pay" means:
 - (A) In the case of an employee who is paid an annual salary, their bi-weekly rate of pay divided by ten (10); and
 - (B) In the case of an employee who is paid by the hour, their hourly rate of pay times their normal number of hours worked per day.
 - (iv) "Hourly Rate of Pay" means the annual salary divided by 1956.6.
- (u) "Representative" means an employee who has been elected or appointed as an area Steward or who represents the Union at meetings with management.
- (v) "Resignation" means a voluntary notice given in writing by an employee to the Employer, that the employee is ending their employment, provided that such

notice is not rescinded in writing by the employee within forty-eight hours (48) hours from the time that the written notice was tendered.

- (w) "Spouse" means a person to whom an employee is legally married, or a person with whom an employee has cohabited continuously for more than one year immediately before the date in question, and whom has been identified in writing to the Employer as the employee's spouse, regardless of gender.
- (x) "Straight time rate" means the applicable basic hourly rate of compensation specified in this Agreement, exclusive of allowances.
- (y) "Time and one-half" means one and one-half times (1.5X) the straight-time rate.
- (z) "Union" means the Public Service Alliance of Canada.

ARTICLE 3 APPLICATION

- 3.01 The provisions of this Collective Agreement apply to the Union, the employees and the Employer.
- 3.02 No employee covered by this Agreement shall be required or permitted to make a written or oral Agreement with the Employer or its representatives, which conflicts with the terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

4.01 Except to the extent provided herein, this Collective Agreement in no way restricts the authority of the Employer to operate and manage the hospital.

ARTICLE 5 RECOGNITION AND SCOPE

- 5.01 The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for employees in the classifications included in the bargaining unit certified by the Canada Industrial Relations Board under File #555-3671 on February 21, 1995, amended under File #530-2455 on October 17, 1995, and amended under File #21379-C on September 5, 2000, and amended under File #28279-C on November 4, 2010, including employees in classifications subsequently included in the bargaining unit either by mutual consent of the parties or by an order of the Canada Industrial Relations Board.
- 5.02 The Employer agrees that there shall be no intimidation or discrimination against any employee by reason of their membership in the Union, and the Union agrees that there shall be no intimidation or discrimination on its part towards any employee of the Employer.
- 5.03 The Employer agrees that, given reasonable notice to the Employer by the Union, an accredited representative of the Union may be allowed access to the work premises for the purpose of investigating a grievance or a complaint by an employee or the Union, provided the Union representative requests permission for access directly or through an officer of the local Union. Such permission will not be withheld unreasonably.
- 5.04 Where an accredited representative of the Union enters the work premises as provided in Clause 5.03 above, they shall report to the supervisor of the employee before approaching the employee.

5.05 **Program Transfers**

- (a) In the event that a program is transferred to the Employer from the Yukon Territorial Government, involving employees being transferred into employment with the Employer, within the Union's bargaining unit, the terms, conditions and entitlements that apply to those employees shall be the subject of negotiations with the Union. In the event that the Employer and Union do not resolve those matters the following shall apply.
 - (i) The parties may agree to set the matter over to the next round of collective bargaining when the renewal of this Agreement is being negotiated, in which case the terms, conditions and entitlements set by the Employer will continue to apply until the matter is resolved through the renewal of this Agreement, including any issue of retroactivity; or
 - (ii) Either party may refer the matter to arbitration under the arbitration provisions of this Agreement, in which case the arbitration board will have the authority to act and proceed as an interest arbitrator and, after providing the parties an opportunity to call evidence and make submissions, to set the applicable terms, conditions and entitlements.

ARTICLE 6 EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVES

- 6.01 The Employer acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint or otherwise select employees as representatives.
- 6.02 The Union shall notify the Employer in writing of the name and jurisdiction of its representatives.
- 6.03 (a) A representative shall obtain the permission of their immediate supervisor before leaving their work to investigate employee complaints of an urgent nature, to meet with local management for the purpose of dealing with grievances and to attend meetings called by management. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. Where practicable, the representative shall report to their supervisor before resuming their normal duties.
 - (b) Where practicable, when management requests the presence of a Union representative at a meeting, such request will be communicated to the employee's supervisor.

ARTICLE 7 USE OF EMPLOYER FACILITIES

- 7.01 Reasonable space on bulletin boards in convenient locations will be made available to the Union for the posting of official Union notices. The Union shall endeavor to avoid requests for posting of notices which the Employer, acting reasonably, could consider adverse to its interests or to the interests of any of its representatives. Posting of notices or other materials shall require the prior approval of the Employer, except notices related to the business affairs of the Union, including the names of Union representatives, and social and recreational events. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 7.02 The Employer will also continue its present practice of making available to the Union specific locations on its premises, for the placement of reasonable quantities of literature of the Union

ARTICLE 8 UNION MEMBERSHIP AND CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES

- 8.01 Every employee shall become and remain a member in good standing of the Union, as a condition of employment.
- 8.02 Subject only to the provisions of Section 70(2) of the Canada Labour Code, all employees will be required to sign an authorization for the deduction of Union dues and other amounts designated by the Union. The authorization form will be provided by the Union. The Employer will have all newly hired employees sign the form and a signed copy will be sent to the Union.
- 8.03 The Employer shall deduct from the earnings of each employee in the bargaining unit, the amount of the Union dues or payments in lieu thereof, and other amounts designated by the Union, in accordance with the Union's constitution and (or) by-laws. These deductions shall be made for each bi-weekly payroll period and shall be considered as owing in the period for which they are so deducted.
- 8.04 All authorized deductions shall be remitted to the Union not later than twenty-eight (28) days after the date of deduction, along with a list of names and job titles of those employees from whose earnings such deductions have been made, together with the amounts deducted from each employee.
- 8.05 Before the Employer is obliged to deduct Union dues, the Union must advise the Employer in writing of the amount to be deducted from each employee. The amount so advised shall continue to be the amount to be deducted until changed by further written notice to the Employer by the Union. In all cases, the Union shall provide the Employer with a reasonable notice period to implement any change in deductions.
- 8.06 From the date of the signing of this Agreement and for its duration, no labour organization other than the Union shall be permitted to have membership dues or other monies deducted by the Employer from the earnings of the employees in the bargaining unit.
- 8.07 The annual T-4 slips issued by the Employer to the employees will include the amount of Union dues deducted in the previous taxation year.
- 8.08 The Employer's obligations in relation to these check-off provisions are limited to:
 - (a) Deducting only such sums and for such purposes as are permitted by the law;
 - (b) Making only such deductions as are authorized by written assignments provided by employees, as required by Clause 8.02; and
 - (c) The total of any such deductions cannot exceed the net amounts owing by the Employer to the employee.
- 8.09 The union will indemnify the Employer against all claims, causes of action and damages for liability arising out of the application of this Article, except where such liability arises from an error committed wholly by the Employer.

ARTICLE 9 INFORMATION

- 9.01 (a) The Employer agrees to supply the Union with a biweekly report specifying the name of each bargaining unit employee hired or who ceased to be employed.
 - (b) The Employer agrees to supply the Union with a quarterly report specifying the department/unit and classification applicable to each bargaining unit member.
 - (c) At the time of hire, the Employer will undertake to inform all persons newly appointed to positions in the bargaining unit of the name of the Union representative and their place of work.
- 9.02 (a) The Employer agrees to make available an electronic copy of the Collective Agreement as may be revised pursuant to collective bargaining, for employees to access on the Employer's website via a link on the Employer's home page and internally on SharePoint.
 - (b) Within sixty (60) days of the signing of the Collective Agreement, the Employer shall provide a total of one hundred (100) printed copies for distribution of the Collective Agreement as follows:
 - Four (4) copies to the President of the Yukon Employees Union and one (1) to PSAC;
 - (ii) Ninety-five (95) copies to the Local Y025 President for further distribution to executive members, stewards and members.
- 9.03 When a new employee is hired, the following will form a part of the employee's orientation:
 - (a) The Employer will provide the employee with a copy of the Collective Agreement;
 - (b) The Employer will draw the employee's attention to the compulsory check-off provisions of Article 8, and have the employee sign the required deduction authorization; and
 - (c) The local president of the Union, or their delegate, will be provided with a paidtime period of up to ten (10) minutes with the new employee, scheduled for a mutually convenient time, in which to discuss the Union in the work environment.

ARTICLE 10 ESSENTIAL SERVICES DURING LABOUR DISPUTES

- 10.01 (a) In the event that the parties fail to reach agreement for the renewal of this Agreement, prior to the commencement of a strike or lockout, the parties agree that an Essential Services Agreement must be settled between them. The Essential Services Agreement shall set out the levels of staffing that must be maintained in the event of a collective bargaining dispute. The employees who are to fill positions designated in the Essential Services Agreement are required to report for work and to perform the duties outlined in that Agreement.
 - (b) In the event of an impasse in negotiating an Essential Services Agreement, either party may refer the matter to an arbitrator, selected by agreement between the parties, for a binding resolution. In the event that the parties cannot agree upon the selection of an arbitrator, the Minister of Labour will be asked to appoint one.
 - (c) The Essential Services Agreement shall remain in full force and effect during the term of this Agreement and will be used to determine the levels of staffing that must be maintained in the event of any labour dispute that results in a picket line at the Employer's premises.
 - (d) Employees who refuse to cross a picket line pursuant to their qualified rights under this Article shall not be subject to corrective action for such refusal.
- 10.02 (a) All employees covered by this Agreement shall have the right to refuse to cross a lawful picket line at locations other than the Employer's premises, that does not involve a lawful collective bargaining dispute between the parties to this Agreement. Any employee who relies on this provision and fails to report for duty shall be considered to be absent without pay. Failure to cross a picket line as described in this Article, in carrying out the Employer's business, shall not be considered a violation of this Agreement nor shall it be grounds for corrective action.
 - (b) If an employee encounters such a picket line and promptly reports the matter to the Employer, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to ensure that the employee is deployed elsewhere, so that the employee does not suffer a loss of pay or benefits.
- 10.03 The parties agree that there will be no strike or lockout during the term of this Agreement.
- 10.04 Any employee who participates in an illegal strike against the Employer may be subject to corrective action by the Employer.

ARTICLE 11 TIME OFF FOR REPRESENTATIVES AND UNION BUSINESS

11.01 Canada Industrial Relations Board Hearings

(a) Complaints made to the Canada Industrial Relations Board pursuant to the Canada Labour Code (Part 1).

The Employer will grant leave with pay:

- (i) To an employee who makes a complaint on their own behalf; or
- (ii) To an employee who acts on behalf of an employee making a complaint, or who acts on behalf of the Union making a complaint.

(b) Applications for certification, representations and interventions with respect to applications for certification at the hospital.

Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave without pay:

- (i) To an employee who represents the Union in an application for certification or in an intervention; and
- (ii) To an employee who makes personal representation in opposition to a certification.

(c) **Employee called as a witness:**

The Employer will grant leave with pay:

- (i) To an employee called as witness by the Canada Industrial Relations Board; and
- (ii) Where operational requirements permit, to an employee called as a witness by an employee or the Union.

11.02 Arbitration and Conciliation Board Hearings

- (a) The Employer will grant leave with pay to an employee representing the Union before an arbitrator, conciliation officer, conciliation commissioner or conciliation board.
- (b) The Employer will grant leave with pay to an employee called as a witness by an arbitrator, conciliation officer, conciliation commissioner, conciliation board or the Union.
- (c) The Employer will grant leave with pay to an employee who is a party.
- (d) The Employer will grant leave with pay to the representative of an employee who is a party.

(e) The Employer will grant leave with pay to a witness called by an employee who is a party.

11.03 Grievance Hearings

(a) Employees presenting a grievance:

- (i) An employee who presents a grievance is entitled to be present at the hearing of the grievance at any step in the grievance process, and where the grievance is heard during working hours, they shall be entitled to attend the hearing without loss of pay.
- (ii) Where an employee attends the hearing of their grievance outside their headquarters area, the Employer shall not be liable for any expenses related thereto.

(b) **Employee who acts as representative:**

- (i) Where an employee represents a griever, at a meeting held with the Employer, the Employer will grant time off with pay to the representative when the meeting takes place during normal working hours.
- (ii) Where the meeting occurs outside the representative's headquarters area, any expense incurred by the representative arising out of their attendance at the meeting shall not be borne by the Employer.

(c) **Grievance Investigations:**

Where an employee has asked or is obliged to be represented by the Union in relation to presentation of a grievance and an employee acting on behalf of the Union wishes to discuss the grievance with that employee:

- (i) The employee will, where operational requirements permit, be given reasonable time off with pay for this purpose when the discussion takes place in their headquarters area, and when it takes place outside their headquarters area, reasonable time off with pay for up to one (1) hour and thereafter reasonable leave without pay; and
- (ii) The representative of the employee will, where operational requirements permit, be given reasonable time off with pay for this purpose when the discussion takes place in their headquarters area, and when it takes place outside their headquarters area, reasonable time off with pay for up to one (1) hour and thereafter reasonable leave without pay.

11.04 Contract Negotiation Meetings

(a) Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave without pay to a maximum of four (4) employees from Whitehorse General Hospital, one (1) employee from Watson Lake Community Hospital and one (1) employee from Dawson City Community Hospital for the purpose of attending contract negotiation meetings on behalf of the Union. The Employer agrees that while

employees are attending contract negotiation meetings the Employer shall continue their fringe benefit contributions and the employees shall continue to earn normal credits.

(b) Notwithstanding subsection (a) where the employee has been granted leave without pay to attend the initial contract negotiation meeting on behalf of the Union, the Employer will grant leave without pay to the employee for all subsequent contract negotiation meetings.

11.05 Preparatory Contract Negotiation Meetings

Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave without pay to a reasonable number of employees to attend preparatory contract negotiation meetings.

11.06 While an employee is on leave without pay under the provisions of Clauses 11.04 & 11.05, the Employer shall continue to pay the employee their straight time rate. Upon invoice by the Employer, the Union shall reimburse the Employer for the amounts so paid and the mandatory Employer remittances. In addition, the Employer agrees to continue the employee's fringe benefit contributions and the employee shall continue to earn normal credits.

11.07 Meetings Between Employee Organizations and Management

Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave with pay to a reasonable number of employees who are meeting with management on behalf of the Union.

11.08 Employee Organization Executive Council Meetings and Conventions

Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave without pay to a reasonable number of employees to attend Executive Council meetings and conventions of the Union and the Canadian Labour Congress, meetings of the Board of Directors, Union Component Convention, Yukon Federation of Labour Convention and local executive meetings of an urgent nature. Such leave shall not be unreasonably withheld.

11.09 **Representative Training Courses**

- (a) Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave without pay to employees who exercise the authority of a representative on behalf of the Union to undertake training related to the duties of a representative and/or to travel on Union business.
- (b) Where operational requirements permit, the Employer will grant leave with pay to employees appointed as representatives by the Union to attend training sessions concerning Employer/employee relations sponsored by the Employer.
- (c) Where the request in (a) or (b) is for training that will occur over non-consecutive weeks, the employee shall put in one request for the entire period of the training complete with all dates for the scheduled training identified in the request for such training. The Employer shall treat the request as one request.

11.10 Attendance at Joint Committee Meetings

An employee appointed by the Union to attend meetings of joint committees established in accordance with this Agreement shall receive compensation at their straight time rate for all time spent at these meetings. In the event that this attendance involves the employee working in excess of their regularly scheduled hours of work, the employee may, at their option, be compensated for those excess hours by equivalent time off at the straight time rate, which shall then be treated as compensatory leave pursuant to Article 22.06.

11.11 In the event that an employee is assigned by the Employer to attend a meeting, hearing or other function which is not a normal component of the employee's assigned work duties, the provisions of this Agreement shall apply for the time spent by the employee in these functions. Upon presentation of an appropriate claim with receipts, the Employer shall, within the limits of its travel policy, reimburse the employee for necessary expenses incurred in such attendances, including reasonable travel time.

11.12 Change of Scheduled Shift

- (a) An employee who is required to attend a proceeding pursuant to Clauses 11.01 (a)(i), 11.01 (c)(i) and (ii), or 11.02 (b) or (c), and who has been scheduled to work the evening shift immediately before or after the day shift on the day of the proceeding, shall have their scheduled shift changed to the day shift. In such circumstances, the employee shall then be granted a leave of absence from the day shift on the day of the proceeding.
- (b) Whether the employee will be granted a leave without pay or with pay for the employee's scheduled regular hours of work under Clause (a) above will depend on what type of leave was granted to the employee pursuant to the applicable Article.
- (c) An employee who attends a proceeding pursuant to Clause (a) above at which they are required to spend less than four (4) hours shall report to work for the remainder of the day shift.
- (d) A scheduled shift which is changed pursuant to Clause (a) above shall not attract any extra pay as a result of insufficient notice of shift change.
- (e) An employee, whose scheduled shift is to be changed pursuant to Clause (a) above, shall provide their immediate supervisor with as much advance notice as possible of the day(s) they would be required to attend at the proceeding, with a minimum advance notice of forty-eight (48) hours.

11.13 Leave of Absence for Elected Officials

The Employer agrees to authorize a leave of absence to any employee who is elected to a full-time position with either the Yukon Employee's Union, the Public Service Alliance of Canada or the Yukon Federation of Labour, subject to the following conditions:

- (a) The authorized leave will be for the term of appointment to a maximum of three years. No more than one employee will be granted leave under this provision at one time.
- (b) Upon the expiry of the term of office, the employee will assume the duties of the position held by the employee prior to the leave of absence.

If the employee is re-elected for subsequent terms, they shall continue to be on leave. Upon completion of their term of office the employee will be guaranteed a position at the same level the employee held before their leave.

- (c) If the employee ceases to hold office, the employee will return to the position held by the employee prior to the leave of absence.
- (d) During the leave of absence the Employer will pay 100% of salary and benefits (including pension contributions if permitted pursuant to the provisions of the Yukon Hospital Corporation's Pension Plan) and will invoice the Union for 100% of all and any costs incurred by the Employer on behalf of the employee, in the administration of the collective agreement, during the period of leave.
- (e) During the leave of absence the employee will earn normal leave credits.
- (f) Leave of Absence applications will be submitted to the Employer for processing for administrative purposes only.
- (g) The Union agrees to provide the Employer with three (3) months advance written notice of the commencement and termination of such leave of absence.
- (h) The employee will continue to be governed by the terms of the collective agreement respecting all matters which require the employee to submit documentation to the Employer as they would normally provide, including but not limited to, requests for vacation time-off, time cards, etc.

ARTICLE 12 NO DISCRIMINATION

- 12.01 There shall be no discrimination, interference, restriction, coercion, harassment, intimidation, or any disciplinary action exercised or practiced with respect to an employee by reason of age, race, creed, colour, national origin, ancestry, ethnic or linguistic background, criminal background, political belief or association, religious affiliation, sex, including pregnancy, and pregnancy related conditions, sexual orientation, marital or family status, mental or physical disability or membership or activity in the Union.
- 12.02 (a) Any level in the grievance procedure shall be waived if a person hearing the grievance is the subject of the complaint.
 - (b) If by reason of Clause 12.02 (a) above a level in the grievance procedure is waived, no other level shall be waived except by mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 13 HARASSMENT

- 13.01 (a) The Employer, the employees and the Union recognize the right of all persons employed at the hospital to work in an environment free from unwanted personal harassment, sexual harassment or abuse of authority, and agree that any of the aforementioned actions will not be tolerated in the workplace.
 - (b) Cases of proven personal harassment, sexual harassment or abuse of authority by a person employed in the hospital is considered a disciplinary infraction and will be dealt with as such.
- 13.02 (a) Personal harassment means any improper behavior by a person employed in the hospital that is directed at and offensive to another person employed in the hospital, and which the first person knew or ought reasonably to have known would be unwelcome. Personal harassment comprises objectionable conduct, comment or display that demeans, belittles or causes personal humiliation, or embarrassment to the recipient. This includes harassment as described in Section 14 of the Yukon Human Rights Act.
 - (b) Sexual harassment means any conduct, comment, gesture or contact of a sexual nature:
 - (i) That might reasonably be expected to cause offense or humiliation; or
 - (ii) That might reasonably be perceived as placing a condition of a sexual nature on employment or on any opportunity for training or promotion.
 - (c) Abuse of authority means an individual's improper use of power and authority inherent in the position held, by means of intimidation, threats, blackmail or coercion. This comprises actions which endanger an employee's job, undermine an employee's ability to perform the job or threaten the economic livelihood of an employee. However, it shall not include the legitimate exercise of an individual's supervisory power or authority.
- 13.03 (a) Any level in the grievance procedure shall be waived if a person hearing the grievance is the subject of the complaint.
 - (b) Grievances under this Article will be handled with all possible confidentiality and dispatched by the Union and the Employer.
- 13.04 An alleged offender shall be given notice of the substance of a complaint under this Article and shall be given notice of and be entitled to attend, participate in, and be represented at any grievance hearing or any arbitration under this Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 14 DESIGNATED PAID HOLIDAYS

- 14.01 (a) The following days are designated paid holidays for employees:
 - (i) New Year's Day
 - (ii) Heritage Day
 - (iii) Good Friday
 - (iv) Easter Monday
 - (v) Victoria Day
 - (vi) Aboriginal Day
 - (vii) Canada Day
 - (viii) Discovery Day
 - (ix) Labour Day
 - (x) Thanksgiving Day
 - (xi) Remembrance Day
 - (xii) Christmas Day
 - (xiii) Boxing Day
 - (b) Any day proclaimed by the Government of Canada as a National Holiday or the Yukon Territorial Government as a General Holiday other than a designated paid holiday mentioned in Clause 14.01 (a) above, shall be proclaimed as a designated paid holiday.
 - (c) Where the Government of Canada or the Yukon Territorial Government changes the name of a designated paid holiday mentioned in Clause 14.01 (a) above, the former title shall be deemed to be deleted and the new title of the National Holiday shall be deemed to be inserted into the Collective Agreement.

14.02 Holiday Falling on a Day of Rest

When a day designated as a holiday under Clause 14.01 coincides with an employee's day of rest, the holiday shall be moved to the employee's first working day following their day of rest, or the employee may request and will be given another day off at a mutually agreed date, subject to the following limitation. In the case of designated paid holidays occurring during the periods June 15 through August 31 and December 15 to January 05, the mutually agreeable alternative days may fall within those periods. However, alternative designated holidays from outside those time periods cannot be taken within those time periods.

- 14.03 When a day designated as a holiday for an employee is moved to another day under the provisions of Clause 14.02:
 - (a) Work performed by an employee on the day from which the holiday was moved shall be considered as work performed on a day of rest, and
 - (b) Work performed by an employee on the day to which the holiday was moved, shall be considered as work performed on a holiday.

14.04 **Designated Paid Holidays**

Clause 14.01 (granting of designated holidays) does not apply to an employee who is absent without pay on both the working day immediately preceding and the working day following the designated paid holiday, except in the case of an employee who is granted leave without pay under the provisions of Article 11 (Time Off for Representatives and Union Business), and in respect to whom the Union has certified that the employee was paid by the Union for Union business conducted on the working day immediately preceding and the working day immediately following the designated holiday.

- 14.05 Where a day that is a designated paid holiday for an employee falls within a period of leave with pay, the holiday shall not count as a day of leave.
- 14.06 At the request of the employee, and where operational requirements permit, an employee shall not be required to work both Christmas and New Year's Day.

14.07 **Compensation for Work on a Holiday - Continuous Operation**

An employee who works in a continuous operation, which is one that does not shut down on holidays, shall be compensated as follows:

- (a) When the holiday falls on a day they are not scheduled to work their regular wages for the day designated as the holiday; and
- (b) When they work on a holiday:
 - (i) The employee may choose their regular wages for the day designated as the holiday or another day off at a mutually agreeable time in lieu of their regular wages for the holiday; and
 - (ii) Time and one half $(1 \frac{1}{2})$ for the first four (4) hours of work on the holiday and double time (2T) thereafter.

14.08 **Designated Paid Holiday – Not in a Continuous Operation**

- (a) An employee who is required to work on a designated paid holiday shall be compensated for hours worked at the rate of time and one-half (1 1/2T) for the first four (4) hours and double time (2T) thereafter. This is in addition to the holiday pay provided in Clause 14.01 (a).
- (b) An employee who is required to work on a designated paid holiday following a day of rest on which they also worked and received overtime shall be compensated for hours worked at the rate of double time (2T) for all time worked. This is in addition to the holiday pay provided for in Clause 14.01(a).

14.09 An employee is not eligible to receive designated paid holidays for any period during which they are on pre-retiring leave.

ARTICLE 15 SPECIAL LEAVE

- 15.01 (a) An employee, other than an employee who is on retiring leave, shall be credited with forty five (45) hours, (six (6) days) special leave credits upon commencement of their first year of service and upon commencement of each continuous year of service thereafter up to a maximum of two hundred and twenty five (225) hours (thirty (30) days).
 - (b) Notwithstanding the above, a multiple of less than forty-five (45) hours (six (6) days) may be credited to an employee where such lesser multiple will be necessary to either bring to the maximum or maintain the maximum credit of two hundred and twenty five (225) hours (thirty (30) days).

15.02 (a) **Bereavement Leave:**

- (i) The Employer shall grant an employee special leave with pay for a period of up to thirty-seven and one half $(37 \frac{1}{2})$ hours (five (5) working days), where there is a death in the immediate family, for the purposes set out in Clause (a)(ii) below.
- (ii) The thirty-seven and one half (37 ½) hours (five (5) working days) special leave granted under Clause 15.02 (a)(i) above may be taken by the employee at one of the following times:
 - (A) Immediately following the date of death; or
 - (B) Within a period of thirteen (13) months from the date of death for the purpose of attending a religious or traditional ceremony or event related to the death.
- (iii) In regard to Clause (a) (ii) (B) above, the employee shall be entitled to utilize the total of the thirty-seven and one half (37 ½) hours (five (5) working days) special leave over two (2) separate periods within the thirteen (13) month period. However, the additional special leave for travel purposes which may be granted pursuant to Clause (iv) below may only be taken in conjunction with one of the two separate periods.
- (iv) In addition, an employee may be granted up to thirty (30) hours (four (4) working days) special leave to travel in relationship to special leave granted in (i).
- (v) Immediate family for the purpose of bereavement leave is defined as mother, father, (or alternately step-father, step-mother or foster parent), sister, brother, spouse, son, daughter, step-child or ward of the employee, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, grandparent, grandchild and any relative permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides, or any person permanently residing with the employee who stands in the place of a relative whether or not there is any degree of blood relationship between them.

(vi) A maximum of seven and one-half (7.5) hours of pay per day of paid absence will be provided.

(b) Illness:

- (i) Where an employee is required to care for their sick dependents or a sick person permanently residing in their place of residence, or the employee's sick mother or father, the Employer shall grant special leave with pay up to a maximum of thirty seven and one half (37 ½) consecutive working hours (five (5) days). Special leave shall be granted within the context of the sub-clause for an employee who is required to care for his spouse.
- (ii) Pursuant to (b) (i) above, the Employer may, when they have reasonable cause to believe there is an abuse, request a report from a qualified medical practitioner, to validate the illness of the applicable person referred to in Clause (b) (i) above provided the request is made prior to the employee's return to work.
- (iii) Where a qualified physician, specialist or nurse practitioner certifies that an employee's child up to and including the age of fourteen (14), or a child that is wholly dependent on the employee for support by reason of mental or physical infirmity cannot attend day-care or school in order to avoid the potential of being exposed to an infectious disease, the Employer shall grant special leave with pay up to a maximum of thirty seven and one half (37 1/2) consecutive hours (five (5) consecutive working days) to allow the employee to make alternate arrangements for the care of their child.
- (iv) Where an employee's dependents require assistance to travel to Whitehorse or a facility outside the Yukon to seek emergency medical or dental treatment, and if it is not possible for the employee's dependents to seek treatment or an appointment in the employee's headquarters area, the employee may be granted special leave up to a maximum of fifteen (15) hours (two (2) days) for travel purposes.
- (v) Where medical or dental treatment cannot be scheduled on consecutive days under Clauses 15.02 (b)(iv) or 15.02 (d)(ii), the employee may utilize special leave to cover intervening work days. The Employer may request medical certification.
- (vi) The Employer shall grant an employee special leave with pay for a period of up to thirty seven and one half (37 ½) consecutive hours (five (5) consecutive working days) where the death of a member of the employee's immediate family, as defined in Clause 15.02(a)(v), is imminent. The Employer may request a physician's statement to verify a very serious illness in the employee's immediate family.
- (vii) At the discretion of the Employer, where death appears imminent, an employee may be granted paid leave beyond the maximum specified in

(vi) above, provided the employee has unused special leave credits sufficient for the leave granted. Subject to operational requirements, such requests will not be unreasonably withheld.

(c) Marriage Leave

After the completion of one year's continuous employment with the Employer, an employee who gives the Employer at least five (5) days notice, shall be granted leave with pay up to thirty seven and one half $(37 \frac{1}{2})$ consecutive working hours (5 consecutive working days) on the occasion of the marriage of the employee. Such leave must be applied for within three (3) months of the date of the marriage.

(d) Other Leave

Special leave with pay shall be granted:

- (i) For medical, dental, optometrist and chiropractic, and physiotherapy appointments for the employee or a dependent who is incapable of attending such appointment unaccompanied, and which cannot be arranged outside the employee's working hours, for periods of up to a maximum of three and three quarter (3 ³/₄) hours (1/2 day).
- (ii) Where an employee is required to travel outside of their headquarters area for a medical, dental, optometrist, chiropractic or physiotherapy appointment, when it is not possible for the employee to seek treatment or an appointment in their headquarters area or when the employee is referred to a medical facility outside of their headquarters area, the employee may be granted special leave up to a maximum of thirty seven and one half (37 $\frac{1}{2}$) working hours (five (5) working days).
- (iii) An employee on the occasion of the birth of their child up to a maximum of seven and one half $(7 \frac{1}{2})$ hours (one (1) day). The seven and one-half $(7 \frac{1}{2})$ hours (one (1) day) may be taken within thirty (30) days of the birth of the child.
- (iv) To non-apprentice employees writing Journeyperson Certificate Examinations related to the classification of their position, for periods up to a maximum of fifteen (15) hours (two (2) days) every two (2) years.
- (v) To an employee at anytime, at the employee's option, up to twenty two and one half (22 ½) consecutive working hours (three (3) consecutive working days) to be taken within thirty (30) days of the adoption.
- (vi) The employee shall provide necessary proof of the need for or the utilization of leave in Clauses 15.02 (d) (i), (ii), (iii) (iv), or (v) above, at the request of the Employer.
- (vii) The Employer shall grant an employee special leave with pay, up to the maximum of the employee's unused special leave credits, when the employee is the subject of domestic violence.

- (viii) Provided a request is made in writing at least seven (7) calendar days before the leave, an employee will be eligible for up to three (3) unspecified special leave days in a calendar year. Approval of unspecified special leave requests shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (e) At the discretion of the Employer, special leave with pay may be granted when circumstances not directly attributable to the employee prevent their reporting for duty.
- 15.03 Where an employee has insufficient credits to permit the granting of special leave within the meaning of this Article, leave up to a maximum of thirty seven and one half (37 ½) hours (five (5) days), may, at the discretion of the Employer, be granted, subject to the deduction of such advance leave from any special leave credits subsequently earned.
- 15.04 An employee is not eligible for special leave with pay for any period during which they are on retiring leave, on leave of absence without pay, or under suspension.
- 15.05 (a) When the employment of an employee who has been granted more sick, vacation or special leave with pay than they have earned is terminated by death, the employee is considered to have earned the amount of leave with pay granted to them.
 - (b) (i) When the employment of an employee who has been granted more sick or special leave with pay than they have earned is terminated by lay-off, or for disability the Employer will not recover such sick leave or special leave advanced but not earned from the employee.
 - (ii) If an employee terminated under Clause 15.05 (b) (i) above is subsequently re-employed and their service is considered continuous, sick or special leave advanced but not earned prior to lay-off or termination for disability shall be deducted from any sick or special leave credits subsequently earned.
- 15.06 An employee on leave without pay related to Sick, Long Term Disability, or under Workers' Compensation shall continue as an employee of the Employer on leave status. After two years on leave there shall be no guarantee of return to the position held by that employee prior to the commencement of the leave. If the position has been filled by the Employer, the employee (upon their return to work) will be offered the first available position at an equivalent level for which the employee is qualified.

ARTICLE 16 SICK LEAVE

16.01 Sick Leave Credits

- (a) An employee other than an employee on pre-retiring leave shall earn sick leave credits at the rate of nine point three seven five (9.375) hours (one and one quarter (1 ¼) days) for each calendar month for which they received at least ten (10) day's pay.
- (b) All unused sick leave credits shall be carried over from one year to the next and shall be accumulated indefinitely.

16.02 Granting of Sick Leave

- (a) Subject to the provisions of this Article, an employee who is unable to perform their duties because of illness, injury, or quarantine may be granted sick leave with pay up to the maximum of accumulated, unused sick leave credits, and with the approval of the Employer, an advance of sick leave up to one hundred and twelve and one-half (112 ½) hours (fifteen (15) days).
- (b) Subject to Clause 15.05, in determining the eligibility of an employee for an advance of sick leave, the Employer shall take into account the length of service of the employee, the employment record of the employee, and the capacity of the Employer to secure reimbursement if the advance is not liquidated by future sick leave credits.
- (c) An advance of sick leave credits shall be repaid by deduction from future sick leave earnings, or where the employee's service is terminated before the advance is repaid, by a deduction from compensation otherwise owed to the employee.
- (d) An employee shall be granted sick leave provided that:
 - (i) They have satisfied the Employer as to their entitlement in the manner prescribed in clause 16.02 (e); and
 - (ii) Where the leave is paid leave, they have the necessary sick leave credits, or an advance of sick leave credits has been approved by the Employer.
- (e) Pursuant to (d) above, the Employer may require an employee to provide evidence as to the nature of their illness or injury, or that they are or have been in quarantine by presentation of a medical certificate indicating that, in the judgment of the attending physician, the employee was or is incapable of performing their duties.
- (f) An employee will ordinarily be deemed to have satisfied the requirements of 16.02 (e) if they provide a medical certificate. However, in circumstances where the Employer is not satisfied that the employee is, or was incapable of performing their duties, the Employer may, at the Employer's expense, require the employee to attend a physician of the Employer's choice for a medical examination. The

Employer will provide the employee with the names of two (2) physicians to select from for this purpose. The Employer shall be bound by the advice of this physician as to the ability or inability of the employee to perform their duties.

- (g) The Employer may require an employee to provide a medical certificate from a qualified practitioner of the employee's choice certifying that the employee is able to resume their duties when the reason for absence was due to an illness, injury, or contagious disease. The Employer will only request such a certificate where the Employer has *bona fide* reason to believe that the employee may not be fit to perform their duties.
- 16.03 An employee is not eligible for sick leave with pay for any period during which the employee is on pre-retiring leave, on leave of absence without pay, or under suspension.
- 16.04 (a) An employee who retires from the Employer and who is entitled to an immediate annuity or is entitled to an immediate annual allowance, under the Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan, may convert up to a maximum of thirty-three and one third percent (33 1/3%) of their total earned but unused sick leave credits, to a maximum of four-hundred and fifty (450) hours (sixty (60) days), to a paid pre-retirement leave. Such pre-retirement leave shall be taken during the period immediately prior to the employee's effective date of retirement. At the request of the employee, the provisions of (b) below shall apply to a retiring employee, in lieu of pre-retirement leave.
 - (b) An employee who has been continuously employed for a period in excess of five (5) years, whose employment is terminated for any reason except a disciplinary discharge, may convert up to a maximum of thirty-three and one third percent (33 1/3%) of their total earned but unused sick leave credits to a maximum of fourhundred and fifty (450) hours (sixty (60) days), to a cash payout based on the employee's daily rate of pay at termination.
 - (c) For purposes of Clause 16.04, "earned sick leave" shall be interpreted as including only sick leave earned while the employee is employed by the Employer.
 - (d) An employee who terminates their employment more than once shall be limited, in their entitlement under this Article, to a maximum of four-hundred and fifty (450) hours (sixty (60) days) in total.
- 16.05 (a) Where a person appointed to a position with the Employer is employed elsewhere at the time of the appointment, or who ceased employment elsewhere within a ninety (90) consecutive day period prior to the appointment, with an employer who has entered into a reciprocal agreement with the Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan, the following sub-sections apply:
 - (i) The Employer shall accept the transfer of sick leave credits on appointment from outside the Employer, provided that a certified statement is provided by the appointee's former employer, indicating that a similar benefit accrued and remained unused and unpaid at the time of the separation from that employment, and

- (ii) The maximum sick leave credits which may be transferred is fourhundred and eighty-seven and one-half (487 ½) hours.
- (b) In relation to the object of providing appointees who have transferable benefits with a maximum of four-hundred and eighty-seven and one-half (487 ½) hours sick leave from the date of appointment, the transferred and accrued leave shall be administered as follows:
 - (i) Transferred leave shall be depleted by one (1) hour for each hour of sick leave earned in employment with the Employer.
 - (ii) Transferred leave shall be used only when accrued leave is not available.
 - (iii) Transferred leave, once used, shall not be re-credited.
 - (iv) No advanced sick leave shall be granted until all accrued and transferred sick leave is used.
- 16.06 Persons re-appointed to a position with the Employer within five (5) years of separation shall be re-credited with unexpended sick leave entitlements to a maximum of four hundred and eighty seven and one-half (487 ½) hours (sixty-five (65) days), accrued, unused and unpaid at the time of separation.

ARTICLE 17 MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVE

- 17.01 An employee who becomes pregnant and intends to request maternity leave will:
 - provide the Employer with a certificate of a qualified medical practitioner certifying that the employee is pregnant and specifying the estimated date of delivery;
 - (b) submit a leave application to the Employer at least four (4) weeks prior to the commencement of the leave during which the birth is anticipated.

17.02 An employee who qualifies is entitled to maternity leave consisting of:

- (a) A period not exceeding seventeen (17) weeks if delivery occurs on or before the date of delivery specified in the certificate mentioned in Clause 17.0l(a);
- (b) A period of seventeen (17) weeks plus an additional period equal to the period between the date of delivery specified in the certificate mentioned in Clause 17.0l(a) and the actual date of delivery, if delivery occurs after the date mentioned in that certificate.
- 17.03 The Employer may require an employee to submit a medical certificate certifying the employee is fit to continue to work when the employee opts to continue to work beyond eight (8) weeks' prior to the anticipated delivery date.
- 17.04 The Employer may vary the length of maternity leave on certification by the attending physician that the employee is not capable of resuming work at the scheduled time.
- 17.05 The Employer may, upon receipt of a certificate of a qualified medical practitioner indicating the employee on maternity leave is in ill health, extend the period for up to a further fifty-two {52} weeks.
- 17.06 An employee may elect to use earned vacation and/or compensatory leave credits prior to, and subsequent to, use of unpaid maternity leave but total leave shall not exceed the leave granted in accordance with this Article.
- 17.07 An employee who has not commenced maternity leave without pay may apply for sick leave up to and beyond the date that the pregnancy terminates, subject to the provisions set out in Article 16 (Sick Leave). For purposes of this Article, illness or injury as defined in Article 16 shall include medical disability related to pregnancy.
- 17.08 Provided the employee has not qualified for the maternity leave SEIB allowance pursuant to Clause 17.14(a), an employee who has been granted maternity leave shall be permitted to apply up to a maximum of thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours (five (5) days) of their accumulated sick leave against the Employment Insurance waiting period.

PARENTAL LEAVE

- 17.09 (a) An employee who becomes or will become a parent through the birth of a child or who commences legal proceedings to adopt a child below the age of majority shall, provided the employee submits a leave application to the Employer at least four (4) weeks prior to the expected date of the birth of the child or the date the child is expected to come into the employee's care, be granted parental leave without pay for a single period of up to sixty- three (63) consecutive weeks
 - in the seventy-eight (78) week period, or
 - if required in order to receive the "Shared Parental Extended" Employment Insurance benefit coverage, in the eighty-six (86) week period,
 - beginning on the day when the child is born or the day on which the child comes into the employee's care.
 - (b) The Employer may require an employee to submit a birth certificate or proof of adoption.
- 17.10 (a) Where an employee intends to take parental leave in addition to maternity leave, the employee must begin the parental leave immediately upon expiry of the maternity leave, unless the Employer agrees otherwise.
 - (b) In no case shall a combination of maternity leave and parental leave for the birthing parent exceed a total of seventy-eight (78) weeks.
 - (c) Parental leave taken by a couple, both of whom are employed by the Employer, shall not exceed a total of seventy-one (71) weeks for both employees combined nor shall both employees be granted leave for the same period of time, unless one parent is unable to care for the child due to illness, injury, death or other hardship for the family.
- 17.11 Provided the employee has not qualified for the parental leave SEIB allowance pursuant to Clause 17.14(b), an employee who has been granted parental leave shall be permitted to apply up to a maximum of thirty-seven and a half (37.5) hours (five (5) days) of their accumulated sick leave against the Employment Insurance waiting period.

SUPPLEMENTARY EMPLOYMENT INSURANCE BENEFITS (SEIB) FOR MATERNITY LEAVE AND/OR PARENTAL LEAVE

- 17.12 In order to qualify for SE IB for maternity leave and/or for parental leave, an employee must:
 - (a) have completed twelve (12) continuous months of employment with the Employer;
 - (b) Meet the same requirements identified in Clause 17.01 (for maternity leave) and/or Clause 17.09 (for parental leave); and

- (c) Provide the Employer with proof that they have applied for and are eligible to receive maternity and/or parental leave benefits under the Employment Insurance Act, as amended from time to time.
- 17.13 (a) An applicant for SEIB for maternity leave and/or parental leave must sign an agreement with the Employer providing that:
 - The employee will return to work and remain in the employ of the Employer for at least six (6) months following their return to work based on their hours of work immediately prior to the commencement of the leave;
 - Unless an amended date has been agreed to, the employee will return to work on the date of the expiry of their maternity and/or parental leave; and
 - (iii) Should they fail to return to work as provided above, they are indebted to the Employer for the full amount of pay received from the Employer as a maternity and/or parental allowance during their entire period of maternity and/or parental leave.
 - (b) Notwithstanding Clause 17.13(a) at the employee's request, the Employer may authorize an employee who has received SEIB for maternity leave and/or parental leave to return to work on a prorated basis for a period of twelve (12) months, subject to operational requirements.
- 17.14 During the period of maternity and/or parental leave, an employee who qualifies is entitled to a maternity and/or parental leave allowance in accordance with the SEIB plan as follows:
 - (a) MATERNITY LEAVE
 - (i) For the first week an employee shall receive ninety three percent (93%) of their bi-weekly rate of pay in effect at the commencement of the leave less any other monies earned for that period; and
 - (ii) For up to a maximum of sixteen (16) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance benefits payable at the actual time of the maternity leave that the employee receives and ninety three percent (93%) of their bi-weekly rate of pay in effect at the commencement of the leave less any other monies earned for that period.
 - (b) PARENTAL LEAVE
 - (i) Where the employee is subject to a waiting period, the employee shall receive ninety three percent (93%) of their bi-weekly rate of pay in effect at the commencement of the leave, less any other monies earned for that period, for the duration of the waiting period; and

- (ii) For up to a maximum of sixteen (16) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance benefits payable at the actual time of the parental leave that the employee receives and ninety three percent (93%) of their bi-weekly rate of pay in effect at the commencement of the leave less any other monies earned for that period.
- (iii) Where an employee has exhausted all their maternity leave benefit under clause 17.14 (a) (ii) above, the employee shall be entitled to a maximum of sixteen (16} additional weeks of parental leave, payments equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance benefits payable at the actual time of the parental leave that the employee receives and ninety three percent (93%) of their bi-weekly rate of pay in effect at the commencement of the leave less any other monies earned for that period.
- (iv) The payments made by the Employer pursuant to Clauses 17.14(b)(ii) and (iii) above are based upon the employee having elected to receive Standard Parental Employment Insurance benefits (of up to 35 weeks). In the event the employee elects to receive Extended Parental Employment Insurance benefits (of up to 61 weeks), the payments to be made by the Employer during the additional sixteen (16) week period pursuant to Clauses 17.14(b)(ii) and (iii) above shall be calculated on the basis of the same maximum SEIB dollar amount that the employee would have been paid had the employee elected to receive Standard Parental Employment Insurance benefits (as opposed to being based on maintaining 93% of the employee's bi-weekly rate of pay).
- The employee's election, of receiving either Standard Parental or Extended Parental Employment Insurance benefits, shall be irrevocable for the purpose of the parental leave SEIB payments to the employee.
- (c) Where an employee becomes eligible for a pay increment or an economic adjustment during the benefit period, payments made under Clauses 17.14(a) and (b) above shall be adjusted accordingly.

GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVES

- 17.15 (a) An employee who has proceeded on maternity and/or parental leave must notify the Employer in writing at least four (4) weeks prior to the expected date of return to work.
 - (b) Failure to provide the notice as required in Clause 17.15(a) above may result in a delayed return to work date.
 - (c) If at the end of the agreed upon period of leave the employee is unable to return to duty because of ill health, the employee shall, after providing the Employer with a medical certificate certifying that the employee is in ill health, qualify for sick leave provisions.

- 17.16 (a) An employee returning from maternity and/or parental leave shall be reassigned to the same position they occupied prior to the leave, provided they return within the applicable period of the duration of their leave. If the period of such leave extends beyond the applicable period, the employee will be assigned to the first available position in the bargaining unit for which they are qualified, that is agreeable to the employee, upon their proposed return to work. In the event there is no mutual agreement the employee will continue on their leave of absence.
 - (b) (i) In the case of an incomplete pregnancy, death of the child or other special situations, an employee may return to duty earlier than provided for in the agreed upon leave.
 - (ii) The employee intending to make an early return to duty will submit a written application and a medical certificate to the Human Resources Department providing four (4) weeks notice of such return to duty.
 - (iii) Failure to provide the notice as required in Clause 17.16(b)(ii) may result in a delayed return to work date.
 - (c) During the period of maternity and/or parental leave, benefits will not accrue.
 However, the period of maternity and/or parental leave will count as continuous service for the purpose of calculating vacation leave accruals and severance pay.
 Time spent on such leave shall be counted for pay increment purposes.
- 17.17 (a) The Employer shall continue to pay its share of the premium cost for the insurance benefits set out in Clause 39.01, provided that the employee continues to pay their share of the premium cost:
 - (i) For the first 17 weeks of an employee's maternity leave, and
 - (ii) For the first 17 weeks of an employee's parental leave, other than for an employee who was covered by sub-paragraph (i) above.

ARTICLE 18 OTHER LEAVE WITH OR WITHOUT PAY

18.01 Child Care Leave Without Pay

Subject to operational requirements, an employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service shall be granted leave without pay for the personal care and nurturing of the employee's pre-school age children in accordance with the following conditions:

- (a) An employee shall notify the Employer in writing as far in advance as possible but not less than four (4) weeks in advance of the commencement date of such leave, unless because of an urgent or unforeseeable circumstance such notice cannot be given;
- (b) Leave granted under this Clause shall be for a minimum period of six (6) weeks;
- (c) The total leave granted under this Clause shall not exceed five (5) years during an employee's total period of employment with the Employer;
- (d) Leave granted under this Clause for a period of more than three (3) months shall be deducted from the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purposes of calculating severance pay and from the calculation of "service" for the purposes of calculating vacation leave;
- (e) Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes; and
- (f) If a continuous period of leave granted under this article, combined with another form of leave without pay, is one year or less, the employee will return to the position held prior to taking leave. If the continuous period of unpaid leave extends beyond one year, the employee will be assigned to the first mutually agreeable available position for which qualified. If no position is available or no agreement is reached the employee will be assigned appropriate work duties by the Employer.
- (g) An employee shall provide the Employer with four (4) weeks advance written confirmation of their intention to return from Child Care Leave without Pay. Failure to provide the confirmation as required above may result in a delayed return to work date.

18.02 Leave Without Pay for Personal Needs

Leave without pay will be granted for personal needs in the following manner:

- (a) Subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for a period of up to three
 (3) months will be granted to an employee for personal needs;
- (b) Subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for more than three (3) months but not exceeding one (1) year will be granted to an employee for personal needs;

- (c) An employee who takes leave without pay for personal needs under either of (a) and (b) above is not eligible again for the same category of leave until they have completed another ten (10) years of continuous service following the date of their return from the prior personal needs leave. Leave without pay granted under this Clause may not be used in combination with maternity, parental or adoption leave without the consent of the Employer;
- (d) Leave without pay granted under (a) of this Clause shall be counted for the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purpose of calculating severance pay and "service" for the purpose of calculating vacation leave. Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes;
- (e) Leave without pay granted under (b) of this Clause shall be deducted from the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purpose of calculating severance pay and "service" for the purpose of calculating vacation leave for the employee involved. Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes.
- (f) An employee shall provide the Employer with four (4) weeks advance written confirmation of their intention to return from Leave without Pay for Personal Needs. Failure to provide the confirmation as required above may result in a delayed return to work date.

18.03 Court Leave

- (a) Leave of absence with pay shall be given to every employee, other than an employee on suspension, on pre-retirement leave pursuant to Clause 16.04 or on leave of absence without pay who is required other than in the performance of the duties of their position:
 - (i) To serve on a jury; or
 - (ii) To attend as a witness by subpoena, summons or order of a court in any proceeding held:
 - (A) In or under the authority of a court of justice or before a grand jury;
 - (B) Before a court, judge, justice, magistrate or coroner;
 - (C) Before the Senate or House of Commons of Canada, or a Committee of the Senate or House of Commons, otherwise than in the performance of the duties of their position;
 - (D) Before a Legislature or any committee thereof that is authorized by law to compel the attendance of witnesses before it;
 - (E) Before an Adjudicator or umpire or a person or body of persons authorized by law to make an inquiry and to compel the attendance of witnesses before it;

provided that, should such duty in a jury or as a witness so permit, the employee shall return immediately to work when they can do so in time to complete at least one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ day's work.

- (b) Where an employee is subpoenaed to attend as a witness in any proceeding held before a court during off-duty hours, as a result of the performance of their duties or to testify before an Administrative Inquiry Board, during thier off-duty hours, they shall be entitled to the greater of:
 - (i) Overtime compensation at the rate of time and one-half (1 ½ T) for the first four (4) hours and double time (2 T) thereafter; or
 - (ii) Compensation equivalent to four (4) hours pay at the straight-time rate.
- (c) (i) An employee who is required to attend a proceeding pursuant to Clause 18.03 (a) or (b) and who has been scheduled to work the night shift immediately before or immediately after the day shift on the day of the proceeding, shall have there scheduled shift changed to the day shift. In such circumstances, the employee shall then be granted a leave of absence from the day shift on the day of the proceeding.
 - (ii) Whether the employee will be granted a leave without pay or with pay for the employee's scheduled regular hours of work under Clause (i) above will depend on what type of leave was granted to the employee pursuant to the applicable Article.
 - (iii) An employee who attends a proceeding pursuant to Clause (i) above at which they are required to spend less than four (4) hours shall report to work for the remainder of the day shift.
- (d) A scheduled shift which is changed pursuant to Clause (c) (i) above shall not attract any extra pay as a result of insufficient notice of shift change.
- (e) An employee, whose scheduled shift is to be changed pursuant to Clause (c) (i) above, shall provide their immediate supervisor with as much advance notice as possible of the day(s) they will be required to attend at the proceeding, with a minimum advance notice of forty-eight (48) hours.
- (f) An employee who is required to attend a proceeding pursuant to Clause 18.03 (b), and whose scheduled shift was changed pursuant to Clause (c)(i) above, shall be entitled to receive compensation at the applicable overtime rate only for those hours they are required to attend at the proceeding which are in excess of their regular scheduled hours of work on the day shift on the day of the proceeding.
- (g) An employee in receipt of their regular earnings from the Employer, while serving on a jury or attending as a witness in any proceeding, shall remit to the Employer all monies paid to them for so serving or attending, except an allowance which is reimbursement for expenses.

18.04 Injury-On-Duty Leave

- (a) An employee shall be granted injury-on-duty leave with pay where it is determined by the Yukon Workers' Compensation Health & Safety Board that they are unable to perform their duties because of:
 - (i) Personal injury accidentally received in the performance of their duties and not caused by the employee's willful misconduct;
 - (ii) Sickness resulting from the nature of their employment;
 - (iii) Over exposure to radioactivity or other hazardous conditions in the course of their employment;

if the employee agrees to pay the Employer any amount received by them for loss of wages in settlement of any claim they may have in respect of such injury, illness or exposure. Employees must decide whether to assign their workers' compensation within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of the decision that their claim was approved.

- (b) Injury on duty leave with pay will, respecting the original injury, extend for a maximum period of up to one (1) year from the date that the employee first commences leave. Should the employee remain disabled the employee will, at that time, begin leave without pay from the Employer and begin to receive payments directly from the Yukon Workers' Compensation Health & Safety Board.
- (c) When an employee has been granted sick leave with pay, and injury-on-duty leave is subsequently approved for the same period, it shall be considered, for the purpose of the employee's sick leave record, that the employee was not granted sick leave.
- (d) When an employee has been granted injury-on-duty leave with pay, in accordance with Clause 18.04 (a), the employee shall earn sick, special, vacation, and any other applicable credits in accordance with this Agreement up to a maximum period of one (1) year from the date that the employee first commences leave.
- (e) An employee who has been in receipt of injury-on-duty leave may request a letter from Yukon Workers' Compensation Health & Safety Board to verify their claim, if required for taxation purposes.

18.05 Vacation Leave

- (a) An employee is entitled to take vacation leave with pay, provided the employee has earned vacation leave credits in accordance with Clause 18.06 and subject to Clause 18.10.
- (b) An employee with one or more years of service shall have their anticipated yearly vacation leave credits advanced April 1 of each year. The parties agree that should an employee take unearned vacation and not return to the employment of

the Employer or return but not long enough to earn the already taken vacation, the Employer has the right to recover the monies from any monies owing the employee.

18.06 An employee who has received pay for at least ten (10) days in a calendar month shall earn vacation leave credits for that month at the following rates:

| Years of Continuous Service | Monthly Accrual Rate |
|------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| In the first and subsequent | 12.5025 hours (1 2/3 days) |
| In the fourth and subsequent | 15.6249 hours (2 1/12 days) |
| In the fifteenth and subsequent | 18.7500 hours (2 ½ days) |
| In the twenty-sixth and subsequent | 21.8747 hours (2 11/12 days) |

18.07 Long Service Vacation Leave Benefits

- (a) On the date an employee completes the qualifying period of continuous service with the Employer as set out below, they shall be entitled to thirty-seven and onehalf (37 ½) hours (five (5) days) of additional vacation leave in the period prior to the next qualifying period.
- (b) An employee who has qualified for a long service vacation leave benefit and has not taken the leave before reaching the next qualifying period shall be paid out for any long service leave earned but not taken at that time.
- (c) Qualifying Periods of Continuous Service;
 - (i) Completion of five (5) but less than ten (10) years of continuous service;
 - (ii) Completion of ten (10) but less than fifteen (15) years of continuous service;
 - (iii) Completion of fifteen (15) but less than twenty (20) years of continuous service;
 - (iv) Completion of twenty (20) but less than twenty-five (25) years of continuous service;
 - (v) Completion of twenty-five (25) but less than thirty (30) years of continuous service; or
 - (vi) Completion of thirty (30) but less than thirty-five (35) years of continuous service.
- 18.08 Where, in respect of any period of vacation leave, an employee:
 - (a) Is granted bereavement leave;
 - (b) Is granted sick leave upon production of a medical certificate; or
 - (c) Is granted special leave under Clause 15.02 (b);

the period of vacation leave so displaced shall either be added to the vacation period, if requested by the employee and approved by the Employer, or reinstated for use at a later date.

- 18.09 Where, at the end of any vacation year (i.e., March 31st), an employee has not used all vacation leave credits, the unused portion of vacation leave credits shall be carried over into the next vacation year up to a maximum of 375 hours. Vacation leave credits in excess of this maximum will be paid out in the first pay period following March 31st. In situations, due to operational requirements, where an employee is not permitted to take the vacation leave requested, they will be allowed to carry over the portion of the leave request not granted to the following March 31st.
- 18.10 The Employer will make every reasonable effort to grant to an employee the period of vacation leave requested, provided such vacation leave can be accommodated within the *bona fide* operational requirements of the hospital. The provisions of Clauses 18.11, 18.12 and 18.13 outline the process to be followed in scheduling vacation leave.
- 18.11 (a) The summer vacation period shall extend from the beginning of the calendar week in which June 15th falls to the end of the calendar week in which September 15th falls.
 - (b) (i) In the application of Clause 18.10, employees shall submit their request for the summer vacation period by February 1st of each year. The employees in each unit/department will, in cooperation and consultation with the manager of the unit/department, formulate the summer vacation schedule for employees in the unit/department. Subject to sub-paragraph (ii) below, such schedule shall be finalized and posted as soon as reasonably practicable, but not later than April 30th.
 - (ii) In the circumstances where the only unionized employees working in the unit/department are members of the PSAC, then the vacation schedule referred to in sub-paragraph (i) above for that unit/department shall be finalized and posted as soon as reasonably practicable, but not later than April 1st.
 - (c) Once posted, the summer vacation schedule shall only be changed by mutual consent between the employee and the Employer or as deemed necessary due to *bona fide* operational requirements.
 - (d) Requests for vacation during the summer vacation period submitted after the summer vacation schedule has been posted shall be approved on a first come, first served basis provided that the granting of such requests does not result in additional cost and/or interfere with *bona fide* operational requirements.
- 18.12 For the purpose of Clause 18.12, the "*Christmas vacation period*" shall mean the Christmas Break (defined as December 15th to January 15th).
 - (a) (i) In the application of Clause 18.10, employees shall submit their request for the Christmas vacation period by August 1st of each year. The employees in each unit/department will, in cooperation and consultation with the manager

of the unit/department, formulate the Christmas vacation period schedule for employees in the unit/department. Subject to sub-paragraph (ii) below, such schedule shall be finalized and posted as soon as reasonably practicable, but not later than October 31st.

- (ii) In the circumstances where the only unionized employees working in the unit/department are members of the PSAC, then the vacation schedule referred to in sub-paragraph (i) above for that unit/department shall be finalized and posted as soon as reasonably practicable, but not later than October 1st.
- (b) Once posted, the Christmas vacation period schedule shall only be changed by the mutual consent between the employee and the Employer or as deemed necessary due to *bona fide* operational requirements.
- (c) Requests for vacation during the Christmas vacation period submitted after the Christmas vacation period schedule has been posted shall be approved on a first come, first served basis provided that the granting of such requests does not result in additional costs and/or interfere with *bona fide* operational requirements.
- 18.13 (a) In respect of vacation requests outside the summer vacation period and the Christmas vacation period, the Employer will reply to an employee's application for vacation leave within 21 calendar days of receipt.
 - (b) A failure on the part of the Employer to comply with the provisions of subparagraph 18.13 (a) will be deemed to constitute approval of the employee's application for vacation leave.
 - (c) Once approved, a period of vacation leave will be cancelled or altered only for reasons of *bona fide* operational requirements.
- 18.14 Pursuant to Clauses 18.11, 18.12 and 18.13 above, the Employer shall reimburse the employee for any non-refundable contractual obligations forfeited as a result of the cancellation or alteration of previously approved vacation leave for reasons of *bona fide* operational requirements.
- 18.15 (a) On termination, an employee or their estate shall be paid cash for any vacation leave credits outstanding.
 - (b) At the employee's request, they shall be granted vacation leave earned but not used by them before their employment is terminated by lay-off, if the period of leave will permit them to meet the minimum requirements for severance pay.
- 18.16 (a) When, during a period of vacation leave, an employee is recalled to duty, they shall be reimbursed for reasonable expenses incurred as normally defined by the Employer in the Travel Policy, in proceeding to their place of duty. In addition the employee shall be reimbursed for any non-refundable deposits forfeited as a result of recall. If they immediately resume vacation upon completing the assignment for which they were recalled, they shall be reimbursed for expenses incurred on the return trip.

- (b) The employee shall not be considered as being on vacation leave during any period in respect of which they are entitled under Clause 18.16 (a) to be reimbursed for reasonable expenses incurred by them.
- (c) Where an employee on vacation leave is recalled to duty, the employee will be entitled to one (1) extra day of vacation leave.

18.17 Compassionate Care Leave Without Pay

The Employer agrees to provide compassionate care up to eight (8) weeks to employees who qualify and meet the requirements set out in the Yukon Employment Standards Act as amended from time to time.

18.18 Other Career Opportunities

Personal leave without pay under Clause 18.02 may not be used for the purpose of working elsewhere without the consent of the Employer.

ARTICLE 19 EDUCATION LEAVE WITHOUT PAY AND CAREER DEVELOPMENT LEAVE

19.01 General

The parties recognize that in order to maintain and enhance professional expertise, employees, from time to time, need to have an opportunity to attend or participate in career development activities described in this Article.

19.02 Education Leave

- (a) An employee may be granted education leave without pay for varying periods up to one (1) year, which can be renewed by mutual agreement, to attend a recognized institution for additional or special studies in some field of education in which special preparation is needed to enable them to fill their present role more adequately, or to undertake studies in some field in order to provide a service which the Employer requires or is planning to provide.
- (b) An employee on Education Leave without pay under this Clause may receive an allowance in lieu of salary varying from fifty percent (50%) to one hundred percent (100%) of basic salary. The percentage of the allowance is at the discretion of the Employer. Where the employee receives a grant, bursary or scholarship, the education leave allowance may be reduced. In such cases, the amount of the reduction shall not exceed the amount of the grant, bursary or scholarship.
- (c) To the extent that funding is available for education related financial assistance, it will be distributed amongst eligible applicants from the two (2) bargaining units within the hospital, based on guidelines developed by a tripartite Education Committee made up of two (2) representatives from each party, (PIPSC, PSAC, and the Employer). Funding available for this purpose may be limited by budgetary constraints. As changes in the level of funding available for these purposes occur, details will be provided to the Education Committee.
- (d) Allowances already being received by the employee may, at the discretion of the Employer, be continued during the period of the Education leave. The employees shall be notified when the leave is approved whether such allowances are to be continued in whole or in part.
- (e) As a condition to the granting of Education leave, an employee shall, if required, give a written undertaking prior to the commencement of the leave to return to the service of the Employer for a period of not less than the period of the leave granted. If the employee, except with the permission of the Employer:
 - (i) Fails to complete the course;
 - (ii) Does not resume employment with the Employer on completion of the course; or

(iii) Ceases to be employed, except by reason of death or lay-off, before termination of the period they have undertaken to serve after completion of the course,

they shall repay the Employer all allowances paid to them under this clause during the education leave or such lesser sum as shall be determined by the Employer.

19.03 Attendance at Conferences, Conventions, Symposia & Workshops

- (a) The parties to this Collective Agreement recognize that attendance or participation at conferences, conventions, courses including symposia, workshops and other gatherings of a similar nature contributes to the maintenance of high professional standards.
- (b) In order to benefit from an exchange of knowledge and experience, an employee shall have the opportunity on occasion to attend conferences, conventions and courses which are related to their field of specialization, subject to budgetary and operational constraints.
- (c) The Employer may grant leave with pay and reasonable expenses including registration fees to attend such courses or gatherings, subject to budgetary and operational constraints.
- (d) An employee who attends a conference or convention at the request of the Employer to represent the interests of the Employer, that is to present on a specific topic at the convention or conference shall be deemed to be on duty and, as required, in travel status. The Employer shall pay the registration fees of the convention or conference the employee is required to attend.
- (e) An employee invited to participate in a conference or convention in an official capacity, such as to present a formal address or to give a course related to their field of employment, may be granted leave with pay for this purpose and may, in addition, be reimbursed for their payment of convention or conference registration fees and reasonable travel expenses.
- (f) An employee shall not be entitled to any overtime or traveling time in respect of hours they are in attendance at or traveling to or from a conference, convention, course or other gathering under the provisions of this Clause, except as provided by Clause 19.03 (d).

19.04 **Professional Development**

- (a) The parties to this Collective Agreement share a desire to improve professional standards by giving the employees the opportunity on occasion:
 - To participate in workshops, short courses or similar out-service programs to keep up to date with knowledge and skills in their respective fields;

- (ii) To conduct research or perform work related to their normal research programs in institutions or locations other than those of the Employer; and
- (iii) To carry out research in the employee's field of specialization not specifically related to their assigned work projects when in the opinion of the Employer such research is needed to enable the employee to fill their present role more adequately.
- (b) Subject to the Employer's approval an employee shall receive leave with pay in order to participate in the activities described in Clause 19.04 (a).
- (c) An employee may apply at any time for professional development under this Clause, and the Employer may select an employee at any time for such professional development.
- (d) When an employee is selected by the Employer for professional development under this Clause the Employer will consult with the employee before determining the location and duration of the program of work or studies to be undertaken.
- (e) An employee selected for professional development under this Clause shall continue to receive their normal compensation including any increase for which they may become eligible. The employee shall not be entitled to any overtime or traveling time while on professional development under this Clause.
- (f) An employee on professional development under this Clause may be reimbursed for reasonable travel expenses and such other additional expenses as the Employer deems appropriate.

19.05 Education Committee

- (a) The parties to this Collective Agreement acknowledge the mutual benefits to be derived from education development. To this effect the parties agree that consultation will be held through the Education Committee.
- (b) The Education Committee shall be composed of two representatives from each party who shall meet at mutually satisfactory times. Committee meetings shall normally be held on the Employer's premises during working hours.
- (c) Employees forming the continuing membership of the Education Committee shall be protected against any loss of normal pay by reason of attendance at such meetings with the Employer, including reasonable travel time where applicable.
- (d) A list of names of the applicants to whom the Employer grants leave under Clause 19.02 will be provided to the Union representative on the Education Committee.
- (e) The Employer recognizes the use of such committee for the purpose of providing information, discussing the application of policy, promoting understanding and reviewing problems.

(f) It is understood that no commitment may be made by either party on a subject that is not within their authority or jurisdiction, nor shall any commitment made be construed as to alter, amend, add to or modify the terms of this Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 20 SEVERANCE PAY

20.01 Lay-off

An employee who has one (1) year or more of continuous employment and who is laid off is entitled to be paid severance pay at the time of lay-off.

- 20.02 In the case of an employee who is laid off for the first time following the signing of this Collective Agreement, the amount of severance pay shall be two (2) weeks' pay for the first and one (1) weeks' pay for each succeeding complete year of employment, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this Clause shall not exceed thirty (30) weeks' pay.
- 20.03 In the case of an employee who is laid off for a second or subsequent time following the signing of this Collective Agreement, the amount of severance pay shall be one (1) week's pay for each completed year of continuous employment, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this Clause shall not exceed twenty-nine (29) weeks' pay.
- 20.04 In no case shall the total amount of severance pay exceed thirty (30) weeks' pay, regardless of the number of times an employee is laid off.

20.05 Resignation

Subject to Clause 20.06, an employee who has seven (7) or more years of continuous employment is entitled to be paid on resignation from the Employer severance pay equal to the amount obtained by multiplying one-half ($\frac{1}{2}$) of their weekly rate of pay on resignation by the number of completed years of their continuous employment to a maximum of twenty-eight (28) weeks, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay. The severance pay calculation for employees who transferred from the Federal Government on October 1, 1993 will be calculated from that date forward only. Employees hired after September 1st, 1997 are not eligible for severance pay on resignation.

20.06 Retirement

On termination of employment except for termination for just cause, an employee who is entitled to an immediate annuity or an employee who is entitled to an immediate annual allowance under the pension plan shall be paid severance pay equal to the product obtained by multiplying their weekly rate of pay on termination of employment by the number of completed years of continuous employment less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay.

Employees hired after January 31, 2008 will not be eligible for the retirement provision set out above in this clause.

20.07 Release for Incapacity

When an employee has completed more than one (1) year of continuous employment and ceases to be employed by reason of release for incapacity, one (1) weeks' pay for each complete year of continuous employment with a maximum benefit of twenty-eight (28) weeks.

ARTICLE 21 HOURS OF WORK

- 21.01 Subject only to the specific qualifications and conditions in this Agreement, the Employer has the right to establish the hours of operation and work schedules which are required to meet the operational requirements of the hospital.
- 21.02 This Article provides for the hours of work for full-time employees.

21.03 Day Work

The work week shall be thirty-seven and one-half $(37 \frac{1}{2})$ hours exclusive of lunch periods, comprising five (5) days of seven and one-half (7 $\frac{1}{2}$) hours each, Monday through Friday. The work day shall be scheduled to fall between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m., unless otherwise agreed.

21.04 Shift Work

- (a) Hours of work shall be scheduled so that employees work:
 - (i) Seven and one-half $(7 \frac{1}{2})$ hours per day and thirty-seven and one-half $(37 \frac{1}{2})$ hours per week, exclusive of meal periods, averaged over the life of the shift schedule or a maximum of fifty-six (56) days, whichever is sooner; or
 - (ii) Eleven (11) hours per day and thirty-seven and one-half (37 ½) hours per week, exclusive of meal periods, averaged over the life of the shift schedule or a maximum of fifty-six (56) days, whichever is sooner; or
 - (iii) Other variations of shifts with hours over those in (i) and under those in (ii) exclusive of meal periods, averaged to thirty-seven and one-half (37 ¹/₂) hours per week over the life of the shift schedule or a maximum of fifty-six (56) days, whichever is sooner.
- (b) Subject to operational requirements, the Employer shall:
 - (i) (Applies to Clause 21.04 (a) (i) above only) not schedule the commencement of a shift within sixteen (16) hours of the completion of the employee's previous shift;
 - (ii) Avoid excessive fluctuations in hours of work;
 - (iii) Consider the wishes of the majority of employees concerned in the arrangement of shifts within a shift schedule;
 - (iv) Arrange shifts over a period of time for a minimum of fifty-six (56) days and to post schedules at least twenty-one (21) days in advance of the starting date of the new schedule;
 - (v) Schedule at least two (2) consecutive days of rest at a time. Such two (2) consecutive days of rest may be separated by a designated paid holiday;

- (vi) Provide employees with every second weekend (Saturday and Sunday) off duty, and in any event will provide a minimum of three (3) weekends off duty in each consecutive eight (8) weeks. This provision will not apply where a part-time employee has been specifically hired to work schedules which regularly include weekends;
- (vii) Schedule shifts on an equitable basis amongst employees governed by the same schedule, unless the majority of the affected employees agree otherwise.
- (c) The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to schedule one meal break of one-half (½) hour during each shift of up to ten (10) hours, and two (2) such meal breaks for shifts over ten (10) hours and up to twelve (12) hours, which break(s) shall not constitute part of the work period. Such meal break(s) shall be scheduled as close as possible to the midpoint (equidistant) of the shift, unless an alternate arrangement is agreed to between the Employer and employee. If the employee is required to remain on the premises during the meal break, then the employee shall be paid:
 - (i) Their straight-time rate for the time of the meal break, if the employee's meal break is not disrupted by having to perform work; or
 - (ii) Overtime at the rate of time and one half (1 ½) for the time of the meal break, if the employee's meal break is disrupted by having to perform work.
- (d) Where an employee's scheduled shift does not commence and end on the same day, such shift shall be considered for all purposes to have been entirely worked:
 - (i) On the day it commenced where half or more of the hours worked fall on that day; or
 - (ii) On the day it terminates where more than half of the hours worked fall on that day.

The first day of rest starts immediately after midnight on the employee's last scheduled shift. The second day of rest starts immediately after midnight on the employee's first day of rest, or immediately after midnight on an intervening designated paid holiday if days of rest are separated by such a holiday.

(e) If an employee is given less than four (4) calendar days advance notice of a change in the employee's shift schedule, the employee will receive overtime rates of pay for work performed on the first shift changed. Subsequent shifts worked on the new schedule shall be paid for at straight time, provided that the employee will not be required to work more than an average of thirty-seven and one-half (37 ½) hours per week, averaged over the life of the schedule. Any hours in excess of that average would be paid at overtime rates.

- 21.05 The following general provisions apply only to shifts:
 - (a) The Employer agrees, where certain changes in work schedules are required and those changes would affect a majority of the employees governed by that schedule, to provide written notice to the President of the Local Y025 and the President of the Yukon Employees Union sixty (60) calendar days in advance of implementing any such changes. During this sixty (60) calendar day notice period, the Local Presidents and the President of the YEU may make representations to the Employer concerning the changes which the Employer proposes to implement.

The changes to which this provision applies are:

- (i) Changes in a posted schedule before its expiry date; or
- (ii) Changes in the pattern of working hours usually scheduled for the particular group of employees, as contemplated by Clause 21.04 (a).
- (b) Provided sufficient advance notice is given and with the approval of the Employer, employees may exchange days or hours of work if there is no increase in cost to the Employer.
- 21.06 The following general provision applies to day work and shifts:
 - (a) Rest periods of fifteen (15) minutes each will be provided as follows:
 - (i) One (1) for each work day of up to five (5) hours;
 - (ii) Two (2) for each work day of up to twelve (12) hours.
 - (b) Split shifts will not be scheduled.

21.07 Cooperative Work Schedules

- (a) Where practicable, within a work unit, the Employer will permit the work schedules to be developed as a cooperative effort between supervisors and the affected employees.
- (b) The cooperative work schedules may include regular, flexible or compressed work week periods.
- (c) The schedules must provide the coverage required by the Employer, and must be established within the provisions of this Article 21.
- (d) The cooperative work schedules, and subsequent changes made to them from time to time, will be approved by the Employer provided that such flexible arrangements do not result in reduction in the level and quality of coverage required by the Employer, a loss of productivity, or increases in costs, by comparison with schedules that would be set by the Employer.

(e) In the event of any dispute about work schedules, the decision of the Employer will be final, subject to the rights of an employee, group of employees, or the Union, to file a grievance to challenge the Employer's decision.

21.08 Wash Up Time

When necessary, employees shall be allowed a reasonable amount of time to clean up during their period of duty. Where an employee's uniform is soiled or contaminated during the course of performing duties, they shall be provided with a change of clothing and sufficient time to change.

21.09 Employee Workload

The Parties agree that patient care is enhanced if concerns relating to workload are resolved in a timely and effective manner, particularly concerns relating to safe patient care and the services provided to the communities.

- (a) In the case of an emergent situation which causes an employee to have a workload concern, the employee will seek immediate guidance from the first level excluded position responsible for the work area concerned and shall endeavor to work collaboratively with that person to seek a resolution to the employee's concern.
- (b) The Employer will ensure that an employee's workload is not unsafe. In the case that an employee has a concern that their workload is unsafe, the employee will seek immediate guidance from the first level excluded position responsible for the work area concerned and shall endeavor to work collaboratively with that person to seek a resolution to the employee's concern.
- (c) If the employee's concern pursuant to paragraph (a) or (b) above is not resolved, the employee can raise the issue in writing within seven (7) calendar days with the Director or Executive Director responsible for the work area in which the employee's workload concern arises. The Director or Executive Director will respond in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days.
- (d) If the employee's concern remains unresolved following the completion of the process under paragraph (c) above, the union can refer the issue to a single third-party independent Facilitator pursuant to Article 21.10.

21.10 Appointment of Facilitator

- (a) In the event the Union provides the Employer with written notice of its referral of the employee's unresolved workload concern pursuant to Article 21.09(d) the Parties shall mutually agree to the appointment of a single third-party independent Facilitator. If the Parties are unable to reach agreement on the appointment of the Facilitator within fourteen (14) days of receipt by the Employer of the Union's written notice of referral, the process in Clause 28.05 will be utilized to make the appointment.
- (b) The Facilitator shall meet with the Parties as soon as practicable after their appointment pursuant to paragraph (a) above. The representatives meeting with

the Facilitator shall consist of up to a maximum of three (3) representatives from each of the Union and the Employer, unless otherwise mutually agreed.

- (c) The Facilitator will provide a non-binding written recommendation(s) which shall be jointly reviewed by the representatives of the Parties as set out in paragraph (b) above. Any mutually agreed to resolution of the employee's workload concern reached by the Parties' representatives shall be provided in writing to the President of the YEU and to the Employer's Executive Team for their respective consideration and, if agreed to, implementation.
- (d) The fee and expenses of the Facilitator shall be shared equally between the Employer and the Union.

ARTICLE 22 OVERTIME

- 22.01 (a) "Overtime" means for a full time regular and term employee, time worked in excess of, or outside of, their regular straight time work period.
 - (b) "Straight time rate" means the employee's hourly rate of pay specified in this Agreement exclusive of any allowances.
 - (c) "Hourly Rate of Pay" means the annual salary divided by 1956.6 hours.
 - (d) "Time and one-half" means one and one-half times (1.5X) the straight time rate.
 - (e) "Double Time" means twice (2X) the straight time rate.
- 22.02 (a) Subject to the operational requirements of the service, the Employer shall make every reasonable effort:
 - (i) To allocate overtime work on an equitable basis among readily available, qualified employees; and
 - (ii) To give employees who are required to work overtime reasonable advance notice of this requirement;

but notwithstanding (i) and (ii) above, when there is an emergency, an employee may be required to work overtime on shorter notice than provided in Clause 22.02 (a) above.

- (b) An employee may refuse to work overtime for just cause, and may be required to state the refusal and the cause in writing.
- (c) Overtime will, in the usual course, be performed by the employees who are first responsible for the routine performance of the particular work tasks. Where practicable, and subject to operational requirements, the opportunity to work overtime will be offered equitably to other employees who are qualified to perform the work tasks to acceptable standards.
- (d) Where possible, the Employer will provide an employee with reasonable advance notice of the need for overtime work.
- (e) The Employer may prescribe and provide a form and procedures for the authorization and recording of overtime work.
- 22.03 (a) An employee who is required to work overtime shall be paid overtime compensation for each completed fifteen (15) minutes of overtime worked subject to a minimum payment of fifteen (15) minutes, when:
 - (i) The overtime work is either authorized or pre-authorized, as required by the Employer; and
 - (ii) The employee does not control the duration of the overtime work.

(b) The parties recognize that, at times, it is not possible for an employee to have required overtime preauthorized due to the nature and circumstances of the work to be completed. In such circumstances, the employee is expected to follow the guidelines produced by the Employer for such situations, and exercise good judgment and discretion in determining whether to proceed in any event with the overtime work and authorization will be deemed to have been given. The Employer reserves the right, subject to the right of the employee to challenge the decision, to assess the legitimacy of the overtime claimed.

22.04 **Regular Working Day**

An employee shall be compensated for hours of overtime worked on a regular working day at the rate of time and one-half $(1 \ 1/2T)$ for the first four (4) hours and double time (2T) thereafter.

22.05 Days of Rest

- (a) An employee shall be compensated:
 - (i) For hours of overtime worked on their first day of rest at the rate of time and one-half (1 1/2T) for the first four (4) hours and double time (2T) thereafter, and
 - (ii) For hours of overtime worked on their second or subsequent day of rest at the rate of double time (2T).
- 22.06 For regular employees, authorized overtime work shall be compensated either in cash at the applicable overtime rate, or banked and taken as compensatory leave at the applicable overtime rate, or a combination of both, at the employee's choice. For term and casual employees, overtime work shall be compensated in cash.
- 22.07 The Employer shall grant compensatory leave subject to operational requirements, and at a time convenient to both the employee and the Employer.
- 22.08 (a) Accumulated time-off for overtime in excess of one hundred and fifty (150) hours shall be paid out in cash at the end of the fiscal year.
 - (b) At the employee's option, accumulated time off for overtime of one hundred and fifty (150) hours or less may be paid out at the end of the fiscal year upon written request of the employee by March 1 of each year.
 - (c) Upon termination of employment, accumulated time off for overtime shall be paid out in cash.

22.09 Meal Allowance

- (a) Where an employee is required to work three (3) or more hours overtime immediately prior to or immediately following the completion of their scheduled work day, the Employer will provide that employee with a meal allowance of fourteen (14.00) dollars.
- (b) Clause 22.09 (a) will not apply to an employee who is on authorized travel status or where free meals are provided by the Employer.
- (c) "Immediately" as used in Clause 22.09 (a) is to be interpreted so as to permit the scheduling of an unpaid meal break up to and including one (1) hour in duration.

ARTICLE 23 PAY ADMINISTRATION

- 23.01 An employee is entitled to be paid for services rendered in accordance with the biweekly rates of pay or the hourly rates of pay as specified for the level of the position to which the employee is appointed.
- 23.02 Employees shall be paid bi-weekly with pay days being alternate Fridays in accordance with the pay system of the Employer.
- 23.03 Employees who have earned overtime compensation or any other extra allowance in addition to their regular pay shall receive such remuneration within four (4) weeks of the day such remuneration was earned.

23.04 **Upon Promotion**:

Subject to Clause 23.06 below, when an employee is appointed to a position, the maximum rate of pay of which exceeds that of the maximum rate of the employee's former position the employee shall receive either:

- (a) The minimum of the new range where that minimum is more than eight percent (8%) above the employee's present salary; or
- (b) Where the employee's salary on appointment does not exceed the maximum of the range applicable to the position to which the employee is appointed, eight percent (8%); or
- (c) Where the application of (b) above would provide for appointment exceeding the maximum of the range for the new position, the maximum rate in the range.

23.05 **Upon Transfer:**

- (a) Where an employee is appointed to a position having a maximum rate of pay which is the same as the maximum rate of pay of the employee's former position, the employee's salary shall remain unchanged;
- (b) Where an employee accepts a position having a lower maximum rate of pay than that of the employee's former position, the employee's rate of pay on appointment in the new scale shall be equal to the rate paid in the former position or when the rate paid in the former position exceeds the maximum of the range for the new position, the rate in the new position shall be the maximum in the range.
- 23.06 Notwithstanding the provisions of Clauses 23.04 and 23.05, where an employee is appointed to a position the occupational characteristics of which are substantially different from that of the employee's former position, and the application of the provisions of Clauses 23.04 or 23.05, would yield a rate of pay substantially higher than that which would ordinarily be paid to a person with similar qualifications, at the discretion of the Employee the employee may be paid any rate in the range of rates applicable to the position to which the employee is appointed not exceeding the employee's current rate.

23.07 **Upon Reclassification:**

- (a) Where an employee occupies a position which is reclassified because of a change of duties, resulting in its inclusion in a classification having a higher maximum salary, the employee shall receive:
 - (i) The minimum of the new range where that minimum is more than eight percent (8%) above the employee's present salary; or
 - (ii) Eight percent (8%) where the employee's salary on reclassification does not exceed the maximum of the range for the new classification, or is the same as or more than the minimum but less than the maximum salary for the new class;
 - (iii) Where application of Clause (ii) above would provide for reclassification exceeding the maximum of the range for the position, the maximum rate in the range.
- (b) Where an employee occupies a position which is reclassified resulting in its inclusion in a classification having a maximum salary the same as that previously applicable to the position, the salary payable to the employee shall remain unchanged.
- (c) (i) Where an employee occupies a position which upon reclassification results in the position having a maximum salary less than that previously applicable to the position, the salary payable to the employee shall remain at their current applicable rate.
 - (ii) The employee shall be eligible for any subsequent economic adjustments or merit increases.

23.08 Salary Payable for an Acting Incumbent

- (a) When an employee is required to perform the duties of a position having a higher maximum salary than the maximum salary applicable to their present position, the employee shall:
 - (i) Receive the minimum salary for the acting position where that minimum is more than five percent (5%) above their present salary; or
 - (ii) Receive five percent (5%) on their present salary, where the five percent (5%) would not exceed the maximum for the acting position; or
 - (iii) Where the application of Clause (ii) above would provide for an acting appointment which would exceed the maximum of the range for the acting position, the employee would receive the maximum rate in the range for the acting position.

(b) Clause (a) shall be applied as follows:

Employees shall receive acting pay when they are required to perform the duties of the higher position after acting for a period of three (3) cumulative days in each fiscal year.

- (c) An employee can refuse to perform the duties of the acting position pursuant to Clause (a) above provided that:
 - (i) There is another employee who the Employer determines is qualified to perform the duties of the position on an acting basis; and
 - (ii) The other employee identified pursuant to Clause (i) above is available and willing to perform the duties of the position on an acting basis.
- (d) An employee who performs the duties of a higher position pursuant to Clause (a) above for a continuous period of less than fourteen (14) days will not have their performance while in the acting position evaluated pursuant to Clause 23.09.

23.09 Employee Performance Review

- (a) An employee shall have their job performance evaluated prior to the completion of the employee's probationary period and on or before their anniversary date.
- (b) Prior to an employee performance review the employee shall be given:
 - (i) The evaluation form which will be used for the review;
 - (ii) Any written document which provides instructions to the person conducting the review; if during the employee performance review, either the form or instructions are changed they shall be given to the employee.
- 23.10 (a) When a formal assessment of an employee's performance is made, the employee concerned must be given an opportunity to sign the assessment form in question upon its completion to indicate that its contents have been read. A copy of the assessment form will be provided to the employee at that time. An employee's signature on their assessment form will be considered to be an indication only that its contents have been read and shall not indicate their concurrence with the statements contained on the form.
 - (b) The Employer's representative(s) who assess an employee's performance must have observed or been aware of the employee's performance for at least one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ of the period for which the employee's performance is evaluated.
 - (c) An employee has the right to make written comments to be attached to the performance review form.
- 23.11 (a) Subject only to satisfactory performance, the salary of an employee shall be increased within the range annually on the employee's anniversary date by four percent (4%) except in the final salary increase within the range which will not exceed the maximum for the range.

- (b) When an employee is not to be granted the salary increase referred to in Clause
 (a) above, the Employer shall notify the employee in person or by registered mail at least fifteen (15) working days in advance of the employee's anniversary date.
- (c) The notification will advise the employee of the specific areas of their performance which the Employer evaluates as unsatisfactory and the reasons why.
- (d) Where the application of Clause (a) above would provide for performance increment exceeding the maximum of the range for the position, the maximum rate in the range will apply.
- (e) Notwithstanding Clause (a) above, an employee is not eligible to receive a performance increment if they are at the maximum of their salary range.
- (f) Where a performance increment provided for under Clause (a) above is withheld, the salary increment may be granted on any subsequent first day of a month up to six (6) months after the date upon which the increment has been withheld.
- (g) When, as a result of a formal review of employee's job performance, a written document is placed on their personnel file, the employee concerned shall be given an opportunity to sign the review form or document in question and to indicate that its contents have been read and explained.

23.12 Employee Files

There shall be one personnel file maintained by the Employer located in the Human Resources office. An employee may arrange to view their personnel file in the presence of an authorized representative of the Employer. The employee will be provided a copy of any document that is to be placed on their file and may respond to such documentation by memo to the file or through the grievance procedure. An employee may request in writing to be accompanied by a Union representative when viewing their personnel file.

23.13 Application of Anniversary Date

- (a) The anniversary date of an employee who commences service or who is promoted or reclassified, resulting in a salary increment shall be the date the transaction occurred.
- (b) The anniversary date shall remain unchanged for an employee who:
 - (i) Is appointed to a position or whose position is reclassified not resulting in a salary increment; or
 - (ii) Accepts a position having a lower maximum rate of pay than that of their former position.
- (c) The anniversary date of an employee who has been on leave of absence without pay in excess of three (3) continuous months unless otherwise provided for in

this Collective Agreement shall be moved to a date which provides for a total of twelve (12) months of paid employment between anniversary dates.

23.14 Where a performance increment and any other transaction such as reclassification, promotion, or salary revision is effective on the same date, the performance increment shall be processed first followed by the other transactions.

23.15 Recovery of Overpayments

- (a) Any overpayment incurred will be recovered in the following manner:
 - (i) If the overpayment is in excess of fifty dollars (\$50.00), the Employer will, at least one month before recovery action is implemented, advise the employee the details in writing of an overpayment and the Employer's intention to recover the overpayment.
 - (ii) Recovery will not exceed ten percent (10%) of the employee's gross pay each pay period until the entire amount is recovered. It is understood the employee may agree to a higher amount. If the employee advises Human Resources that the stated recovery action will create a hardship, a lesser amount may be mutually agreed to. The Employer's agreement will not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event employment ceases, any outstanding amounts will be recovered from the final pay.

ARTICLE 24 TRANSPORTATION COSTS AND TRAVEL TIME

- 24.01 Where an employee is required by the Employer to travel in order to perform assigned duties, the following conditions are applicable:
 - (a) The Employer will determine the method of travel, and retains the right to require that work related travel be accomplished in the shortest practical period of time, and at the lowest reasonable cost.

The costs associated with authorized travel shall be paid in accordance with the following:

- (i) All approved travel fares for air, train, bus or automobile;
- (ii) Accommodation, meals, taxis and automobile mileage shall be paid in accordance with the Employer's written policy; and
- (iii) The employee is responsible for keeping and submitting appropriate records and receipts to substantiate all costs.
- (b) Any alternative, personal arrangements that an employee may wish to make for, or in relation to, work related travel, must be authorized in advance by the Employer.
- (c) When employees in travel status are unable to return to work as scheduled for reasons other than personal extensions to travel, they shall continue to receive their regular pay and continue to be reimbursed in accordance with the Employer's travel policy. Under no circumstances should an employee be entitled to travel time pay or reimbursement of transportation costs, for time or travel that was avoidable and was not part of the travel time and transportation approved to conduct the Employer's business.
- 24.02 The Employer shall reimburse employees for their expenses incurred in accordance with the Employer's travel policy.
- 24.03 (a) On a normal working day on which the employee travels but does not work, the employee shall receive their regular pay for the day.
 - (b) When, in the course of one (1) day, the combined travel time and required hours of work performed necessarily exceeds the employee's regular hours of work for a day, the employee will be paid overtime for the time in excess of the regular hours of work.
 - (c) When the employee is required to travel during a day that is not a scheduled work day, the employee will be paid at the applicable overtime rates for all hours spent traveling, up to a maximum of the total hours in a regular work day.
 - (d) Travel time includes time spent traveling and the time necessarily spent in waiting in a terminal.

- (e) An employee shall be deemed to be in travel status commencing one (1) hour prior to the scheduled and published departure time of the aircraft if the mode of travel is air, or, when they leave their normal place of residence or place of accommodation outside of Yukon, should they be traveling by any other means than by air.
- (f) The employee will be paid for travel time, except where the employee requests, and the Employer agrees, that the employee will take paid time off in lieu at a mutually agreeable time. The amount of compensating paid time off shall be calculated to be equal to the costs that the Employer would have paid, had the employee been paid for the travel time.
- (g) Compensating time off must be taken before the end of March in any year or the Employer will pay out any remaining balance on the employee's first pay after that date.
- (h) All time worked at a location outside of the employee's headquarters area shall be compensated for in accordance with Article 21.
- (i) All hours of overtime worked shall be compensated for in accordance with Article 22.
- 24.04 In a situation involving authorized overtime:
 - (a) Which is contiguous to the employee's normal hours of work and, as a direct consequence of the time of travel, the employee's normal mode of transportation is precluded; or
 - (b) Which requires the employee to report to work for a period of time not contiguous to normal hours of work, and the employee is required to use transportation services other than normal and reasonable public transportation, the use of a taxi, or when a private vehicle is available, the payment of a kilometric (mileage) rate as set out in the Travel Policy (Yukon rate) shall be authorized from the employee's home to the workplace and/or return if necessary.

24.05 Employer's Travel Policy:

The Employer agrees to provide the Union with a copy of the Employer's Travel Policy once each year, upon request from the Union. The Employer agrees that during the term of this agreement, the Policy will not be adjusted in a manner which would reduce any of the allowance expenses provided for in the Policy.

ARTICLE 25 STAND BY, CALL BACK, REPORTING PAY AND TELEPHONE CALLS

25.01 Stand By

When the Employer requires an employee to be available on standby during off-duty hours that employee shall be compensated at:

- (a) the rate of one-half (1/2) hour for each four (4) hour period or portion thereof for which they have been designated as being on standby duty, or
- (b) the rate of one (1) hour for each four (4) hour period or portion thereof for which they have been designated as being on standby duty on a designated paid holiday pursuant to Clause 14.01.
- 25.02 An employee on standby who is called in to work by the Employer and who reports for work shall be compensated in accordance with Clause 25.05 (Call-Back).
- 25.03 An employee who is required by the Employer to be on standby duty will be provided with a telephone beeper or other communication device which enables immediate electronic contact. When contacted, the employee will respond, and when requested, will return to duty as quickly as possible.
- 25.04 No standby duty payment shall be granted if any employee is unable to report for duty when required.

25.05 Call Back

When an employee is called back to work, after they have completed their work for the day, or when an employee who is on stand-by duty is called back to work by the Employer at any time outside their normal working hours they shall be entitled to:

- (a) A minimum of three (3) hours' pay at the applicable overtime rate; or
- (b) Upon application by the employee and at the discretion of the Employer, compensation earned under this Article may be taken in the form of compensatory leave, which will be calculated at the applicable premium rate. Casual and term employees will be compensated in cash (see clause 22.06).
- (c) Call-backs do not include the following situations:
 - (i) Where an employee is called back to work to replace an absent employee for the full extent of the absent employee's shift or to supplement the normal staff complement for a full shift;
 - (ii) Where an employee exercises an entitlement to refuse the work for which called;

- (iii) Where an employee is called and/or required to return for the purpose of correcting an avoidable oversight or error that is thought to have been caused by the employee when they were at the Hospital.
- (d) An employee who is called back to the workplace shall be entitled to a transportation allowance in accordance with the Employer's travel policy.

25.06 Reporting Pay

- (a) If a regular or term employee reports to work on their scheduled work day and there is no work or insufficient work available, they are entitled to four (4) hours' pay at the straight-time rate; and
- (b) If a regular or term employee is directed to report for work on a day of rest or on a designated paid holiday, and there is no work or insufficient work available, they shall be entitled to four (4) hours' pay at the applicable overtime rate.

25.07 Clear Hours Before Work

- (a) When an employee is called back to work, the employee must have eight (8) clear hours upon completing the back to work assignment prior to their next scheduled shift.
- (b) If there are not eight (8) clear hours before the employee's next scheduled shift, they will be provided the difference in time to be deducted without loss of pay from either the beginning or end of the shift as determined by the Employer.
- (c) Notwithstanding paragraphs (a) and (b) above, if an employee is called back to work within (3) hours of the start time of their next scheduled shift, the employee shall remain at work:
 - (i) For the duration of the call back period up to the start time of their scheduled shift, for which the employee shall be paid call back pay at the applicable overtime rates; and
 - (ii) For the duration of their scheduled shift, for which the employee shall be paid at their straight time rate of pay.

25.08 **Telephone Calls**

Employees who are contacted by telephone outside of their normal working hours, and are asked to provide advice/information pertaining to hospital work shall receive compensation as follows:

- (a) Regular full-time employees shall be entitled to overtime in accordance with Article 22 and shall be paid at the applicable overtime rate;
- (b) Regular part-time employees who have worked the regular full-time daily hours specified for the particular classification held by the regular part-time employee shall be paid at the rate of time and one half for each completed fifteen (15) minutes, subject to a minimum fifteen (15) minute payment;

(c) If the regular full-time employee is not entitled to overtime in accordance with Article 22, or the regular part-time employee has not worked the regular full-time daily hours specified for the particular classification held by the regular part-time employee, they shall be paid at straight time rates, subject to a minimum payment of fifteen (15) minutes.

ARTICLE 26 DISCIPLINE

- 26.01 The parties agree that the Employer has the right to discipline and discharge for just cause. The purpose of discipline is corrective as opposed to punitive.
- 26.02 (a) When an employee is required to attend a meeting, the purpose of which is to render a disciplinary decision concerning them, advise them that they are being terminated for any reason, or discuss conduct for which the Employer is considering discipline or termination, the Employer shall advise the employee that they are entitled to have a representative of the Union attend the meeting.
 - (b) The Employer, whenever possible (one exception is where safety is at issue) will give the employee twenty-four (24) hours notice of such meeting.
- 26.03 (a) In cases where the Employer intends to impose on the employee a written reprimand, suspension or discharge, the Employer will provide written reasons for the disciplinary action.
 - (b) The Employer shall notify the local representative of the Union that such discipline has occurred.
- 26.04 The Employer agrees not to introduce as evidence in a hearing relating to disciplinary action any document from the file of an employee the content of which the employee was not aware of at the time of filing or within a reasonable period thereafter.
- 26.05 Any document or written statement related to disciplinary action, which may have been placed on the personnel file of an employee shall be destroyed after two (2) years have elapsed since the disciplinary action was taken, provided that no further disciplinary action of a similar nature has been recorded during this period.
- 26.06 Where written standards of discipline are developed or amended, the Employer agrees to supply sufficient information on the standards of discipline to each employee and to the Union.

ARTICLE 27 PROCESSING OF GRIEVANCES

- 27.01 If they so desire, an employee may be assisted and/or represented by the Union at the complaint level and/or when presenting a grievance at any level.
- 27.02 An employee who wishes to present a grievance at any prescribed level in the grievance procedure, shall transmit this grievance to their immediate supervisor who shall forthwith:
 - (a) Forward the grievance to the representative of the Employer authorized to deal with grievances at the appropriate level; and
 - (b) Provide the employee with a receipt stating the date on which the grievance was received by them.
- 27.03 A grievance of an employee shall not be deemed to be invalid by reason only of the fact that it is not in accordance with the form supplied by the Employer.
- 27.04 (a) Subject to (b) following, an employee who feels that they have been treated unjustly or considers themselves aggrieved by any action or lack of action by the Employer, is entitled to present a grievance in the manner prescribed in Clause 27.02.
 - (b) Where there is an alternative administrative or statutory process through which the employee is entitled to pursue a complaint, then the employee may choose between that alternative process and this grievance procedure. The employee is not entitled to a duplication of process.

27.05 Complaint Stage:

- (a) The parties recognize the value of informal discussion between employees and their supervisors to the end that problems might be resolved without recourse to a formal grievance. An employee who wishes to use the informal complaint stage must give notice of this intention to their supervisor within seven (7) calendar days of the action or event which is the subject of the complaint.
- (b) If the informal discussions do not produce an agreed upon resolution within fourteen (14) calendar days of the date of the notice given in Clause (a) above, or such further time as the employee and the supervisor may agree to, then the employee may file a formal grievance in accordance with Clause 27.08.
- 27.06 Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, a formal grievance shall be processed by recourse to the following steps:

(a) Level 1

The first level position which is excluded from the bargaining unit, responsible for the department (or in their absence as designated by the Executive Team).

(b) Level 2 (final)

Chief Executive Officer (or their designate).

- 27.07 The Union shall have the right to consult with the Employer with respect to a grievance at each or any level of the grievance procedure, subject to Clause 27.01.
- 27.08 An employee may present a grievance to the First Level of the procedure, in the manner prescribed in Clause 27.02 not later than twenty-eight (28) calendar days after the date on which the final response on the complaint stage is received or on which they are notified orally or in writing or on which they first become aware of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance.
- 27.09 An employee may present a grievance at each succeeding level in the grievance procedure beyond the Complaint Stage either:
 - (a) Where the decision or settlement is not satisfactory to the employee, within twenty-one (21) calendar days after that decision or settlement has been conveyed in writing to them by the Employer; or
 - (b) Where the Employer has not conveyed a decision to the employee within the time prescribed in Clause 27.10, within twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date the Employer's response was due.
- 27.10 The Employer shall normally reply to an employee's grievance at Level 1 of the grievance procedure within twenty-one (21) calendar days after the grievance is presented, and within twenty-eight (28) calendar days after the grievance is presented at Level 2.
- 27.11 Where an employee has been represented by the Union in the presentation of their grievance, the Employer will provide the appropriate representative of the Union with a copy of the Employer's decision at each level of the grievance procedure at the same time that the Employer's decision is conveyed to the employee.
- 27.12 Where the provision of Clause 27.02 cannot be complied with and it is necessary to present a grievance by mail, the grievance shall be deemed to have been presented on the day on which it is postmarked and it shall be deemed to have been received by the Employer on the day it is delivered to the recipient. Similarly, the Employer shall be deemed to have delivered a reply at any level on the date on which the letter containing the reply is postmarked, but the time limit within which the grievor may present their grievance at the next higher level shall be calculated from the date on which the Employer's reply was delivered to the address shown on the grievance form.
- 27.13 The time limits stipulated in this procedure may be extended by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee and, where appropriate, the Union representative.
- 27.14 Where it appears that the nature of the grievance is such that a decision cannot be given below the final level of authority, Level 1 may be eliminated by agreement between the Employer and the employee, and, where applicable, the Union.

- 27.15 Except as provided in Clause 27.19 (b), an employee may, by written notice to their immediate supervisor, abandon a grievance.
- 27.16 Any employee who fails to present a grievance to the next higher level within the prescribed time limits shall be deemed to have abandoned the grievance unless, due to circumstances beyond their control, they were unable to comply with the prescribed time limits.
- 27.17 No person who is employed in a managerial or confidential capacity shall seek by intimidation, by threat of dismissal or by any other kind of threat to cause an employee to abandon their grievance or refrain from exercising their right to present a grievance, as provided in the Collective Agreement.
- 27.18 Where an employee has presented a grievance up to and including Level 2 in the grievance procedure, and the grievance has not been dealt with to the employee's satisfaction, they may refer the grievance to arbitration in accordance with the arbitration procedure specified in this Agreement.

27.19 Arbitration

- (a) An employee must obtain the approval of the Union and be represented by the Union before a grievance can be referred to arbitration with respect to the application or interpretation of the Collective Agreement.
- (b) A grievance referred to arbitration can only be withdrawn by the employee with the prior approval of the Union.
- 27.20 In the event that any time limit prescribed in Article 27 ends on a Saturday, Sunday or Designated Paid Holiday, the expiry of the time limit shall fall on the next business day.

27.21 Policy Grievance

- (a) A policy grievance shall be defined as a dispute involving a question of application or interpretation of any Article of this Agreement which arises between the Employer and the Union, and which does not directly affect an individual employee or a group of employees. A policy grievance seeks a declaratory decision concerning the proper application or interpretation of the Collective Agreement.
- (b) A policy grievance brought by the Union or the Employer shall be submitted to the other Party at Level 2 of the grievance procedure within twenty-eight (28) calendar days following the circumstance giving rise to the grievance.

27.22 Employer Grievance

(a) The Employer shall have the right to file a grievance concerning its interpretation, application, or alleged violation of the Collective Agreement. A grievance brought by the Employer shall be submitted to the Union at Level 2 of the grievance procedure within twenty-eight (28) calendar days from when the Employer first becomes aware of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance.

ARTICLE 28 ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

- 28.01 A party dissatisfied with the outcome of the grievance procedure may refer the matter to arbitration provided that the reference is made within thirty (30) calendar days from the date on which the grievance decision was given.
- 28.02 Any arbitration arising out of this Agreement shall be conducted before a single arbitrator mutually agreed to by the parties.
- 28.03 A reference to arbitration shall be made in writing to the other party. The reference shall provide the name, address and telephone number of the referring party's representative. The reference will also include a list of at least three names of persons proposed for the selection of an agreed upon arbitrator.
- 28.04 Within fourteen (14) days of receiving the reference to arbitration, the responding party will, in writing, acknowledge receipt of the reference to arbitration and provide the name, address and telephone number of its representative. The acknowledgment will also either confirm agreement for one of the proposed arbitrators, or propose a list of three names of alternative arbitrators.
- 28.05 If the parties have not agreed to an arbitrator within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the written acknowledgment, either party may, pursuant to the Canada Labour Code, request the Minister of Labour to make an appointment.
- 28.06 The arbitrator shall have the authority and powers conferred by the Canada Labour Code, including the authority to determine whether a matter is arbitrable under this Agreement. The arbitrator shall not have the authority to change, modify or alter any of the terms of this Agreement. This does not preclude the arbitrator from substituting a lesser penalty in discipline matters, or reinstating a discharged employee.
- 28.07 The award of the arbitrator is final and binding upon the parties.
- 28.08 Each party shall also pay one-half (1/2) of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator. The parties are each responsible for their own costs associated with engaging outside counsel and calling witnesses who are not employees of the Employer.
- 28.09 The time limits stipulated in this procedure may only be extended by mutual agreement between the parties. The PSAC Regional Office and Local President will be given a copy of the final level grievance response on the same day as the response is given to the employee.

ARTICLE 29 SAFETY AND HEALTH

- 29.01 The Employer shall continue to make all reasonable provisions for the occupational safety and health of employees. The Employer will welcome suggestions on the subject from the Union and the parties, and undertake to consult with a view to adopting and expeditiously implementing reasonable procedures and techniques designed or intended to reduce the risk of employment injury. Employees shall make every reasonable effort to reduce and obviate risk of employment injury.
- 29.02 (a) In light of the foregoing, the Employer and the Union agree to comply with the provisions and requirements of the Yukon Occupational Health and Safety Act and Regulations.
 - (b) Employees are encouraged to refer safety matters to their immediate supervisors in an attempt to resolve any problems and where the safety matters cannot be resolved, both employees and supervisors are encouraged to refer safety issues to the Occupational Health and Safety Committee.
 - (c) The Employer and the Union recognize the importance of psychological health and safety in the workplace.
 - (d) In light of the foregoing, the Parties agree that the Occupational Health and Safety Committee shall have the mandate to make recommendations to the Employer that support and promote psychological health and safety in the Employer's workplaces.
- 29.03 Where, by law or a requirement of the Employer, an employee is required to undergo a medical examination to continue to meet a condition of employment, and the cost of such an examination is not covered by a medical insurance policy, the cost of such a medical examination will be borne by the Employer.

29.04 Critical Incident

For the purposes of this Article, a traumatic event is a sudden and unexpected event which is considered uncommon with respect to the inherent risks of the occupation and is usually horrific or has elements of actual or potential violence.

Examples of traumatic events include, but are not limited to:

- (a) being subjected to physical violence;
- (b) being subjected to threats of physical violence when there is reason to believe the threat is serious and harmful to self or others (e.g. bomb threat or confronted with a weapon);
- (c) witnessing a fatality or a horrific injury; and
- (d) being the victim of an armed robbery or hostage-taking.

Critical incident stress defusing shall be provided to employees who have experienced a work-related traumatic event. Employees who have experienced a work related traumatic event may, at their or their manager's discretion, be relieved of their duties for the remainder of their shift without loss of pay. Critical incident stress debriefing and appropriate support shall be made available for all employees who require it as a result of the event. Appropriate resources will be made available as soon as possible following the incident. Accessing such support will be without loss of pay.

ARTICLE 30 CONSULTATION COMMITTEES

- 30.01 The parties acknowledge the mutual benefits to be derived from consultation and will continue to participate jointly to discuss matters of common interest.
- 30.02 The committees as outlined in clause 30.05 and 30.06 below may discuss any matters of mutual interest or concern and make recommendations to the Union or the Employer. However, the committees have no jurisdiction to require any action to be taken by either the Union or the Employer
- 30.03 The Employer agrees that new policies bearing on employees will not be introduced, and existing policies will not be canceled or amended in such manner as to diminish the rights and entitlements of employees, until such time as the Unions have been given a reasonable opportunity to consider and to meaningfully consult on the Employer's proposals through participation on these joint committees.
- 30.04 The time spent by employee representatives in attending consultation meetings described herein will be paid at the employee's straight time rates.

Joint Labour Relations Committee

30.05 A committee will be established consisting of equal representation from the Union and the Employer, to meet monthly unless otherwise agreed. The chair of the committee shall alternate between the Union's and Employer's representatives. Minutes of the meetings shall be kept, signed by one member of each represented party, and distributed to both parties.

Joint Consultation Committee

30.06 A committee consisting of representatives of the Employer, the Union (PSAC) and the Professional Institute of the Public Service of Canada (PIPSC) shall continue to meet at least quarterly, unless otherwise agreed. Minutes of the meetings shall be kept, signed by one member of each represented party, and posted electronically and also posted on the Community Hospitals' bulletin boards.

ARTICLE 31 JOB EVALUATION, CLASSIFICATION AND RECLASSIFICATION

- 31.01 The Employer will maintain a formal job evaluation process (JEP) for the evaluation, classification and reclassification of all job positions within the bargaining unit. The JEP will not be altered or replaced without the agreement of the members of the Job Evaluation Committee (JEC).
- 31.02 The JEP will be administered by a tripartite Job Evaluation Committee (JEC). The Unions and the Employer will have the right to appoint equal numbers of representatives to the JEC.
- 31.03 (a) The JEP will be administered objectively and without bias.
 - (b) The parties will cooperate to ensure that the JEP satisfies the requirements of Section 15 of the Yukon Human Rights Act.
- 31.04 When the job evaluation process is being applied to particular job classifications and/or job positions, inputs from the affected employees are required. When called upon to do so, the employees will complete any required questionnaires or survey forms, and will cooperate in attending any related interviews.

31.05 **New Positions:**

- (a) The Employer retains the right to create new job positions with the bargaining unit, for which no title or assignment to a pay rate is provided in this Agreement as required to meet emerging and changing operational needs. The Employer will provide a written explanation of the need for the new position and the number of employees to be hired into it.
- (b) On an interim basis, the Employer will classify the position and advise the Union of the proposed classification and pay rate. The Employer will then refer the matter to the Joint Evaluation Committee (JEC) for review and determination pursuant to this Article. The determination of the JEC as to classification and pay rate will be implemented by the Employer.
- (c) In the event that any employee in the affected position(s) is dissatisfied with the determination by the JEC, the provisions of Clause 31.08 will apply.

31.06 New Occupational Groups and Levels:

- (a) Subject to (b) below and clause 31.05, during the term of this Collective Agreement the Employer shall have the right to establish and introduce new or revised occupational groups or levels, modify or revise the kind and level of work inherent in an occupational group or level and establish applicable rates of pay.
- (b) The Union shall receive immediate notification from the Employer of any changes as described in (a) above. Where the Union is in disagreement with the rates of pay for such classes, the Union will notify the Employer within thirty (30) days from the date of receipt of notification from the Employer.

- (c) Should no mutual agreement be reached, the matter may be referred to an Arbitrator in accordance with the arbitration provisions of this Collective Agreement.
- 31.07 Where the reclassification of a position or the regrading of a classification is to take effect retroactively, employees, former employees and in the case of death, estates of former employees who were employees during the retroactive period shall be entitled to receive any retroactive pay that has accrued.
- 31.08 (a) An employee who is dissatisfied with a decision bearing on their position, issued by the JEC, shall have the right to attend a meeting of the JEC to have the decision explained.
 - (b) Challenges to the Employer's application of the JEP, or the Employer's resulting decisions, shall be directed through the arbitration procedure provided in this Agreement. The decisions of the arbitrator shall be final and binding, including determination of the appropriate classification and level.
- 31.09 The time spent by employee representatives in attending JEC meetings will be paid at the employees' straight-time rates.
- 31.10 Upon written request, an employee shall be provided with a complete and current statement of the duties and responsibilities of their position including the position's classification level, factor point rating and an organization chart depicting the location of the position in the organization.
- 31.11 Any requirement made of employees covered by this Agreement shall not be in violation of the standards of practice of their professional licensing body.
- 31.12 (a) In the event the Employer makes a substantial change, on an ongoing basis, to the duties and responsibilities of a position which may result in the position no longer being appropriately classified, an employee in the affected position may submit a written request to have the duties and responsibilities reviewed by the first level excluded supervisor responsible for the employee's department.
 - (b) The employee's written request pursuant to paragraph (a) above must specify the reasons why the employee considers the affected position as no longer being appropriately classified.
 - (c) The first level excluded supervisor referred to in paragraph (a) above shall provide a written response to the employee within twenty-eight (28) calendar days of receipt of the employee's written request under paragraph (a) above.
 - (d) Where the affected employee is dissatisfied with the response of the first level excluded supervisor provided under paragraph (c) above, the employee may request the Union to refer the matter, pursuant to Clause 28.01, to the arbitration procedure in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 32 JOB SECURITY

- 32.01 (a) The Employer will make every reasonable effort to provide continued employment for regular employees. Should a re-organization occur, every reasonable effort will be made to provide alternate employment opportunities at the affected employee's equivalent classification level. The Employer may also provide on the job training as an alternative to lay-off when a vacancy exists and the employee can demonstrate an aptitude to meet the new job requirements within the familiarization period identified in Article 43 Probationary and Familiarization Period. The reasonableness of the Employer's decision in denying job training is subject to challenge through the grievance procedure.
 - (b) The Employer further agrees that regular employees will not be laid off or have their hours of work reduced as a result of the Employer contracting out work, or through the Employer's use of volunteers.

ARTICLE 33 SENIORITY

CALCULATION OF SENIORITY

- 33.01 Seniority for an employee is defined as the length of the employee's continuous employment from the date of commencement of employment. It is determined by the total number of regular hours worked with the Yukon Hospital Corporation, and all regular hours not worked under the circumstances outlined in Clause 33.05. It also includes hours worked with Health & Welfare Canada and with Watson Lake Community Hospital prior to their respective transfer. Overtime hours are not included for the calculation of seniority.
- 33.02 The Employer shall maintain a seniority list which will also show the continuous service dates for the employees. In the event of more than one employee having the same total number of regular hours worked, seniority between those employees will be determined by the length of continuous service.
- 33.03 A seniority list for employees, as of December 31 of a given year, shall be posted on the PSAC union board by April 01 of the following year. Any objection or challenge to the accuracy of the seniority list shall be made in writing to the employer within thirty (30) calendar days of the list being posted, or the date on which an employee first returns to work following their absence during which the posting had occurred. Employees have the right to grieve their placement on the list if the determination remains in doubt. Thereafter, the posted seniority list will be deemed to be valid for the purposes for which seniority is applicable.

33.04 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall lose seniority when they:

- (a) Resign from their position;
- (b) Are dismissed for just cause;
- (c) Are laid off and not recalled to duty within twelve (12) months;
- (d) Fail to return to work within fifteen (15) working days following notification of recall from layoff, delivered by hand or sent by registered mail to the employee's last address of record;
- (e) Abandon their position.

33.05 Accrual of Seniority

The seniority of an employee will be retained and will continue to accrue during:

(a) Any period of sick leave with or without pay and whether or not the employee is in receipt of long term disability payments for a maximum period of two (2) years;

- (b) Any period of work-related disability leave with or without pay to a maximum period of one (1) year;
- (c) Maternity and/or parental leave;
- (d) The first month of any leave of absence without pay.

33.06 Retention of Seniority

The seniority of an employee will be retained but will not accrue:

- (a) Except as provided in Clause 33.05, after the first month of a leave of absence without pay;
- (b) During any period of lay-off, up to a maximum of one year, provided the employee maintains recall rights pursuant to Article 34;
- (c) For the first year after the employee begins work with the Employer in an excluded position or in a position in another bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 34 LAYOFF AND RECALL

34.01 "Lay-off" means a cessation of employment as a result of:

- (a) A lack of, or reduction in, the amount of work required to be performed; or
- (b) The reduction or elimination of an activity, service, program, function or department, or
- (c) The reduction of hours of work of a full-time or part-time employee will be treated as a layoff for the purpose of bumping under this Article, but not for other purposes under this Agreement.
- 34.02 The Employer agrees to consult with the Union as far in advance as possible of contemplated reductions in the workforce. During these consultations the parties will consider reasonable alternative ways to avoid the layoffs. A Committee shall be established for this purpose and be made up of equal representation of the Union and the Employer.
- 34.03 In the event that it becomes necessary to reduce the workforce, the Employer shall formally advise the Union at least ninety (90) calendar days prior to the date that the reduction is to occur. The notice will outline the reasons for the reduction, the location, and the potential number of employees affected.
- 34.04 (a) An employee subject to layoff shall, during the layoff notice period, be granted up to one (1) day with pay for the purpose of being interviewed by a prospective Employer.
 - (b) An employee subject to layoff shall also be provided with access to the counseling services provided to employees through the Employee Assistance Program.
- 34.05 (a) Employees will be subject to layoff in reverse order of seniority within the affected job classification in the particular department at Whitehorse General Hospital or at Watson Lake Community Hospital, or at Dawson City Community Hospital, provided that where specialized technical skills are required, there are other regular employees with greater seniority who are qualified to perform the work that remains.
 - (b) The following shall constitute separate departments at the Whitehorse General Hospital in the application of Clause 34.05(a)
 - 1. Communications, Volunteer Services & Patient Support Department
 - 2. Diabetes Education Centre Department
 - 3. Environmental Services Department
 - 4. Facility & Security Services Department
 - 5. Finance Department
 - 6. First Nations Health Programs Department
 - 7. Human Resources Department

- 8. Information Systems Department
- 9. Material Management Department
- 10. Medical Imaging Department
- 11. Medical Laboratory Department
- 12. Nursing Administration Department
- 13. Nutrition & Food Services Department
- 14. Pharmacy Department
- 15. Registration & Health Records Department
- 16. Specialist Clinic Department
- 17. Therapy Services Department
- (c) It is recognized that, over time, the organization of the Whitehorse General Hospital might change and that there may be a need to reconfigure the departments. In such circumstances, the Employer agrees to provide written notice to the President of Local Y025 and the President of the Yukon Employees Union (YEU) thirty (30) calendar days in advance of implementing any reconfiguration of the departments at the Whitehorse General Hospital. During this (30) calendar day notice period, the Local President and the President of the YEU may make representations to the Employer concerning the reconfiguration of the departments which the Employer proposed to implement.
- (d) It is agreed that the Watson Lake Community Hospital and the Dawson City Community Hospital shall each constitute a separate department in the application of Clause 34.05(a)
- 34.06 (a) An employee subject to a layoff will be given three (3) months written notice of layoff. The Employer may choose to give the employee equivalent pay (equal to salary and benefits) in lieu of notice, or a combination of notice and pay. If the Employer does not choose to grant pay in lieu of the notice, the employee may choose to take the equivalent pay for the third month.
 - (b) The written notice shall be served by personal service or by registered mail, and a copy shall be directed to the Union.
- 34.07 An employee who is given notice of a layoff shall, within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of such notice, elect one of the following options set out in sub-paragraphs (a), (b) or (c):
 - (i) Bump the most junior employee occupying a regular position in an equal job classification, within any department at the bumping employee's Headquarters area, providing that the bumping employee is qualified and can become competent to perform the work of the employee being bumped within a one month orientation period.
 - (ii) An employee, who has no remaining option under sub-paragraph (i) to bump the most junior employee in an equal job classification within any department at their Headquarters area, may bump the most junior employee occupying a regular position in either:

- A. An equal job classification within any department at another Headquarters area, or
- B. A lower job classification within any department at the bumping employee's Headquarters area,

providing that the bumping employee is qualified and can become competent to perform the work of the employee being bumped within a one month orientation period. If the laid-off employee bumps into a lower job classification, the employee will assume the new rate one month after assuming the position.

- (iii) An employee, who has no remaining bumping option under subparagraphs (i) and (ii) above, may bump the most junior employee occupying a regular position in a lower job classification within any department at another Headquarters area, providing that the bumping employee is qualified and can become competent to perform the work of the employee being bumped within a one month orientation period. If the laid-off employee bumps into a lower job classification, the employee will assume the new rate one month after assuming the position.
- (b) Accept lay-off with right of recall; or
- (c) Accept lay-off without right of recall.

Employees who fail to demonstrate competence to perform the work of the bumped employee within the orientation period will be required to elect one of the options set out in sub-paragraphs (b) or (c).

- 34.08 An employee who is bumped in the application of Clause 34.07 will, within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of notice of lay-off pursuant to Clause 34.06 (a), make one of the elections set out therein.
- 34.09 An employee who fails to notify the Employer of the option chosen pursuant to Clause 34.07 will be deemed to have elected lay-off without the right of recall.
- 34.10 Employees who are subject to lay-off shall be provided the first opportunity for the appointment to any new or vacant positions in an equal or lower job classification which arise during the notice period, without posting, provided that the employee is qualified to perform the work or could become qualified within a three month orientation period. The employee shall, within ten (10) calendar days of being advised of the new or vacant position, advise the Employee whether the employee will accept the appointment to the new or vacant position. An employee who fails to notify the Employer within the ten (10) calendar day period will be deemed to have declined the appointment.

RIGHT OF RECALL

34.11 Employees who have elected lay-off with the right of recall shall retain their seniority status and have the right of recall for a period of one year from the date of lay-off.

- 34.12 Employees, who
 - (a) Elect lay-off with the right of recall pursuant to Clause 34.07 (b), or
 - (b) Bump another employee pursuant to Clause 34.07 (a),

shall be recalled in order of seniority to their former position within their department at their Headquarters area if and when such position becomes available within the one year period in Clause 34.11.

- 34.13 The Employer will advise laid off employees of any vacant or newly created positions in an equal or lower job classification.
- 34.14 Employees who have elected lay-off with the right of recall shall be provided the first opportunity for recall to any new or vacant positions in an equal or lower job classification, without posting, provided that the employee is qualified to perform the work or could become qualified within a three month orientation period. The employee shall, within ten (10) calendar days of being advised of the vacant or newly created position pursuant to Clause 34.13, advise the Employer whether the employee will accept the recall to the new or vacant position. An employee who fails to notify the Employer within the ten (10) calendar day period will be deemed to have declined the recall.
- 34.15 (a) Employees who have recall rights, and who have notified the Employer of their willingness to work on a casual basis, shall have the first right to work available casual hours up to their previous normal full or part-time hours of work as the case may be, provided that the employee is qualified to perform the available work. Such available work shall be offered to employees in the following order:
 - (i) Laid off regular full-time employees in order of seniority; then
 - (ii) Laid off regular part-time employees in order of seniority; then
 - (iii) Casual employees in order of seniority.
 - (b) When a laid off regular employee works as a casual employee, it does not serve to freeze or restart the passage of the recall period time. The employee retains the right to recall under Clause 34.11 in order of seniority for the twelve (12) month period commencing with the actual date of the layoff at the expiry of the notice period.
- 34.16 (a) Recall shall be made by personal contact, or by registered mail. The employee to whom the recall is offered must communicate with the Employer within seven (7) days of receiving the notice of recall, and must be prepared to begin work at a date and time designated by the Employer, unless otherwise agreed between the employee and the appropriate supervisor. An employee who fails to begin work on the date and time designated by the Employer, without just cause, may be terminated.
 - (b) To remain eligible for recall, laid off employees must ensure that the Employer is provided with their addresses and changes thereto.

ARTICLE 35 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

- 35.01 The parties have agreed that in cases where as a result of technological change the services of an employee are no longer required beyond a specified date because of lack of work or the discontinuance of a function, this Article will apply.
- 35.02 In this Article "Technological Change" means:
 - (a) The introduction by the Employer of equipment or material of a different nature than that previously utilized; and
 - (b) A change in the Employer's operation directly related to the introduction of that equipment or material.
- 35.03 Both parties recognize the overall advantages of technological change and will, therefore, encourage and promote technological change in the Employer's operations. Where technological change is to be implemented, the Employer will seek ways and means of minimizing adverse effects on employees which might result from such changes.
- 35.04 The Employer agrees to provide as much advance notice as is practicable but, except in cases of emergency, not less than one hundred and eighty (180) days written notice to the Union of the introduction or implementation of technological change when it will result in significant changes in the employment status or working conditions of the employees.
- 35.05 The written notice provided for in Clause 35.04 will provide the following information:
 - (a) The nature and degree of change;
 - (b) The anticipated date or dates on which the Employer plans to effect change; and
 - (c) The location or locations involved.
- 35.06 As soon as reasonably practicable after notice is given under Clause 35.04, the Employer shall consult with the Union concerning the effects of the technological change referred to in Clause 35.04 on each group of employees. Such consultation will include but not necessarily be limited to the following:
 - (a) The approximate number, class and location of employees likely to be affected by the change; and
 - (b) The effect the change may be expected to have on working conditions or terms and conditions of employment on employees.
- 35.07 When, as a result of technological change, the Employer determines that an employee requires new skills or knowledge in order to perform the duties of the employee's substantive position, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to provide the necessary training during the employee's working hours and at no cost to the employee.

35.08 When, as a result of technological change, layoff becomes necessary, the employee who is to be laid off shall be given six (6) months notice of lay off or six (6) months salary in lieu of the notice.

ARTICLE 36 JOB POSTINGS, TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS

- 36.01 Subject to Clauses 36.02 and 36.08 (b)(i) these job posting provisions apply when a position must be filled in the following categories:
 - (a) Regular full-time;
 - (b) Regular part-time; or
 - (c) Term, where the specified term of position will be six (6) months or longer.
- 36.02 (a) Casual positions may be filled by the Employer without resorting to the job posting process.
 - (b) Term positions of up to six (6) months may be filled by the Employer without resorting to the job posting process and shall be offered first to bargaining unit employees who possess the qualifications for the position. Such term appointment may be extended for up to another six (6) months when there is uncertainty about the date on which an absent employee will return to work. A term may be extended to accommodate an approved extension of a leave of absence granted to an employee whose position the term employee is temporarily filling. This provision is not to be used to groom an employee for a future promotion. The Employer shall notify the Union of it's intention to fill a position on a term basis.
 - (c) The Employer is not required to post a job position when it is filled by granting the position to an existing employee:
 - (i) Whose eligibility has been predetermined under Clause 36.08 (b)(i);
 - (ii) With the Union's consent, on compassionate or medical grounds;
 - (iii) With the Union's consent, who has been disabled by a work related injury or illness;
 - (iv) Returning from a leave of absence, whose original job position no longer exists or is not vacant;
 - (v) Whose placement is provided for elsewhere in this Agreement;
 - (vi) Covered by a supplemental agreement entered into in writing between the Employer and the Union;
 - (vii) Whose position is reclassified.
- 36.03 A job will be posted for a minimum period of fourteen (14) days, in order to bring the job opportunity to the attention of the employees and to provide them with an opportunity to apply.

- 36.04 (a) The job postings shall be dated and contain the following information:
 - (i) Nature and title of the position;
 - (ii) A general description of the role;
 - (iii) Required qualifications, education, knowledge, skills and experience. (These specifications in the posting shall be limited to the performance requirements of the position.);
 - (iv) Hours of work;
 - (v) Wage rate or range, as appropriate to the position;
 - (vi) The closing date of the posting;
 - (vii) A notice that the position is in the PSAC bargaining unit.
 - (b) A written position description shall be available to applicants, on request.
 - (c) A copy of the poster shall be forwarded to the Union coincident with the posting.
- 36.05 During the posting and selection process, the Employer may fill the position with a casual employee or reassign an existing employee to the position.
- 36.06 During the job posting process, the Employer may advertise the position externally to attract applications from potential candidates from other sources; however, outside applicants or candidates will not be interviewed unless the internal process has closed and there were no qualified candidates.
- 36.07 (a) It is the Employer's policy to afford opportunities for promotion and transfer within the bargaining unit to existing employees.
 - (b) In choosing between candidates, the Employer's objective shall be to select the best qualified candidate within the limits of the performance requirements of the position. Within those limits, an internal candidate who satisfies the position requirements will be given a preference. The factors used by the Employer to assess the qualifications of candidates shall be education, skills, knowledge, experience, demonstrated ability and personal suitability. For internal candidates, seniority will also be a factor.
 - (c) When a choice must be made between internal candidates whose overall qualifications are in relative balance, the appointment shall be awarded to the internal candidate with the greatest seniority.
 - (d) All determinations made by the Employer when choosing between candidates will be made fairly, reasonably and without discrimination.

- 36.08 (a) Within ten (10) working days after the selection of a candidate for a job position, the Employer will, by letter:
 - (i) Confirm the decision to the internal candidates; and
 - (ii) Advise the successful applicant, specifying the applicable salary range, their placement within the range, and the start date.
 - (iii) An employee on initial hire will be placed in the applicable salary range at a step in the range that recognizes recent and relevant healthcare or other work experience related to the position. For example, an employee with 7,824 worked hours of recent and relevant healthcare experience will be placed at 4 Years in the range.
 - (b) (i) Internal applicants who, while not chosen as the best qualified for the particular job posting, were found by the Employer to be qualified and suitable candidates, will be placed on an eligibility list for positions of the same employment status. (i.e., there will be a separate list for full-time positions, part-time positions, term positions and casual positions). These lists remain in effect for twelve (12) months. Where there is more than one (1) such eligible employee, each will be advised of their ranking for selection for the position that may become available during their twelve (12) month eligibility.
 - (ii) All unsuccessful candidates will be advised of the results of the competition and, upon request, will be advised of the reasons why they were unsuccessful in the competition.
- 36.09 When an internal candidate is selected, they will serve a familiarization period as provided for in Article 43 of this Agreement.
- 36.10 Employees who were unsuccessful as candidates for job positions may grieve the Employer's selection decision or their placement on the eligibility list pursuant to Article 27, but must do so within fourteen (14) calendar days of being advised of the decision. Prior to the arbitration process the Employer, with the Union, will conduct an immediate review of the issue including a review of all appropriate information which was considered.

All reasonable steps will be taken to expedite the issue to arbitration. The arbitrator shall have the jurisdiction to decide whether the Employer has properly assessed the grievor's qualifications and whether the Employer otherwise acted fairly and reasonably in the selection of a candidate. If the arbitrator determines that the selection process was flawed, in whole or in part, they may direct that the posting and selection process be redone in whole or in part. The arbitrator will be encouraged to conduct a hearing immediately and to render a written award within ten (10) days of the end of the hearing. The award will be final and binding.

36.11 Employees may, prior to commencing a leave of absence of eight (8) weeks or less, file an intention to bid on up to two (2) potential postings. The employee shall only be considered for the posting if available for the selection process.

- 36.12 Employees who are subject to layoff, or who have recall rights shall be given preference for appointment to any vacant or newly created position for which the employee is qualified to perform the work or could qualify within a one (1) month orientation period.
- 36.13 Where operational requirements permit, and where a part time position becomes vacant or additional hours are made available, such hours will be offered to qualified part time employees in the work unit in the following manner:
 - (a) The opportunity for additional hours will be posted in the work unit for a period of 14 calendar days.
 - (b) Qualified part time employees in the work unit may apply, in writing, for additional hours as follows:
 - A part time employee working half time hours may apply for number of a additional hours so that the position becomes a three quarter time position; or
 - (ii) A part time employee may apply for a number of additional hours so that the position becomes a full time position.
 - (c) Additional hours will be offered to the senior employee or employees making application therefore who are qualified to perform the work.
 - (d) Available hours will not be offered in a manner that would leave unclaimed hours less than those constituting a half time position.
 - (e) Any remaining hours, constituting a part time position, which are left unclaimed in the application of this paragraph may be posted and filled in accordance with clauses 36.03 to 36.06 of this article.

36.14 Assignment of an Employee to a Different Employer Facility in another Headquarters Area

- (i) Subject to sub-paragraph (ii) below, the Employer shall not require an employee to provide regular rotational services to the Community Hospitals operated by the Yukon Hospital Corporation or to any Yukon Community without the mutual consent of the Employer and the employee
 - (ii) The consent of the employee shall not be required pursuant to subparagraph (i) above with respect to an employee who is hired into, or has accepted an appointment to, a position where the posted job responsibilities included the requirement to provide regular rotational service to the Community Hospitals operated by the Yukon Hospital Corporation or to any Yukon Community.
 - (iii) In the event of extenuating circumstances, an employee referred to in subparagraph (ii) above may request the Employer to agree that the employee shall not be required to provide the regular rotational service to the Community Hospitals operated by the Yukon Hospital Corporation or to

any Yukon Community. In such circumstances, the Employer's agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld.

- (b) The Employer shall not permanently reassign an employee from their headquarters area (hereinafter referred to as the "transferring facility") to a position in a different facility in another headquarters area (hereinafter referred to as the "other facility") without the employee's written consent.
- (c) The following provisions shall apply in those extenuating circumstances when the Employer determines it requires to temporarily assign an employee from their headquarters area to a different facility in another headquarters area in order to meet its staffing requirements at that other facility:
 - (i) The Employer shall first seek volunteers from among the employees at the transferring facility who are qualified to perform the required duties at the other facility. If more than one qualified employee volunteers for the temporary assignment to the other facility, the temporary assignment shall, subject to the operational requirements of the transferring facility, be assigned to the most senior qualified employee(s).
 - (ii) If the number of required employees for the temporary assignment are not obtained through the utilization of sub- paragraph (i) above, the Employer shall assign the temporary assignment to the junior employee(s) who is qualified to perform the required duties at the other facility, subject to the operational requirements of the transferring facility and subject to any contrary provision in the Collective Agreement.
 - (iii) The Parties agree that a qualified employee, for the purpose of subparagraphs (i) and (ii) above, shall include an employee who may require a period of orientation in order to perform the required duties at the other facility.
 - (iv) The duration of the employee's temporary assignment at the other facility shall not exceed fourteen (14) calendar days, excluding travel days, unless a longer period of time is agreed to between the Employer and the employee.
 - (v) Article 24 ("Transportation Costs and Travel Time") shall apply to an employee who is assigned a temporary assignment under sub-paragraph
 (i) or (ii) above for the duration of the assignment.
 - (vi) Employees, who are assigned a temporary assignment under paragraph (c)(i) or (ii) above and who are given less than four calendar days advance notice, prior to the employee's travel day to the other facility, will be entitled to payment of time and one-half for the first four hours worked and double time for all hours worked thereafter on the first shift which the employee works at the other facility. This provision shall not apply to the second or subsequent shifts worked at the other facility.

- (vii) An employee who is assigned a temporary assignment under paragraph
 (c)(i) or (ii) above shall be paid a premium of \$3.25 per hour for all hours worked while performing the required duties at the other facility.
- (d) (i) The Parties acknowledge that the Employer currently provides opportunities for qualified employees at a transferring facility to work at another facility. The Parties agree that the Employer may continue this practice without invoking the provisions of Clause 36.14(c) in circumstances where the opportunity for employees to work at another facility is not mandatory to meet staffing requirements of the other facility and as such would not require the Employer to assign an employee as per paragraph (c)(ii) above.
 - (ii) The Employer agrees that, when providing employees the opportunity to work at a different facility in another headquarters area, the Employer shall advise the employees whether or not the opportunity is being raised under paragraph (c) above.

ARTICLE 37 WAGE RATES AND POSITION SCHEDULES

- 37.01 (a) The wage rates payable under this Agreement shall be those contained in Schedules A, B, & C of this collective agreement.
 - (b) The position schedules are outlined in Schedule D, E & F of this collective agreement.

ARTICLE 38 SHIFT PREMIUMS

38.01 Evening Premium:

(a) A shift work employee will receive a shift premium of three dollars and twenty five cents (\$3.25) per hour for all hours worked, including overtime hours, between 4:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. The shift premium will not be paid for hours worked between 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m.

38.02 Weekend Premium:

(a) Employees shall receive an additional premium of three dollars and twenty five cents (\$3.25) per hour for work on a Saturday and/or Sunday for hours worked including overtime hours.

ARTICLE 39 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

39.01 Insurance Plans

The Employer will pay the premium cost specified below to provide the following insurance benefits:

- (a) Medical Services Plan
- (b) Extended Health Plan (i)
 - Effective April 1, 2011, 100% of the premium of an extended health plan providing vision care to a maximum of \$300 per person every twenty-four (24) months, supplementary medical benefits, \$25 calendar year deductible, with 80% of eligible expenses reimbursed;

No cost to Yukon residents.

- (ii) Effective April 1, 2019, Physiotherapy will have an annual maximum of \$1,000 per eligible person.
- (iii) Effective the first day of the month following ratification of the new Collective Agreement, the Parties agree that the Extended Health Plan will be modified to apply the Carrier's "mandatory Generic Drug Plan".

The following terms shall be applied:

- A. The Mandatory Generic Drug Plan covers the cost of a prescription up to the equivalent lowest priced generic drug.
- B. Brand name drugs whose patents have not expired continue to be covered by the Plan.
- C. Employees and their eligible dependents will still have the option of having the brand name drugs dispensed and will pay the difference in the cost for the brand name V. the generic drug.
- D. When certified to be medically necessary by the employee's or their eligible dependent's physician, brand name drugs will be covered by the plan.

- (iv) The employer will arrange with the Carrierto have a Drug Card provided to all eligible employees under the Extended Health Plan as soon as possible, and in any event no later than April 1, 2021.
- Dental Plan (i) Ninety percent (90%) of the current approved schedule of fees for basic

(c)

- (ii) Fees for major restorative services with no annual or lifetime maximum; up to a combined limit with basic services of one thousand two hundred and fifty dollars (\$1,250.00) per person every calendar year;
- (iii) Effective April 1, 2011, seventy percent (70%) of the current approved schedule of fees for orthodontic services to a lifetime maximum of two thousand five hundred dollars (\$2,500.00) per person;
- (d) Long Term Disability
 Employees hired before October 2, 1993 to pay five percent (5%) of the premium for a long-term disability plan providing seventy percent (70%) of the employee's current salary. Employees hired on or after October 2nd, 1993 to pay 50% of the premium.

services;

The Employee will pay the premium cost specified below to provide the following insurance benefits.

| (e) | Group Life | One hundred percent (100%) of the |
|-----|------------|---|
| | | premium of a life insurance plan paying two |
| | | (2) times the employee's basic annual |
| | | salary. |

In order for employees to become eligible for LTD and Group Life coverage noted above, the employee must have been employed for 90 calendar days.

- 39.02 (a) In regard to the Plans listed in Article 39.01, all benefit plan coverage, terms, conditions and specific eligibility requirements shall at all times be subject to and governed by the actual terms and conditions of the Plans provided by the carrier(s), as may be amended from time-to-time by the carrier(s).
 - (b) Provided that the Employer fulfills its responsibility to pay its share of the premiums for the applicable benefit coverage, the Employer cannot be held responsible or liable for the rejection of any claim by the carrier(s).

(c) The level of specific benefits to which employees are entitled will not be decreased during the term of the collective agreement without the agreement of the Union.

39.03 Recovery of Arrears for the Payment of Benefit Premiums.

Any arrears incurred for the payment of benefit premiums will be recovered in the following manner:

- (a) If the arrears are in excess of fifty dollars (\$50.00), the Employer will, at least one month before recovery action is implemented, advise the employee the details in writing of the arrears and the Employer's intention to recover the arrears.
- (b) Recovery will not exceed ten percent (10%) of the employee's gross pay each pay period until the entire amount is recovered. It is understood the employee may agree to a higher amount. If the employee advises Human Resources that the stated recovery action will create a hardship, a lesser amount may be mutually agreed to. The Employer's agreement will not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event employment ceases, any outstanding amounts will be recovered from the final pay.

ARTICLE 40 PENSION PLAN

- 40.01 The Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan shall form part of this Agreement.
- 40.02 (a) Subject to paragraph (b) below, the Parties agree that the Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan will remain a Defined Benefit Plan for any employee covered by the Collective Agreement who is participating in the Pension Plan.
 - (b) In the event a revision to the current Pension Plan is contemplated which may change the Pension Plan from being a Defined Benefit Plan, Article 40.03 will apply.
- 40.03 The Employer agrees to provide written notice to the President of Local Y025 and the President of the Yukon Employees Union (YEU) of any revision(s) to the Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan referred to in Clause 40.01 above, which will affect employees covered by the Collective Agreement, sixty (60) calendar days in advance of implementing any such revision(s). During the sixty (60) calendar day notice period, the Local Presidents and the President of the YEU:
 - (a) Shall be entitled to make a written representation to the Board of Trustees, with a copy to the Employer, concerning the proposed revisions, or
 - (b) May request, subject to the agreement of the Board of Trustees, to make a verbal representation to the Board of Trustees concerning the proposed revisions.
- 40.04 Any arrears incurred for the payment of pension contributions will be recovered in the following manner:
 - (a) If the arrears are in excess of fifty dollars (\$50.00), the Employer will, at least one month before recovery action is implemented, advise the employee the details in writing of the arrears and the Employer's intention to recover the arrears.
 - (b) Recovery will not exceed ten percent (10%) of the employee's gross pay each pay period until the entire amount is recovered. It is understood the employee may agree to a higher amount. If the employee advises Human Resources that the stated recovery action will create a hardship, a lesser amount may be mutually agreed to. The Employer's agreement will not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event employment ceases, any outstanding amounts will be recovered from the final pay.
- 40.05 The Parties further agree the Pension Committee can make recommendations for pension changes for the consideration of the Board of Trustees, and may receive input from their respective advisors.

ARTICLE 41 YUKON BONUS

- 41.02 (a) An employee who completes one (1) year of continuous service with the Employer, shall be entitled to a Yukon Bonus which will be paid in the pay period following the employee's date of eligibility.
 - (b) For each full year of continuous service subsequent to their first year of service, an employee is entitled to a Yukon Bonus, which will be paid in the pay period following the employee's eligibility date.
- 41.02 The Yukon Bonus to which employees are entitled to pursuant to Clause 41.01 is two thousand two hundred and forty two dollars (\$2,242.00). This is only available for employees; however, should two (2) or more employees from one family or household work for the Employer, then each of those employees is entitled to the full amount (i.e. \$2,242.00 each).
- 41.03 An employee shall be paid on lay-off, a pro-rated Yukon Bonus based on the number of completed months worked since their last qualifying date or the commencement of their employment, but in any event, for a period not exceeding twelve (12) months.

ARTICLE 42 REGISTRATION FEES

42.01 The Employer shall reimburse an employee for one hundred percent (100%) of their payment of professional membership registration or licensing fees to either an organization, government or governing body when such registration is a position requirement and/or a condition of continued employment or for promotion.

ARTICLE 43 PROBATIONARY AND FAMILIARIZATION PERIOD EMPLOYEES

43.01 **Probationary Period**

- (a) Newly hired employees will serve a probationary period of 980 straight time hours worked up to a maximum of one year.
- (b) Employment may be terminated at any time during the probationary period. Only factors that can reasonably be expected to affect work performance will be considered.
- (c) During the probationary period, the employee will be provided with orientation, training and guidance to ensure that duties and performance standards are understood.
- (d) The probationary period may be extended, at the option of the Employer, where there are reasonable grounds to presume that the employee has not been provided with a reasonable opportunity to meet performance standards. The Employer will advise the President of the local executive in writing of any extension to an employee's probationary period.

43.02 Familiarization Period

- (a) Employees who are the successful candidate for a new or vacant position filled in accordance with the job posting procedures set out in clauses 36.03 to 36.07 of Article 36 shall be required to undergo a familiarization period of 490 straight time hours to a maximum of three calendar months.
- (b) During the familiarization period, the employee will be provided with orientation, training and guidance to ensure that duties and performance standards are understood.
- (c) The familiarization period may be extended, at the option of the Employer, where there are reasonable grounds to presume that the employee has not been provided with a reasonable opportunity to meet performance standards. The Employer will advise the President of the local executive in writing of any extension to an employee's familiarization period.
- 43.03 Where seniority applies, upon successful completion of probation or familiarization period the employee's seniority shall be calculated to include the time served in probationary or familiarization status.
- 43.04 Unless otherwise notified by the Employer in writing, an employee shall be deemed to have successfully completed their probationary or familiarization period.

43.05 Mid Point Evaluation

Not later than the mid point in the probation or familiarization period, the employee will have their job performance evaluated in accordance with Article 23 of this agreement. In

the event that the evaluation discloses a performance short fall, the Employer will review the shortfall with the employee and provide guidance for improvement.

43.06 If at any time during the familiarization period the Employer or the employee determines that the employee will not satisfy the job requirements, the employee will be returned to their former position provided that the position has not been filled. If that position has been filled the employee will be offered the first available position at a level equivalent to their previous position for which the employee is qualified. If no position exists at the time the employee will be assigned appropriate work duties by the employer until such time as a position for which the employee is qualified becomes available.

ARTICLE 44 REGULAR PART TIME EMPLOYEES

44.01 Except as specifically provided hereinafter, the provisions of this Collective Agreement shall apply to all "Regular Part-time Employees".

44.02 **Overtime**

- (a) A regular part-time employee is entitled to receive overtime compensation, in accordance with Article 22, when work has been authorized by the Employer in excess or outside of the regular full-time daily or weekly hours of work specified for the particular classification held by the regular part-time employee, and/or when work is authorized by the Employer in excess or outside of the same number of consecutive full-time working days specified for the particular classification held by the part-time employee.
- (b) It is understood that the part-time employee may refuse to work any additional time beyond their schedule, except in an emergency where the employee possesses special skills required for the emergency and no full-time employee is available. If there are two (2) or more employees refusing, the employee with the least seniority will be required to work the extra hours.
- (c) Notwithstanding Clause (a) above, a regular part-time employee who is required to work in a classification where a full-time employee's regular daily and weekly hours of work would be averaged over a specified period of time shall be entitled to receive overtime compensation when they are authorized in advance by the Employer to work in excess of thirty-seven and one half $(37 \frac{1}{2})$ regular hours per week or in excess of seven and one half $(7 \frac{1}{2})$ regular hours per day.

44.03 **Designated Paid Holiday**

(a) Falling on non-scheduled working day:

When a designated paid holiday falls on a non-scheduled working day, a regular part-time employee shall be reimbursed for that day on the basis of the average number of hours worked per day over a two (2) week period immediately preceding a designated paid holiday.

(b) Falling on a scheduled working day:

When a designated paid holiday falls on a scheduled working day or is moved to a scheduled working day on which the employee is not required to work, a regular part-time employee shall be reimbursed for that day on the basis of the average number of hours worked per day over the two (2) week period immediately preceding a designated paid holiday.

(c) Work performed on a designated paid holiday:

A regular part-time employee shall be paid for all hours worked on a designated paid holiday in accordance with Article 14 of this Collective Agreement.

(d) Designated paid holidays referred to in this Article are those contained in Article 14.

44.04 Call-Back Pay

- When a regular part-time employee is called back to work, they shall be paid a minimum of three (3) hours at the applicable rate of pay set out in paragraphs (b) and (c) or (d) below:
- (b) If the call back occurs in a day where the employee is scheduled to work and they have worked the same number of regular hours that a regular full-time employee in the same classification has worked during that day, the employee shall be paid at the applicable overtime rates.
- (c) If the call back occurs in a day where the employee is not scheduled to work and they have worked the same number of regular hours that a regular full-time employee in the same classification has worked during that week, the employee shall be paid at the applicable overtime rates.
- (d) If the call back occurs in a day other than in the circumstances set out in paragraphs (b) or (c) above, the employee shall be paid call back pay at their straight time rate.

44.05 Vacation Leave

A regular part-time employee shall earn vacation leave credits in proportion to the average number of hours worked per week in relation to a full-time employee in the same classification as specified in Article 21.

44.06 Sick and Special Leave Credits

A regular part-time employee shall earn sick and special leave credits in proportion to the average number of hours worked per day in relation to a full-time employee in the same classification.

44.07 Yukon Bonus

A regular part-time employee shall be entitled to a Yukon Bonus in proportion to the average number of hours worked per day in relation to a full-time employee in the same classification.

ARTICLE 45 TERM EMPLOYEES

45.01 **Definition**

A "Term Employee" means an employee who is hired on a temporary basis, in excess of three months, for a full-time or part-time position for a specified period of time, to replace an employee on leave of absence or for limited term work. The period of time shall be clearly stated in a written offer of employment at the time of hiring. Term employees will only be used in situations where there are no reasonable expectations of the position being filled on a regular on-going basis. Consecutive renewals of term appointments will only be made where it is necessary in order to staff for the continuing absence of an employee, or where a special program or project is being extended for a limited period.

45.02 **Appointments**

Length of term appointment will be limited in accordance with the provisions of Clause 36.02 (b).

45.03 Application of Agreement

The provisions of the Collective Agreement will apply to term employees, with the exception of the following Articles and/or Clauses:

- 17 Maternity & Parental Leave (except for terms of more than one (1) year)
- 18 Other Leave (except that Clauses 18.03, 18.04, 18.06 and 18.07 are applicable)
- 19 Education Leave without Pay & Career Development Leave
- 20 Severance Pay
- 32 Job Security
- 34 Layoff & Recall
- 39 Benefits (except as provided in Plan Text)
- 42 Registration Fees
- 53 Deferred Salary Leave Plan

45.04 Hours of Work

- (a) A term employee's hours of work will be:
 - (i) In the case of replacing an absent employee, the same hours that the absent employee would work; or
 - (ii) Determined within the provisions of Article 21.

45.05 Overtime

(a) Overtime for full-time term employees will be in accordance with the provisions of Article 22.

(b) Overtime for part-time term employees will be in accordance with the provisions of Article 44.

45.06 Yukon Bonus

A term employee shall be entitled to Yukon Bonus after accruing one thousand nine hundred and fifty six (1956) hours worked (including periods of paid leave). An employee cannot qualify for more than one Yukon Bonus in any twelve (12) month period. Accrual of such hours will include assignments in cumulative and casual positions provided there is not a break in service of over one (1) year in length. After each entitlement of Yukon Bonus, an employee must again accumulate the entitlement hours before qualifying for another payment.

45.07 Salary Increments Over Time

A term employee shall be entitled to a salary increment after accruing one thousand nine hundred and fifty six (1956) hours. Accrual of such hours will include assignments in cumulative term and casual positions provided there is not a break in service of over one (1) year.

45.08 Vacation Leave

A term employee shall accrue vacation leave credits in accordance with Article 18.06 or Article 44.05. For term positions of six months or less the vacation leave credits may be used at the end of the term or paid out. Subject to operational requirements the employee may be granted vacation leave during the term.

45.09 Sick & Special Leave Credits

A term employee shall accrue sick and special leave credits as per Clause 44.06 but only may use sick and special leave to the extent of their accumulated credits.

45.10 Long Service

A term employee shall be entitled to a long service premium after accruing nine thousand seven hundred and eighty (9780) hours. Accrual of such hours will include assignments in cumulative term and casual positions provided there is not a break in service of over one (1) year.

- 45.11 Term employees greater than three (3) months are required to enroll for extended health and dental benefits. The cost of these benefits will be paid by the Employer. Term employees are not eligible for Group Life or LTD coverage.
- 45.12 Earned but unused Sick Leave Credits shall be restored to an employee whose employment was terminated, due to the end of a specified period of employment, and who is rehired by the employer within twelve (12) months from the end of the initial appointment.

ARTICLE 46 CASUAL EMPLOYEES

- 46.01 A "Casual" employee is one who is employed for a specified period of less than three months or to work on an on-call basis.
- 46.02 (a) The three (3) month limitation in the above definition relates to filling a specific position and does not prevent a casual employee from working in two (2) or more positions, each of which is limited to three (3) consecutive months in duration.
 - (b) No later than one week prior to the end of the third month of a casual employee being assigned to cover a position, the Employer will review the continuing need for the coverage. If the work will continue beyond the end of the three month limitation, the Employer will:
 - (i) If the work is certain to continue for a period of six (6) months or less, and the work is being performed by a single casual employee, appoint that employee to the position on a term basis, or, if the work is being performed by a pool of employees, conduct a posting for the term position among the pool of employees;
 - Where the work can reasonably be expected to continue beyond six (6) months, the Employer will conduct a posting in accordance with Article 36;
 - (iii) Where the review indicates that the work is sporadic in nature and the duration cannot reasonably be determined, coverage will continue to be provided by use of a casual employee(s) with further three (3) month reviews.
- 46.03 Casual employees will only be used to:
 - (a) Replace an employee who is temporarily absent; and
 - (b) Temporarily supplement the workforce to deal with work surges.
- 46.04 The provisions of the Collective Agreement will apply to casual employees, with the exception of the following:
 - 14 Designated Paid Holidays
 - 15 Special Leave
 - 16 Sick Leave
 - 17 Maternity & Parental Leave
 - 18 Other Leave (except that Clause 18.04 is applicable)
 - 19 Education Leave Without Pay & Career Development Leave
 - 20 Severance Pay
 - 21 Hours of Work
 - 32 Job Security
 - 34 Layoff & Recall

- 39 Benefits (except as provided in Plan Text)
- 40 Pension Plan (except as provided in the Plan text)
- 42 Registration Fees
- 44 Regular Part Time Employees (Except that Clauses 44.02, 44.03 & 44.04 are applicable)
- 53 Deferred Salary Leave Plan
- 46.05 A casual employee's hours of work will be:
 - (a) In the case of replacing an absent employee, the same hours that the absent employee would work; or
 - (b) Determined within the provisions of Article 21 of this Agreement.
- 46.06 Overtime, pay for designated paid holidays, and call-back pay shall be granted in accordance with the provisions for regular part-time employees in Clauses 44.02, 44.03 and 44.04 of this Agreement.
- 46.07 A casual employee who works in two or more positions shall have all hours worked in a pay period counted for purposes of determining their entitlement to overtime compensation.
- 46.08 Call-in procedures must be equitable and must be made available to all employees.

46.09 Yukon Bonus

A casual employee shall be entitled to Yukon Bonus after accruing one thousand nine hundred and fifty six (1956) hours worked. An employee cannot qualify for more than one (1) Yukon Bonus in any twelve (12) month period. For employees working in more than one position or class, hours worked will be considered to be the total hours worked by that employee. Accruals will continue, provided there is no break in service greater than six (6) months. After each entitlement for Yukon Bonus, an employee must again accumulate the entitlement hours before qualifying for another payment.

46.10 Salary Increments Over Time

A casual employee shall be entitled to salary increment after accruing one thousand nine hundred and fifty six (1956) hours. Accrual of such hours will include assignments in cumulative term and casual positions in each similar or like job provided there is not a break in service of over six (6) months.

For casual employees working in more than one job or class as of July 27, 2001, salary increments will continue to occur after accumulating a minimum of five hundred (500) hours or working a maximum of two (2) years, whichever occurs first.

46.11 Vacation Leave

A casual employee shall be paid vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of earnings.

46.12 Group Dental & Extended Health Benefits

A casual employee may elect to participate in group Dental and Extended Health Plans provided they pay the full premium. A casual employee enrolled in one or more of these plans who obtains regular or term employee status will qualify for premium relief where applicable without an additional waiting period.

- 46.13 (a) When calls are made by the Employer for casual employees to report to work, the acceptance of such work shall be at the employee's discretion. If a casual employee does not work for a period of one (1) year or more, or is no longer permanently residing in the Yukon, they will cease to be employed.
 - (b) Once a shift is accepted by a casual employee, they will require reasonable reasons to cancel the shift, which reasons may be required to be stated in writing.

46.14 Casual Premium

A casual employee shall be paid one dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per regular hour worked in lieu of all health and welfare benefits and leave entitlements otherwise provided to other employees.

ARTICLE 47 RESTRICTIONS ON OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT

47.01 Unless otherwise specified by the Employer as being in an area that could represent a conflict of interest, employees shall not be restricted in engaging in other employment outside the hours they are required to work for the Employer.

ARTICLE 48 EMPLOYMENT REFERENCES

48.01 On written application by the employee, the Employer shall provide a work reference letter to the employee, indicating length of service, principal duties and responsibilities.

ARTICLE 49 CLOTHING

- 49.01 The Employer's clothing policy/practice as of December 14, 2000 will remain in effect during the term of this Agreement.
- 49.02 Personal Property

Where an employee's personal property is damaged or stolen during the performance of the employee's duties, the Employer will repair or replace the item, or pay appropriate compensation in lieu, provided that:

- (a) The item is required by the employee in the performance of their duties; and
- (b) The employee submits reasonable proof of damage or loss having occurred and documentation of the value of the damage or loss; and
- (c) The damage or loss was not the result of negligence on the part of the employee.

49.03 Safety Footwear

After completion of their probationary period, regular employees who are required by the Employer to wear safety footwear as prescribed by the Yukon Occupational Health and Safety Act shall be entitled to be reimbursed, upon presenting the Employer with proof of purchase, up to one hundred and seventy-five (\$175.00) on an annual basis.

ARTICLE 50 IMMUNIZATION

- 50.01 Employees may be required to undergo vaccination, inoculation and other immunization against communicable diseases where there is a risk of incurring such diseases in the performance of their duties. Exemptions may be allowed upon provision of:
 - (a) A medical certificate certifying that there are medical grounds for an exemption; or
 - (b) Written evidence in support of an objection based on religious grounds.

ARTICLE 51 PUBLICATIONS

51.01 The Employer will ensure that employees have ready access to all publications considered necessary to their work.

ARTICLE 52 EDUCATION ALLOWANCE

- 52.01 Employees who so qualify shall, upon application, be paid the education allowance set out in this article, subject to the following conditions:
 - (a) The training is over and above the required qualifications in the employee's position description and the training is utilized in the performance of the employee's employment duties set out in the employee's position description.
 - (b) The employee has provided the Employer with a copy of the appropriate degree, diploma, certificate or other evidence of having successfully completed the education program.
 - (c) The education allowance is not cumulative and an employee shall be paid only the highest allowance for which eligible.
- 52.02 For employees who qualify, the amount of education allowance shall be:

| | | Per Year | Per Hour |
|-----|--|----------|----------|
| (a) | Recognized specialty course of 3 to 6 months | \$ 255 | \$0.13 |
| (b) | Recognized specialty course of 7 to 12 month | \$ 390 | \$0.20 |
| (c) | One year certification course | \$ 710 | \$0.36 |
| (d) | Bachelor's degree | \$ 875 | \$0.45 |
| (e) | Master's Degree | \$ 1,200 | \$0.61 |

- 52.03 Part-time, term and casual employees who so qualify will be entitled to the education allowance on an hourly but not annual basis for all paid hours.
- 52.04 Where the training is acquired through means other than full-time attendance, a recognized educational institution such as Yukon College will determine equivalencies.

ARTICLE 53 DEFERRED SALARY PLAN

53.01 In accordance with the terms of the plan, employees are eligible to apply for the Deferred Salary Leave Plan. Copies of the Plan may be obtained from the Human Resources Department.

ARTICLE 54 COMMUNITY BENEFITS AND ALLOWANCES

- 54.01 The Parties acknowledge that the Employer has issued a Human Resources policy ("Policy HR-35" dated October 27, 2010) entitled "Community Benefits and Allowances" which applies to specified employees headquartered in remote communities outside the Greater City of Whitehorse area in the Yukon Territory. Amongst other things, Policy HR-35 addresses the following benefits and allowances:
 - (a) Relocation and Exit Benefits;
 - (b) Remote Living Allowance;
 - (c) Travel days.

(Note: For the purpose of this Article, the above 3 benefits and allowances shall collectively be referred to as the "Community Benefits and Allowances".)

- 54.02 The Employer agrees to provide written notice to the President of Local Y025 and the President of the Yukon Employees Union (YEU) of any revision(s) to Policy HR-35 in regard to any of the Community Benefits and Allowances referred to in Article 54.01, which will affect employees covered by the Collective Agreement, thirty (30) calendar days in advance of implementing any such revision(s). During this thirty (30) calendar day notice period, the Local Presidents and the President of the YEU may make representations to the Employer concerning the revision(s) which the Employer proposes to implement.
- 54.03 An employee who is covered by any/all of the Community Benefits and Allowance referred to in Article 54.01 shall be entitled to file and advance a grievance pursuant to Article 27 (Processing of Grievances) and Article 28 (Arbitration Procedure) regarding the Employer's interpretation, application, administration or alleged contravention, visà-vis that employee, of the applicable Community Benefits and Allowances provisions which were in effect at the time of the circumstances upon which the employee's grievance is based.

ARTICLE 55 PRECEPTORING PREMIUM

- 55.01 The Employer shall establish a roaster on which employees may indicate their interest in performing preceptoring duties with approved post-secondary students.
- 55.02 The Employer shall first consider assigning preceptoring duties, on a seniority basis, to qualified employees who are on the roster referred to in Article 55.01.
- 55.03 An Employee assigned preceptoring duties with an approved post-secondary student by the Employer shall receive a premium of forty cents (\$0.40) per hour, including any overtime hours that the employee is performing the preceptoring duties.

ARTICLE 56 INDEMNITY

56.01 The Hospital agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the employee from any claims, demands or proceedings, but only to the extent caused by or arising out of the employee's acts or omissions made in the course of employment with the Hospital and only to the extent of the insurance and defense provided by the commercial general liability and professional liability insurance coverage placed by the Hospital.

The Hospital agrees to maintain, throughout the term of this Agreement, commercial general liability and professional liability insurance with reasonable limits.

ARTICLE 57 DURATION

- 57.01 (a) This Collective Agreement shall come into force and effect on September 1st, 2019, unless otherwise specified in the Agreement. This Agreement shall remain in force and effect until August 31,2022 and from year to year thereafter unless and until it is terminated by operation of law.
 - (b) Either party may serve the other with written notice to commence collective bargaining for the renewal of this Agreement, at any time within four (4) months of the date of expiry specified in (a) above, in which case the parties shall begin collective bargaining within twenty (20) days of the service of the written notice being effected.
- 57.02 Any changes which the parties agree are necessary in this Agreement may be made by mutual agreement at any time during the life of this Agreement. Any such changes that are agreed to by the parties shall be recorded in writing, executed by authorized representatives of the parties, and appended to this Agreement.
- 57.03 During the period in which this Agreement continues to have legal force and effect, both parties shall be bound by its terms and conditions and will remain in full compliance, including during any period in which the parties are engaged in collective bargaining for the renewal of the Agreement.

| Signed by the authorized representatives of the p | parties thisday of, 2021. |
|--|--|
| THE PUBLIC SERVICE ALLIANCE, LOCAL Y025 | YUKON HOSPITAL CORPORATION |
| Jack Bourassa, PSAC Regional Executive Vice President North | Brian Gillen, Chair |
| Paul Johnston, Vice President, YEU | Jason Bilsky, Chief Executive Officer |
| Anne Hotte, Committee Member | James Low, Director, People Services & Culture |
| Cara Millar, Committee Member | Kelly Steele, Chief Financial Officer & Executive Director, Corporate Services |
| Becky Nash, Committee Member | Tanya Solberg, Director, Diagnostic & Therapeutic Services |
| Laura Hauser, Committee Member | |

Leah Santo, Committee Member

Erna Post, PSAC Negotiator

Negotiated by:

| On Behalf of the Union | On Behalf of YHC |
|------------------------|--|
| Steve Geick | Brian Gillen, Chair |
| Paul Johnston | Jason Bilsky, Chief Executive Officer |
| Anne Hotte | James Low, Director, People Services & Culture |
| Cara Miller | Kelly Steele, Chief Financial Officer |
| Becky Nash | Tanya Solberg, Director, Diagnostic & Therapeutic Services |
| Laura Hauser | |
| Leah Santo | |
| Erna Post | |

Wage Rates

| | (i) | Effective September 1, | 2019, wage rate | s shall be increased | by 1.75%. |
|--|-----|------------------------|-----------------|----------------------|-----------|
|--|-----|------------------------|-----------------|----------------------|-----------|

- (ii) Effective September 1, 2020, wage rates shall be increased by 1.75%.
- (iii) Effective September 1, 2021, wage rates shall be increased by 1.75%.

SCHEDULE A: PSAC SALARY SCHEDULE - SEPTEMBER 1, 2019 TO AUGUST 31, 2020

| Plus 1.75 % | - Effective | September 1, 20 | 19 | | | | | |
|-------------|-------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | Level | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 | Step 5 | Step 6 | Step 7 |
| Hourly | 1 | 24.99960 | 25.99958 | 27.03957 | 28.12116 | 29.24600 | 30.41584 | 31.63247 |
| Bi-weekly | | 1,874.97 | 1,949.97 | 2,027.97 | 2,109.09 | 2,193.45 | 2,281.19 | 2,372.44 |
| Monthly | | 4,076.19 | 4,239.23 | 4,408.80 | 4,585.15 | 4,768.56 | 4,959.30 | 5,157.67 |
| Annually | | 48,914.22 | 50,870.79 | 52,905.62 | 55,021.86 | 57,222.72 | 59,511.63 | 61,892.10 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 2 | 25.84878 | 26.88273 | 27.95804 | 29.07636 | 30.23942 | 31.44899 | 32.70695 |
| Bi-weekly | | 1,938.66 | 2,016.20 | 2,096.85 | 2,180.73 | 2,267.96 | 2,358.67 | 2,453.02 |
| Monthly | | 4,214.64 | 4,383.23 | 4,558.56 | 4,740.90 | 4,930.54 | 5,127.76 | 5,332.87 |
| Annually | | 50,575.72 | 52,598.75 | 54,702.69 | 56,890.81 | 59,166.44 | 61,533.10 | 63,994.42 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 3 | 26.85693 | 27.93121 | 29.04846 | 30.21040 | 31.41881 | 32.67556 | 33.98259 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,014.27 | 2,094.84 | 2,178.63 | 2,265.78 | 2,356.41 | 2,450.67 | 2,548.69 |
| Monthly | | 4,379.02 | 4,554.18 | 4,736.35 | 4,925.81 | 5,122.84 | 5,327.75 | 5,540.86 |
| Annually | | 52,548.28 | 54,650.20 | 56,836.21 | 59,109.66 | 61,474.04 | 63,933.01 | 66,490.33 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 4 | 28.07759 | 29.20069 | 30.36873 | 31.58347 | 32.84681 | 34.16068 | 35.52711 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,105.82 | 2,190.05 | 2,277.65 | 2,368.76 | 2,463.51 | 2,562.05 | 2,664.53 |
| Monthly | | 4,578.05 | 4,761.17 | 4,951.62 | 5,149.69 | 5,355.67 | 5,569.90 | 5,792.70 |
| Annually | | 54,936.61 | 57,134.08 | 59,419.45 | 61,796.22 | 64,268.07 | 66,838.79 | 69,512.35 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 5 | 29.56350 | 30.74604 | 31.97588 | 33.25492 | 34.58511 | 35.96852 | 37.40726 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,217.26 | 2,305.95 | 2,398.19 | 2,494.12 | 2,593.88 | 2,697.64 | 2,805.54 |
| Monthly | | 4,820.33 | 5,013.14 | 5,213.67 | 5,422.21 | 5,639.10 | 5,864.67 | 6,099.25 |
| Annually | | 57,843.94 | 60,157.71 | 62,564.02 | 65,066.57 | 67,669.24 | 70,376.00 | 73,191.04 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 6 | 31.31374 | 32.56628 | 33.86894 | 35.22370 | 36.63265 | 38.09795 | 39.62187 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,348.53 | 2,442.47 | 2,540.17 | 2,641.78 | 2,747.45 | 2,857.35 | 2,971.64 |
| Monthly | | 5,105.70 | 5,309.93 | 5,522.33 | 5,743.22 | 5,972.95 | 6,211.87 | 6,460.35 |
| Annually | | 61,268.46 | 63,719.19 | 66,267.96 | 68,918.69 | 71,675.44 | 74,542.45 | 77,524.14 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 7 | 33.43629 | 34.77374 | 36.16469 | 37.61128 | 39.11573 | 40.68036 | 42.30758 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,507.72 | 2,608.03 | 2,712.35 | 2,820.85 | 2,933.68 | 3,051.03 | 3,173.07 |
| Monthly | | 5,451.79 | 5,669.86 | 5,896.65 | 6,132.52 | 6,377.82 | 6,632.93 | 6,898.25 |
| Annually | | 65,421.44 | 68,038.30 | 70,759.84 | 73,590.23 | 76,533.84 | 79,595.19 | 82,779.00 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 8 | 35.98302 | 37.42235 | 38.91924 | 40.47600 | 42.09505 | 43.77885 | 45.53000 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,698.73 | 2,806.68 | 2,918.94 | 3,035.70 | 3,157.13 | 3,283.41 | 3,414.75 |
| Monthly | | 5,867.03 | 6,101.71 | 6,345.78 | 6,599.61 | 6,863.60 | 7,138.14 | 7,423.67 |
| Annually | | 70,404.39 | 73,220.56 | 76,149.38 | 79,195.35 | 82,363.17 | 85,657.70 | 89,084.00 |
| | 1 | | | | | | | r |
| Hourly | 9 | 39.06103 | 40.62348 | 42.24841 | 43.93835 | 45.69588 | 47.52372 | 49.42467 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,929.58 | 3,046.76 | 3,168.63 | 3,295.38 | 3,427.19 | 3,564.28 | 3,706.85 |
| Monthly | | 6,368.90 | 6,623.66 | 6,888.60 | 7,164.15 | 7,450.71 | 7,748.74 | 8,058.69 |
| Annually | | 76,426.82 | 79,483.89 | 82,663.25 | 85,969.78 | 89,408.57 | 92,984.92 | 96,704.31 |
| | | 10 -000 | 44 10105 | 40.0000 | 10 0-00- | 10 0-00 1 | F4 0-01- | E 4 0 0 C |
| Hourly | 10 | 42.72221 | 44.43109 | 46.20834 | 48.05667 | 49.97894 | 51.97810 | 54.05722 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,204.17 | 3,332.33 | 3,465.63 | 3,604.25 | 3,748.42 | 3,898.36 | 4,054.29 |
| Monthly | | 6,965.86 | 7,244.49 | 7,534.27 | 7,835.64 | 8,149.07 | 8,475.03 | 8,814.03 |
| Annually | | 83,590.27 | 86,933.88 | 90,411.23 | 94,027.69 | 97,788.79 | 101,700.35 | 105,768.36 |
| Launt | | 47 40000 | 10 01100 | F0 07470 | F0 04000 | | F7 00000 | 50 00070 |
| Hourly | 11 | 47.12628 | 49.01133 | 50.97178 | 53.01066 | 55.13108 | 57.33632 | 59.62978 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,534.47 | 3,675.85 | 3,822.88 | 3,975.80 | 4,134.83 | 4,300.22 | 4,472.23 |
| Monthly | | 7,683.94 | 7,991.30 | 8,310.95 | 8,643.39 | 8,989.12 | 9,348.69 | 9,722.64 |
| Annually | | 92,207.27 | 95,895.57 | 99,731.39 | 103,720.65 | 107,869.47 | 112,184.25 | 116,671.62 |

NOTE: Salaries are based on a thirty-seven and one half (371/2) hour work week

SCHEDULE B: PSAC SALARY SCHEDULE – September 1, 2020 – August 31, 2021

| Plus 1.75% | - Effective | September 1, 2 | 020 | | | | | |
|---------------------|-------------|-----------------------|----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|
| | Level | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 | Step 5 | Step 6 | Step 7 |
| Hourly | 1 | 25.43710 | 26.45458 | 27.51276 | 28.61328 | 29.75780 | 30.94812 | 32.18604 |
| Bi-weekly | | 1,907.78 | 1,984.09 | 2,063.46 | 2,146.00 | 2,231.84 | 2,321.11 | 2,413.95 |
| Monthly | | 4,147.52 | 4,313.42 | 4,485.96 | 4,665.39 | 4,852.01 | 5,046.09 | 5,247.93 |
| Annually | | 49,770.22 | 51,761.03 | 53,831.47 | 55,984.74 | 58,224.12 | 60,553.09 | 62,975.21 |
| Hourly | 2 | 26.30113 | 27.35318 | 28.44730 | 29.58520 | 30.76861 | 31.99935 | 33.27932 |
| Bi-weekly | 2 | 1,972.59 | 2,051.49 | 2,133.55 | 2,218.89 | 2,307.65 | 2,399.95 | 2,495.95 |
| Monthly | | 4,288.40 | 4,459.94 | 4,638.33 | 4,823.87 | 5,016.82 | 5,217.49 | 5,426.19 |
| Annually | | 51,460.80 | 53,519.23 | 55,659.99 | 57,886.40 | 60,201.86 | 62,609.93 | 65,114.32 |
| Timuany | 1 | 01,400.00 | 00,010.20 | 00,000.00 | 07,000.40 | 00,201.00 | 02,000.00 | 00,114.02 |
| Hourly | 3 | 27.32693 | 28.42000 | 29.55681 | 30.73908 | 31.96864 | 33.24739 | 34.57728 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,049.52 | 2,131.50 | 2,216.76 | 2,305.43 | 2,397.65 | 2,493.55 | 2,593.30 |
| Monthly | | 4,455.66 | 4,633.88 | 4,819.24 | 5,012.01 | 5,212.49 | 5,420.99 | 5,637.83 |
| Annually | | 53,467.87 | 55,606.58 | 57,830.85 | 60,144.08 | 62,549.84 | 65,051.83 | 67,653.91 |
| t ta code c | 1 | 00 50005 | 00 74474 | 00.00010 | 00 40040 | 00,40400 | 04 75040 | 00.44004 |
| Hourly | 4 | 28.56895 | 29.71171 | 30.90018 | 32.13618 | 33.42163 | 34.75849 | 36.14884 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,142.67 4,658.17 | 2,228.38 4,844.49 | 2,317.51 5,038.27 | 2,410.21 | 2,506.62 5,449.40 | 2,606.89 5,667.37 | 2,711.16 |
| Monthly Annually | | 4,658.17 55,898.00 | 4,844.49 58,133.93 | 5,038.27 60,459.29 | 5,239.80 62,877.66 | 5,449.40 65,392.76 | 5,667.37 68,008.47 | 5,894.07 70,728.81 |
| Annually | | 55,696.00 | 56,155.95 | 60,459.29 | 02,077.00 | 05,392.70 | 00,000.47 | 70,720.01 |
| Hourly | 5 | 30.08086 | 31.28410 | 32.53546 | 33.83688 | 35.19035 | 36.59797 | 38.06188 |
| Bi-weekly | - | 2,256.06 | 2,346.31 | 2,440.16 | 2,537.77 | 2,639.28 | 2,744.85 | 2,854.64 |
| Monthly | | 4,904.68 | 5,100.87 | 5,304.91 | 5,517.10 | 5,737.79 | 5,967.30 | 6,205.99 |
| Annually | | 58,856.21 | 61,210.47 | 63,658.89 | 66,205.24 | 68,853.45 | 71,607.58 | 74,471.88 |
| | | | | | , | | , | , |
| Hourly | 6 | 31.86173 | 33.13619 | 34.46164 | 35.84011 | 37.27372 | 38.76467 | 40.31525 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,389.63 | 2,485.21 | 2,584.62 | 2,688.01 | 2,795.53 | 2,907.35 | 3,023.64 |
| Monthly | | 5,195.05 | 5,402.86 | 5,618.97 | 5,843.73 | 6,077.48 | 6,320.58 | 6,573.40 |
| Annually | | 62,340.65 | 64,834.28 | 67,427.65 | 70,124.76 | 72,929.76 | 75,846.95 | 78,880.81 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 7 | 34.02142 | 35.38228 | 36.79758 | 38.26948 | 39.80026 | 41.39227 | 43.04796 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,551.61 | 2,653.67 | 2,759.82 | 2,870.21 | 2,985.02 | 3,104.42 | 3,228.60 |
| Monthly | | 5,547.19 | 5,769.08 | 5,999.84 | 6,239.84 | 6,489.43 | 6,749.01 | 7,018.97 |
| Annually | | 66,566.32 | 69,228.97 | 71,998.14 | 74,878.06 | 77,873.19 | 80,988.11 | 84,227.63 |
| Hourly | 8 | 36.61273 | 38.07724 | 39.60033 | 41.18433 | 42.83171 | 44.54498 | 46.32677 |
| Bi-weekly | Ŭ | 2,745.95 | 2,855.79 | 2,970.02 | 3,088.83 | 3,212.38 | 3,340.87 | 3,474.51 |
| Monthly | | 5,969.71 | 6,208.49 | 6,456.83 | 6,715.11 | 6,983.71 | 7,263.06 | 7,553.58 |
| Annually | | 71,636.46 | 74,501.92 | 77,482.00 | 80,581.27 | 83,804.53 | 87,156.71 | 90,642.97 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 9 | 39.74460 | 41.33439 | 42.98776 | 44.70727 | 46.49556 | 48.35539 | 50.28960 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,980.85 | 3,100.08 | 3,224.08 | 3,353.05 | 3,487.17 | 3,626.65 | 3,771.72 |
| Monthly | | 6,480.36 | 6,739.57 | 7,009.15 | 7,289.52 | 7,581.10 | 7,884.35 | 8,199.72 |
| Annually | | 77,764.29 | 80,874.86 | 84,109.85 | 87,474.25 | 90,973.22 | 94,612.15 | 98,396.64 |
| Hourly | 10 | 43.46985 | 45.20864 | 47.01698 | 48.89766 | 50.85357 | 52.88772 | 55.00322 |
| Bi-weekly | 10 | 3,260.24 | 3,390.65 | 3,526.27 | 3,667.32 | 3,814.02 | 3,966.58 | 4,125.24 |
| Monthly | | 7,087.76 | 7,371.27 | 7,666.12 | 7,972.76 | 8,291.67 | 8,623.34 | 8,968.28 |
| Annually | 1 | 85,053.10 | 88,455.22 | 91,993.43 | 95,673.17 | 99,500.10 | 103,480.10 | 107,619.30 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 11 | 47.95099 | 49.86903 | 51.86379 | 53.93834 | 56.09587 | 58.33971 | 60.67330 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,596.32 | 3,740.18 | 3,889.78 | 4,045.38 | 4,207.19 | 4,375.48 | 4,550.50 |
| Monthly | | 7,818.41 | 8,131.15 | 8,456.39 | 8,794.65 | 9,146.43 | 9,512.29 | 9,892.78 |
| Annually | | 93,820.90 | 97,573.74 | 101,476.69 | 105,535.76 | 109,757.19 | 114,147.48 | 118,713.38 |

NOTE: Salaries are based on a thirty-seven and one half (371/2) hour work week

SCHEDULE C: PSAC SALARY SCHEDULE – September 1, 2021 – August 31, 2022

| Plus 1.75% | - Effective | September 1, 2 | 021 | | | | | |
|---------------|-------------|-----------------------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | Level | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 | Step 5 | Step 6 | Step 7 |
| Hourly | 1 | 25.88224 | 26.91753 | 27.99424 | 29.11401 | 30.27857 | 31.48971 | 32.74930 |
| Bi-weekly | | 1,941.17 | 2,018.81 | 2,099.57 | 2,183.55 | 2,270.89 | 2,361.73 | 2,456.20 |
| Monthly | | 4,220.10 | 4,388.90 | 4,564.46 | 4,747.04 | 4,936.92 | 5,134.40 | 5,339.77 |
| Annually | | 50,641.20 | 52,666.84 | 54,773.52 | 56,964.47 | 59,243.04 | 61,612.77 | 64,077.28 |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 2 | 26.76140 | 27.83186 | 28.94513 | 30.10294 | 31.30706 | 32.55934 | 33.86171 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,007.11 | 2,087.39 | 2,170.88 | 2,257.72 | 2,348.03 | 2,441.95 | 2,539.63 |
| Monthly | | 4,363.45 | 4,537.98 | 4,719.50 | 4,908.28 | 5,104.62 | 5,308.80 | 5,521.15 |
| Annually | | 52,361.36 | 54,455.81 | 56,634.04 | 58,899.41 | 61,255.39 | 63,705.60 | 66,253.82 |
| | 1 | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 3 | 27.80515 | 28.91735 | 30.07405 | 31.27701 | 32.52809 | 33.82921 | 35.18239 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,085.39 | 2,168.80 | 2,255.55 | 2,345.78 | 2,439.61 | 2,537.19 | 2,638.68 |
| Monthly | | 4,533.63 | 4,714.97 | 4,903.57 | 5,099.72 | 5,303.71 | 5,515.85 | 5,736.49 |
| Annually | | 54,403.56 | 56,579.69 | 58,842.89 | 61,196.60 | 63,644.46 | 66,190.24 | 68,837.86 |
| House | 4 | 20.06000 | 20.02400 | 31.44093 | 32.69857 | 34.00651 | 25 20077 | 26 70444 |
| Hourly | 4 | 29.06890 2.180.17 | 30.23166 | | | | 35.36677 | 36.78144 |
| Bi-weekly | | , | 2,267.37 | 2,358.07 | 2,452.39 | 2,550.49 | 2,652.51 | 2,758.61 |
| Monthly | | 4,739.68 56.876.22 | 4,929.27 | 5,126.44 | 5,331.50 | 5,544.76 | 5,766.55 | 5,997.21 |
| Annually | | 56,876.22 | 59,151.27 | 61,517.33 | 63,978.01 | 66,537.13 | 69,198.62 | 71,966.57 |
| Hourly | 5 | 30.60728 | 31.83157 | 33.10483 | 34.42902 | 35.80619 | 37.23843 | 38.72797 |
| Bi-weekly | 5 | 2,295.55 | 2,387.37 | 2,482.86 | 2,582.18 | 2,685.46 | 2,792.88 | 2,904.60 |
| Monthly | | 4,990.52 | 5,190.14 | 5,397.74 | 5,613.65 | 5,838.20 | 6,071.73 | 6,314.60 |
| Annually | | 59,886.20 | 62,281.65 | 64,772.92 | 67,363.83 | 70,058.38 | 72,860.72 | 75,775.14 |
| Annually | | 59,000.20 | 02,201.05 | 04,772.92 | 07,303.03 | 70,056.56 | 12,000.12 | 75,775.14 |
| Hourly | 6 | 32.41931 | 33.71608 | 35.06472 | 36.46731 | 37.92601 | 39.44305 | 41.02076 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,431.45 | 2,528.71 | 2,629.85 | 2,735.05 | 2,844.45 | 2,958.23 | 3,076.56 |
| Monthly | | 5,285.97 | 5,497.41 | 5,717.30 | 5,946.00 | 6,183.84 | 6,431.19 | 6,688.44 |
| Annually | | 63,431.62 | 65,968.88 | 68,607.63 | 71,351.95 | 74,206.03 | 77,174.27 | 80,261.23 |
| j | | | , | | , | , | | |
| Hourly | 7 | 34.61680 | 36.00147 | 37.44153 | 38.93920 | 40.49676 | 42.11663 | 43.80130 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,596.26 | 2,700.11 | 2,808.12 | 2,920.44 | 3,037.26 | 3,158.75 | 3,285.10 |
| Monthly | | 5,644.27 | 5,870.04 | 6,104.84 | 6,349.04 | 6,603.00 | 6,867.12 | 7,141.80 |
| Annually | | 67,731.23 | 70,440.48 | 73,258.11 | 76,188.43 | 79,235.97 | 82,405.40 | 85,701.62 |
| | T | | | | | | | |
| Hourly | 8 | 37.25345 | 38.74359 | 40.29333 | 41.90506 | 43.58127 | 45.32452 | 47.13749 |
| Bi-weekly | | 2,794.01 | 2,905.77 | 3,022.00 | 3,142.88 | 3,268.59 | 3,399.34 | 3,535.31 |
| Monthly | | 6,074.18 | 6,317.14 | 6,569.83 | 6,832.62 | 7,105.93 | 7,390.16 | 7,685.77 |
| Annually | | 72,890.10 | 75,805.70 | 78,837.93 | 81,991.44 | 85,271.11 | 88,681.95 | 92,229.22 |
| I I a conte c | 0 | 40 44040 | 40.05774 | 40 74005 | 45 40005 | 47.00000 | 40.004.04 | 54 40007 |
| Hourly | 9 | 40.44013 | 42.05774 | 43.74005 | 45.48965 | 47.30923 | 49.20161 | 51.16967 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,033.01 | 3,154.33 | 3,280.50 | 3,411.72 | 3,548.19 | 3,690.12 | 3,837.73 |
| Monthly | | 6,593.76 | 6,857.51 | 7,131.81 | 7,417.09 | 7,713.77 | 8,022.32 | 8,343.21 |
| Annually | | 79,125.16 | 82,290.17 | 85,581.78 | 89,005.05 | 92,565.25 | 96,267.87 | 100,118.58 |
| Hourly | 10 | 44.23057 | 45.99979 | 47.83978 | 49.75337 | 51.74351 | 53.81325 | 55.96578 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,317.29 | 3,449.98 | 3,587.98 | 3,731.50 | 3,880.76 | 4,035.99 | 4,197.43 |
| Monthly | | 7,211.79 | 7,500.27 | 7,800.28 | 8,112.29 | 8,436.78 | 8,774.25 | 9,125.22 |
| Annually | | 86,541.53 | 90,003.19 | 93,603.31 | 97,347.45 | 101,241.35 | 105,291.01 | 109,502.64 |
| , anidany | 1 | 00,041.00 | 00,000.10 | 00,000.01 | 01,011.10 | 101,241.00 | 100,201.01 | 100,002.04 |
| Hourly | 11 | 48.79013 | 50.74174 | 52.77141 | 54.88226 | 57.07755 | 59.36066 | 61.73508 |
| Bi-weekly | | 3,659.26 | 3,805.63 | 3,957.86 | 4,116.17 | 4,280.82 | 4,452.05 | 4,630.13 |
| Monthly | | 7,955.23 | 8,273.44 | 8,604.38 | 8,948.55 | 9,306.49 | 9,678.75 | 10,065.91 |
| Annually | İ | 95,462.76 | 99,281.28 | 103,252.53 | 107,382.64 | 111,677.94 | 116,145.06 | 120,790.86 |

NOTE: Salaries are based on a thirty-seven and one half (37½) hour work week

Position Schedule D: Whitehorse General Hospital

PSAC – Year 2019-2021

| | PSAC – Year 2019-2021 | |
|------------------------------------|---|-----------------|
| Department | POSITION NAME | SALARY LEVEL |
| Health Records | Administration Assistant – Admissions and Discharges | 4 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Administrative Assistant – DEC/NFS Outpatient Services | 3 |
| First Nations Health Program | Administrative Assistant – First Nations Health Program | 4 |
| Medical Imaging | Administrative Assistant – Medical Imaging | 3 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Administrative Assistant - Medical Laboratory Services | 3 |
| Specialist Clinic | Administrative Assistant – Specialist Clinic | 4 |
| Therapy Services | Administrative Assistant – Therapy Services | 3 |
| Patient Experience | Advanced Care Paramedic | 8 |
| Facility Management | Building Technician | 6 |
| Medical Imaging | Charge Technologist | 9 |
| Information Systems | Client Support Representative, Information Systems | 4 |
| Medical Lab/ Imaging | Combined Laboratory X-ray Technologist | 8 |
| Administration | Communications Analyst | 7 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Cook 1 | 3 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Cook 2 | 5 |
| Administration | Volunteer Services & Patient Support Coordinator | 6 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Core Lead | 9 |
| Surgical Services | Core Lead | 5 |
| First Nations Health Program | Cultural Education Coordinator | 6 |
| Environment & Maintenance Services | Custodial Worker | 1 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Dietary Aide | 2 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Dietary Technician | 5 |
| Environment & Maintenance Service | Electrician | 7 |
| Environment & Maintenance Services | Facility & Residence Clerk | 4 |
| Finance | Finance Clerk | 5 |
| First Nations Health Program | First Nations Community Liaison Discharge Planner | 8 |
| First Nations Health Program | First Nations Health & Social Liaison Worker | 8 |
| First Nations Health Program | First Nations Cultural Programs Coordinator | 8 |

| Finance | General Accounting Clerk | 6 |
|------------------------------------|---|---|
| Human Resources | General Administration Clerk | 2 |
| Health Records | Health Records Clerk | 3 |
| Health Records | Health Records Technician | 6 |
| Health Records | Health Records Transcriptionist | 3 |
| Medical Imaging | Hospital Care Attendant | 4 |
| Human Resources | Human Resources Assistant | 4 |
| Human Resources | Human Resources Consultant | 7 |
| Information Systems | Information Systems Management Analyst | 9 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Laboratory Information System (LIS) Lead | 9 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Laboratory X-ray Technician | 8 |
| Material Management | Labourer | 1 |
| Environment & Maintenance Services | Laundry Worker | 1 |
| Nursing Administration | Licensed Practical Nurse | 7 |
| Facility & Security Services | Maintenance Engineer | 7 |
| Facility Management | Maintenance Engineer Team Lead | 8 |
| Environment & Maintenance Services | Maintenance Worker | 4 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Medical Laboratory Assistant | 6 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Medical Laboratory Technologist | 8 |
| Medical Imaging | Medical Radiation Technologist - Computed Tomography | 8 |
| | Medical Radiation Technologist – Computed | |
| Medical Imaging | Tomography and X-Ray Medical Radiation Technologist - Magnetic Resonance | 8 |
| Medical Imaging | Imaging | 9 |
| Medical Imaging | Medical Radiation Technologist - Mammography Medical Radiation Technologist - Radiological | 8 |
| Medical Imaging | Technologist | 8 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Medical Laboratory Information Systems Technologist | 9 |
| Pharmacy | Medication Reconciliation Clinician | 5 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Microbiology Lead | 9 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Microbiology Technologist | 8 |
| Information Systems | Network Analyst | 8 |
| Nursing Administration | Nursing Unit Clerk | 4 |
| Medical Imaging | PACS & RIS Administrator | 9 |
| Finance | Payroll/Pension Plan Administrator | 7 |

| Pharmacy | Pharmacy Purchasing & Inventory Control Clerk | 4 |
|------------------------------------|---|---|
| Pharmacy | Pharmacy Technician I | 4 |
| Pharmacy | Pharmacy Technician II | 5 |
| Pharmacy | Pharmacy Technician III | 7 |
| Laboratory | Point of Care Testing Coordinator | 8 |
| Environment & Maintenance Services | Preventative Maintenance Technician | 6 |
| Information Systems | Programmer Analyst | 8 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Quality Assurance Transcriptionist | 5 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Quality Systems Lead | 9 |
| Medical Rehabilitation | Rehabilitation Assistant | 6 |
| Finance | Revenue & Accounts Receivable Clerk | 5 |
| Quality and Strategy | Screener | 3 |
| Facility& Security Services | Security Officer | 3 |
| Materiel Management | Senior Procurement Officer | 5 |
| Nursing Administration | SPD Technician | 3 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Specimen Management Lead | 7 |
| Nutrition Food Services | Supervisor, Nutrition Services | 7 |
| Quality and Strategy | Supervisor, Patient and Visitor Screening | 4 |
| Information Systems | Technical Analyst | 7 |
| | | |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Transfusion Medicine Lead | 9 |
| Medical Imaging | Ultrasound Technologist | 8 |
| Medical Imaging | Ultrasound/Medical Radiological Technologist | 9 |
| Materiel Management | Warehouse Person | 3 |

Position Schedule E: Watson Lake Community Hospital

| Department | POSITION NAME | SALARY LEVEL |
|------------------------------|---|--------------|
| Administration | Administrative Assistant | 3 |
| Health Records | Admissions & Discharges/Medical Records Clerk | 3 |
| Medical Lab/Medical Imaging | Combined Laboratory X-ray Technologist | 8 |
| Nutrition Services | Cook 1 | 3 |
| Environmental Services | Custodial Worker | 1 |
| First Nations Health Program | First Nations Health & Social Liaison Worker | 8 |
| Medical | Hospital Care Attendant | 4 |
| Medical Laboratory Services | Laboratory X-ray Technician | 8 |
| Medical | Licensed Practical Nurse | 7 |
| Administration | Support Services Supervisor | 7 |

PSAC - Year 2017 - 2019

Position Schedule F: Dawson City Community Hospital PSAC - Year 2017 - 2019

| Department | POSITION NAME | SALARY LEVEL |
|-------------------------------------|---|-----------------|
| Administration | Administrative Assistant | 3 |
| Admissions/Discharge/Health Records | Admissions & Discharges/Medical Records Clerk | 3 |
| Housekeeping | Custodial Worker | 1 |
| Medical Laboratory/Medical Imaging | Laboratory X-ray Technician | 8 |
| Medical | Licensed Practical Nurse | 7 |

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Students

The Parties agree that in recognition of their mutual concern regarding the availability of health care workers in the future they will cooperate to identify opportunities for short-term training positions. These positions may be as part of the students' education e.g. a co-op education work module or other training opportunity supported by various government financial assistance programs. This does not include employees who are hired under the job posting process, e.g. casual or term employees.

The Parties will meet to discuss any conditions relative to a training opportunity for a student or students and unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, a student will be a member of the bargaining unit.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date: _____

Date:

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Volunteer Program

The parties recognize the value of volunteer programs to enhance patient care and agree:

The Employer will review with the Union, at quarterly joint consultation meetings, significant program developments as a matter of information exchange and input. The Employer will be seeking support from the Union in this review process.

The Employer agrees to provide at least fourteen (14) days written notice to the Local President and the President of the YEU in advance of implementing any new Volunteer Program initiative at Whitehorse General Hospital.

The Employer agrees to provide at least sixty (60) days written notice to the Local President and the President of the YEU in advance of implementing any expansion of the Volunteer Program to either/both of the Community Hospitals. In its written notice, the Employer shall describe the Volunteer Program initiatives which the Employer is considering implementing at either/both of the Community Hospitals. During the notice period, the Local President and the President of YEU may provide input and make representations to the Employer concerning the proposed implementation of the Volunteer Program at either/both of the Community Hospitals.

The Employer will ensure that no vacant position(s) will be filled by volunteers, nor will regular employees be laid off or have their hours of work reduced through the Employer's use of Volunteers.

The Employer agrees to provide an overview of the Volunteer Program annually to all staff who choose to attend a Town Hall meeting.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date:

Date:

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Filling positions at an "underfill" Rate of Pay (Internal/External Recruitment)

The parties recognize that at times, subject to general economic conditions and the challenges facing the health care sector generally, attracting and retaining talent can be challenging.

In order to ensure positions are filled in an expeditious manner the Parties accept that at times under qualified employees may be considered to fill such openings. Should this occur, the underfill rate of pay which will be paid to the employee will be at least 80% of the minimum of the range of the position being filled on an underfill basis or the employee's current salary, whichever is greater. The main objective is to provide every reasonable opportunity to enable the employee to reach a level of "fully qualified" in the position in the shortest possible time frame. In any event this process will be in place for a period of no longer than one (1) year in each particular case.

When an underfill becomes necessary, the Employer will advise the Union of the action to be taken supported by appropriate information supporting the necessity to take such action, including a training plan for the individual.

An employee falling under this arrangement will be moved to the level of pay associated with the position they are filling upon successful completion of becoming fully qualified to perform all of the duties and responsibilities of the position in accordance with the position description.

Internal candidates will be given preference.

The Union reserves the right to challenge the Employer in taking such action. Should a disagreement exist following discussion between the Union and the Employer, the Employer will be able to continue to take such action and the Union will have the right to access the grievance process in challenging the Employer decision.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date:

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Consultation of Workload Issues

The Parties agree to the following provisions with respect to ongoing consultation of workload issues between the Parties.

- a) The Employer and the Union will meet on an annual basis, in October, to discuss any workload issues which may exist. The date in October on which the meeting will be held shall be set by the Parties by the end of August of the same calendar year. Either Party can request an additional meeting be held in a given calendar year and the requested meeting will be held at an agreed to date and time. In addition, the Parties may mutually agree to hold further meetings.
- b) The Parties shall each be entitled to appoint up to two (2) representatives to attend any meeting under paragraph (a) above. The Parties may mutually agree to have other persons attend any of the meetings.
- c) At least sixty (60) days prior to the October meeting date, the Parties shall discuss what data will be produced by the Employer. The Employer will not be required to create administrative systems in order to generate the agreed to data. The agreed to data shall be provided at least thirty (30) days prior to the October meeting date in order to facilitate the discussion of workload issues.
- d) The Employer and the Union agree to exchange a written agenda at least two (2) weeks prior to a meeting called under this Letter of Understanding.
- e) The employer and the Union will meet within sixty (60) days of the ratification of the Collective Agreement to commence the mandate of the Workload Consultations Committee. Items to be discussed at the initial meeting shall include, but not be limited to:
 - i. The Terms of Reference will be developed for use at subsequent meetings;
 - ii. The engagement of a mutually agreed independent third party Consultant to meet with, and assist, the Committee in developing a process to identify and address employee workload concerns that may arise within the Employer's operations. The Employer shall be responsible for the fee and expenses of the Consultant.

- iii. The development of Standard Operating Procedures/department protocols, where required, to provide guidance to employees in dealing with an emergent workload situation.
- iv. The further development of strategies to identify employee workload issues, which may include the development of a jointly drafted questionnaire to be provided to employees; and
- v. The report of the previous Joint Working Group on Workload will be finalized, and thereafter will be produced and presented to the YHC Executive Team and to the PSAC: and any further communication of the report which may be appropriate shall be considered by the representative of the Parties at the initial meeting.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date: _____

Date: _____

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Employee Assistance Program

The parties agree that all employees will be provided with up to nine (9) EAP sessions per calendar year.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date: _____

Date: _____

Between

Yukon Hospital Corporation

And

The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Designated Paid Holiday for Regular LPNs at Whitehorse General Hospital

- 1. The Parties agree that, notwithstanding the terms and conditions in Article 14 (Designated Paid Holidays) of the Collective Agreement, the following provision shall apply with respect to the administration of Designated Paid Holidays to regular full-time and regular part-time LPNs working at Whitehorse General Hospital ("WGH").
 - a) On April 1, 2019, each regular full-time and regular part-time LPN working at WGH will be credited with their Designated Paid Holidays, as set out in Article 14.01 of the Collective Agreement, for the April 1, 2019 to March 31, 2020 vacation year.
 - b) The Designated Paid Holidays to be credited in advance to a regular part-time LPN referred to in paragraph a) above shall be pro-rated based upon the FTE of the regular part-time LPN in relation to the FTE of a regular full-time LPN. For example, a 0.5 FTE LPN will be credited with 0.5 of the Designated Paid Holidays of a full-time LPN.
 - c) Credited Designated Paid Holidays that a regular LPN requests to utilize as a day off shall be administered in the same manner as the scheduling of the employee's vacation request under Articles 18.10, 18.11, 18.12 and 18.13 of the Collective Agreement.
 - d) The Parties agree there shall be no carry over of the employee's credited Designated Paid Holidays into the following vacation year. As of March 31, 2020, any unused Designated Paid Holidays, credited to the employee on April 1, 2019, shall be paid out to the employee in the first pay period following March 31, 2020.
 - e) Upon the termination of a regular LPN's employment with the Employer for any reason, the Parties agree that should the employee have utilized any of the employee's credited Designated Paid Holidays prior to the date on which the credited Designated Paid Holiday occurs (referred to as "unearned credited Designated Paid Holidays"), the Employer has the right to recover the monies associated with the unearned credited Designated Paid Holidays from any monies owing to the employee.
 - f) In the event that a regular LPN referred to in paragraph a) above is on a leave of absence without pay in excess of thirty (30) calendar days or on a layoff in

excess of thirty (30) calendar days, the Employer shall have the right to recover from the employee any credited Designated Paid Holidays which fell within the period of time during which the employee was on the leave of absence without pay or on layoff.

- g) Article 14 of the Collective Agreement shall not be applicable to regular LPNs referred to in paragraph a) above, with the following exceptions Articles 14.01, 14.06 and 14.07(b)(ii) shall be applicable.
- h) Article 44.03(a) and (b) shall not be applicable to regular part-time LPNs referred to in paragraph a) above.
- i) In the first pay period following March 31, 2020, the Employer shall review the credited/uncredited Designated Paid Holidays provided for regular part-time LPNs for the April 1, 2019 March 31, 2020 vacation year. The review is intended to reconcile any differences, up or down, between the amount of the Designated Paid Holiday hours credited to the regular part-time LPN on April 1, 2019 pursuant to paragraph b) above, and the amount of the Designated Paid Holiday hours, which should have been credited based upon the regular hours paid to the employee during the April 1, 2019 March 31, 2020 vacation year. Any difference arising from this review shall be paid out to the employee or recovered from the employee, as the case may be.
- 2. The Parties agree that the provisions in paragraphs #1 a) i) above shall be equally applicable for the April 1, 2020 to March 31, 2021 vacation year and the April 1, 2021 to March 31, 2022 vacation year for each regular full-time and regular part-time LPN working at WGH on April 1, 2020 and April 1, 2021, respectively.
- 3. The Parties agree that this Letter of Understanding shall expire effective March 31, 2022, and will not be renewed for any calendar year thereafter unless jointly agreed to between the Employer and the Union.

For the Employer:

For the Union:

Date: _____

Date: _____

INFORMATIONAL LETTER A



FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY

December 15, 2020

To: The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

Re: Indigenous Workforce Initiative

The Yukon Hospital Corporation and Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025 have recognized the value of building a representative workforce by creating pathways for Indigenous Peoples into employment in the health care field, and specifically, in Yukon's hospitals.

During the term of this Collective Agreement, YHC intends to develop and implement an Indigenous Workforce Initiative to help remove barriers to employment in health care, offer learning opportunities for students, foster work experience opportunities, and support recruitment, among other strategies. During the development phase of this initiative, YHC will review with the Union at joint quarterly consultation meetings, significant developments as a matter of information exchange and input. YHC will also consult with and seek support from the Union in this process.

YHC confirms that it will ensure that the Collective Agreement is appropriately followed in the development and implementation of any such initiative. We will seek to work collaboratively with the Union throughout this process to develop a strong, representative workforce to the benefit of patient care.

Yours truly,

mell

James Low Director, People Services & Culture Yukon Hospital Corporation

5 Hospital Road, Whitehorse, Yukon Y1A 3H7 | T 867 393-8700 | F 867 393-8707 | yukonhospitals.ca

INFORMATIONAL LETTER B



FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY

December 15, 2020

To: The Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local Y025

YHC agrees that it will not provide written notice pursuant to Article 40.03 during the term of the 2019-2022 Collective Agreement with respect to the implementation of any revision of the Yukon Hospital Corporation Employees' Pension Plan from being a Defined Benefit Plan.

Yours truly,

Jason Bilsky Chief Executive Officer Yukon Hospital Corporation

5 Hospital Road, Whitehorse, Yukon Y1A 3H7 | T 867 393-8700 | F 867 393-8707 | yukonhospitals.ca

ADDENDUM No. 1

WHEREAS:

- A. Several Parties, including the Yukon Hospital Corporation ("YHC") and the Public Service Alliance of Canada ("PSAC"), entered into a Memorandum of Agreement ("MOA") with respect to the terms and conditions of employment that would apply to the Government of Yukon ("YG") unionized employees at the Watson Lake Hospital ("WLH") whose employment will transfer to YHC upon the effective date of the transfer of the WLH from YG to YHC.
- B. The following provision is contained in the MOA referred to above:

"Subject to the exceptions set out in Addendum No. 1 to this Agreement, the terms and conditions in the September 1, 2007 to August 31, 2010 Collective Agreement between YHC and PSAC (the "YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement" will, as of the Effective Date, apply to the Transferred Employees who will be amalgamated within the existing bargaining unit of PSAC/YHC Employees".

- C. The purpose of this Addendum is to set out the exceptions to the terms and conditions in the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement that will apply to the Transferred Employees.
- D. It is agreed that this Addendum will be attached as an Appendix to the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE it is agreed that the following terms and conditions shall be applicable to the Transferred Employees upon their commencement of employment with YHC on the Effective Date.

1. Definitions

For the purposes of the provisions in this Addendum:

- (a) "Casual Transferred Employees" shall mean those employees who, as of the Effective Date,
 - (i) had been employed with YG as an on-call auxiliary employee at the WLH, and
 - (ii) commence employment with YHC as a casual employee under the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.
- (b) "Effective Date" means the date upon which the WLH is transferred from YG to YHC.
- (c) "Employer" shall refer to the Yukon Hospital Corporation.
- (d) "Regular Transferred Employees" shall mean those employees who, as of the Effective Date,
 - (i) had been employed with YG as a regular full-time or regular part-time employee at the WLH, and

- (ii) commence employment with YHC as a regular indeterminate full-time or regular indeterminate part-time employee under the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.
- (e) "Transferred Employees" shall refer to Regular and Casual Transferred Employees.
- 2. <u>Definition of "Continuous Service" and "Continuous Employment"</u> (Article 2.01(f) of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Article 2.01(f) with the following provisions with respect to the definition of the term "continuous service" and "continuous employment" in regard to Transferred Employees:

- (f) (i) "Continuous Service" and "Continuous Employment" means uninterrupted employment with the Employer after the Effective Date, and for employees also includes those periods of time when seniority is accrued or retained under the provisions of Article 33 (Seniority), or severance/interruption of employment of one (1) month or less.
 - (ii) For a Regular Transferred Employee, "continuous service" and "continuous employment" shall also mean the uninterrupted employment as a regular employee with YG up to the Effective Date, and includes:
 - 1. the service of a laid-off employee rehired within a period of one (1) year during that employee's service with YG; and
 - 2. the service of an employee with the Public Service of Canada whose position was transferred from the Public Service of Canada to YG.
 - (iii) For a Casual Transferred Employee, "continuous service" and "continuous employment" shall also mean the uninterrupted employment as an auxiliary employee since January 3, 1986 with YG up to the Effective Date, and includes the service of an employee with the Public Service of Canada whose position was transferred from the Public Service of Canada to YG.
- 3. <u>Special leave</u> (Articles 15 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Articles 15.01, 15.02 and 15.03 with the following provisions:

- SL.01 (a) A Regular Transferred Employee, other than an employee who is on retiring leave, shall be credited with six (6) days special leave credits upon commencement of their first year of service with YG and upon April 1st of each continuous year of services thereafter up to a maximum of thirty (30) days.
 - (b) Notwithstanding the above, a multiple of less than six (6) days may be credited to a Regular Transferred Employee where such lesser multiple will be necessary to either bring to the maximum or maintain the maximum credit of thirty (30) days.
- SL.02 Special Leave shall be granted up to the maximum credit of thirty (30) days and used for the following purposes:

- 1) Upon bereavement (and within 13 months of the death), or imminent bereavement, of an immediate family member (defined below) and, within a period of twenty-four (24) months from the date of the death, for the purpose of attending a potlatch related to the death.
 - (a) Immediate family is defined as mother, father, sister, brother (or alternately stepfather, stepmother, or foster parent), spouse, son, daughter, stepchild or ward of the regular employee, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, grandparent and grandchild, and any relative permanently residing in the regular employee's household or with whom the regular employee permanently resides.
- 2) When an employee is required to care for their sick dependant(s) or a sick person permanently residing in their place of residence, or a sick mother or father or spouse.
- 3) After the completion of one year's continuous employment, and with at least five (5) days notice to the Employer, on the occasion of the employee's marriage.
- 4) For medical, dental, optometrist, chiropractor or counselling services, when it is not possible for the employee to arrange such appointments outside their normal hours of work.
- 5) When an employee is required to travel outside of Watson Lake for a medical, dental, optometrist or chiropractor appointments, and when it is not possible for the employee to seek treatment or an appointment in Watson Lake or the employee has been referred by a duly qualified medical practitioner (including Community Nurse Practitioner), to a medical facility outside of Watson Lake.
- 6) Leave on the birth of the employee's child where the employee is not accessing maternity or paternity leave at the same time.
- 7) Leave, to be taken within thirty (30) days of the adoption, on the adoption of a child by the employee where the employee is not taking adoption leave at the same time.
- 8) To allow the employee to engage in emergency volunteer services or training related thereto. An employee who is granted special leave with pay pursuant to this clause shall remit to the Employer any monies paid to them arising from the performance of the emergency volunteer service. The amount that the regular employee is required to remit to the Employer shall not exceed the amount of pay that the employee received from the Employer during the leave. In such circumstances, the employee shall have their special leave bank re-credited with credits that are equivalent to the amount remitted to the Employer.
- 9) When a qualified physician or specialist certifies that an employee's child, up to and including the age of eleven (11), or an older child who is wholly

dependent on the employee for support by reason of mental or physical infirmity, cannot attend day-care or school in order to avoid the potential of being exposed to an infectious disease.

- 10) When an employee's dependant(s) require assistance to travel to Whitehorse or a facility outside the Yukon to seek emergency medical or dental treatment or to visit a non-resident medical specialist, and if it is not possible for the employee's dependant(s) to seek treatment or an appointment in Watson Lake.
- 11) To non-apprentice regular employees writing Journeyman Certificate Examination related to the classification of their position
- 12) Subject to operational requirements, for the purpose of attending interviews regarding a dependant's education.
- 13) Other times when the employee is prevented from reporting for duty because of circumstances not directly attributable to the employee.
- 14) To accompany a dependant child under the age of eighteen (18), or older if dependent by reason of mental infirmity, to a proceeding outlined in Article 18.03(a)(ii) of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement, provided the dependent child is required to attend by subpoena or summons.
- SL.03 The Regular Transferred Employee shall provide necessary proof of the need for or the utilization of leave under this Article, excluding leave pursuant to paragraphs (1), (2), (3), (9), (10) and (12), at the request of the Employer.
- SL.04 When a Regular Transferred Employee has insufficient credits to permit the granting of special leave within the meaning of this Article, leave up to a maximum of five (5) days may, at the discretion of the Employer, be granted, subject to the deduction of such advance leave from any Special Leave credits subsequently earned.
- 4. <u>Maternity Leave</u> (Article 17 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

The following additional provision shall apply to the Transferred Employee:

- ML.01 (a) A Regular Transferred Employee who has been an employee continuously for one (1) year prior to the termination of her pregnancy, and who is granted maternity leave, may, prior to receiving any payment from the Employer of the maternity leave allowance under Article 17.08, elect to receive the cash payment as follows:
 - a cash payment equivalent to the allowance the employee will receive in maternity benefits for two (2) weeks from the Employment Insurance Commission; or
 - (ii) in the case of an employee not entitled to the Employment Insurance benefit referred to in (i) above, an equivalent cash payment.

- (b) If the Regular Transferred Employee makes such an election, she shall not be entitled to be paid any maternity leave allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefit Plan set out in Article 17.08.
- (c) Where a Regular Transferred Employee is paid the cash payment provided under (a) above, and the employee terminates her employment without returning from maternity leave, or terminates her employment within six (6) months of her return from maternity leave, she shall not be entitled to the cash payment, and if it has been paid, it shall be recoverable by the Employer.
- ML.02 (a) A Casual Transferred Employee who has been an employee continuously for one
 (1) year prior to the termination of her pregnancy, and who is granted maternity leave, shall be entitled to:
 - a cash payment equivalent to the allowance the employee will receive in maternity benefits for two (2) weeks from the Employment Insurance Commission; or
 - (ii) in the case of an employee not entitled to the Employment Insurance benefit referred to in (i) above, an equivalent cash payment.
 - (b) Where any Casual Transferred Employee is paid the cash payment provided under (a) above, and the employee terminates her employment without returning from maternity leave, she shall not be entitled to the cash payment, and if it has been paid, it shall be recoverable by the Employer.
- 5. <u>Severance</u> (Article 20 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace all of Article 20 with the following provisions:

- SV.01 Lay-off of a Regular Transferred Employee
 - (a) A Regular Transferred Employee who has completed one (1) year or more of continuous employment and who is laid off is entitled to be paid severance pay at the time of lay-off.
 - (b) In the case of a Regular Transferred Employee who is laid off for the first time, the amount of severance pay shall be two (2) weeks pay for the first and one (1) weeks pay for each succeeding complete year of employment, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this clause shall not exceed thirty (30) weeks pay.
 - (c) In the case of a Regular Transferred Employee who is laid off for a second or subsequent time, the amount of severance pay shall be one (1) weeks pay for each completed year of continuous employment, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this clause shall not exceed twenty-nine (29) weeks pay.
 - (d) In no case shall the total amount of severance pay exceed thirty (30) weeks pay, regardless of the number of times a Regular Transferred Employee is laid off.

SV.02 Resignation of a Regular Transferred Employee

Subject to Clause SV.03, a Regular Transferred Employee who has completed five (5) or more years of continuous employment is entitled to be paid on resignation from the Employer severance pay equal to the amount obtained by multiplying one-half (1/2) of their weekly rate of pay on resignation by the number of completed years of their continuous employment to a maximum of twenty-eight (28) weeks, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.

SV.03 Retirement of a Regular Transferred Employee

On termination of employment, except for termination for just cause, a Regular Transferred Employee who is entitled to an immediate annuity or an immediate annual allowance under the Public Service Superannuation Act and/or the Employer's Pension Plan, shall be paid severance pay equal to the product obtained by multiplying their weekly rate of pay on termination of employment by the number of completed years of continuous employment less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.

- SV.04 Notwithstanding the above provisions, a full-time Regular Transferred Employee who takes a part-time position within two (2) years of their retirement date shall receive full-time severance on retirement for that period.
- SV.05 Permanent Release of a Casual Transferred Employee Inactivity
 - (a) A Casual Transferred Employee who has worked 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment and who is permanently released (due to having not actively worked for the Employer in their casual position for a period of twelve (12) months) is entitled to be paid severance pay at the time of permanent release.
 - (b) In the case of a Casual Temporary Employee who is permanently released (due to having not actively worked for the Employer in their casual position for a period of twelve (12) months) for the first time, the amount of severance pay shall be eight (8) days pay for the first, and four (4) days pay for each succeeding, completed 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this clause shall not exceed one hundred and twenty (120) days pay.
 - (c) In the case of a Casual Transferred Employee who is permanently released (due to having not actively worked for the Employer in their casual position for a period of twelve (12) months) for a second or subsequent time, the amount of severance pay shall be four (4) days pay for each completed 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer, but the total amount of severance pay which may be paid under this clause shall not exceed one hundred and sixteen (116) days pay.

- (d) In no case shall the total amount of severance pay exceed one hundred and twenty (120) days pay, regardless of the number of times a Casual Transferred Employee is permanently released.
- SV.06 Resignation of a Casual Transferred Employee

Subject to clause SV.07, a Casual Employee who has worked 9750 or more regular hours of work of continuous employment is entitled to be paid on resignation from the Employer severance pay equal to two (2) days pay for each completed 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment to a maximum of fifty-six (56) days pay, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.

SV.07 Retirement of a Casual Transferred Employee

On termination of employment, except for termination for just cause, a Casual Transferred Employee who is entitled to an immediate annuity or an immediate annual allowance under the Public Service Superannuation Act and/or the Employer's Pension Plan shall be paid severance pay equal to four (4) days pay for each completed 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment, less any period in respect of which they were granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.

6. Hours of Work (Article 21 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

The following additional provisions shall apply to the specified Regular Transferred Employees:

- HW.01 (a) Hours of work at the WLH for Regular Part-Time Transferred Cooks and Custodians/Housekeepers shall be scheduled so that employees work seven and one-half (7 1/2) consecutive hours per day, on Saturdays, Sundays and designated holidays as identified in Article 14.01(a), exclusive of a paid meal period of one-half (1/2) hour.
 - (b) For the purposes of vacation, long service, and special and sick leave accruals, Regular Transferred Employees who receive pay for at least seven (7) shifts in a calendar month shall earn leave in the same proportions as outlined in Articles 18.06, 18.07(a), 15.01(a) (as replaced by Clause SL.01(a) in item #3 of this Addendum) and 16.01(a) of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement respectively; however, a day for the purposes of calculating earned leave credits or paying designated paid holidays as per Article 14.01(a) shall be considered to be seven and one-half (7 ½) hours.
- HW.02 Replace Article 21.03 with the following only for those Transferred Employees whose hours of work at the Watson Lake Hospital, prior to the Effective Date, were scheduled pursuant to Clause 15.02(1)(a) and Appendix "A" of the YG/PSAC Collective Agreement:

The work week shall be forty (40) hours exclusive of meal periods, comprising five (5) days of eight (8) consecutive hours each, Monday through Friday.

- HW.03 Unless otherwise mutually agreed to by PSAC, the Employer shall retain the schedule of hours of work referred to in Clauses HW.01(a) and HW.02 above for a period of at least one year from the Effective Date. Thereafter, the Employer may provide PSAC with ninety (90) days written notice of its desire to revise the schedule of hours of work referred to in Clauses HW.01(a) and HW.02 above. During this ninety (90) day notice period, the Employer will consult with PSAC in regard to the Employer's desire to revise the schedule of hours of work. If following consultation the Parties are unable to reach mutual agreement on changes to the schedule of hours of work, such dispute shall be the subject of Interest Arbitration.
- 7. <u>Salary Payable for an Acting Incumbent</u> (Article 22.08 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

In Clauses 23.08(a)(i) and (ii), revise the references from "four percent (4%)" to "five percent (5%)" in regard to a Transferred Employee who is required to perform the duties of a position having a higher maximum salary than the maximum salary applicable to their present position.

8. <u>Stand-By</u> (Articles 25.01 – 25.04 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Articles 25.01 – 25.04 with the following provisions for Regular Transferred Employees only:

- SB.01 Where the Employer requires a Regular Transferred Employee to be available on stand-by during off-duty hours, the employee shall be entitled to a stand-by payment equivalent to two (2) hours of their regular straight time hourly rate for each eight (8) consecutive hours, or portion thereof, that they are on stand-by.
- SB.02 A Regular Transferred Employee designated by letter or by list for stand-by shall be available during their period of stand-by at a known telephone number and be available to return for duty as quickly as possible if called. When designating Regular Transferred Employees for stand-by, the Employer will endeavor to provide for the equitable distribution of stand-by duties.
- SB.03 No stand-by payment shall be granted if a Regular Transferred Employee is unable to report for duty when required.
- SB.04 A Regular Transferred Employee on stand-by required to report for work shall be paid, in addition to the stand-by pay, the greater of:
 - (a) the applicable overtime rate for the time worked; or
 - (b) the minimum of four (4) hours pay at the straight time rate, except that this minimum shall only apply once during a stand-by period;
 - (c) Where, during any eight (8) consecutive hours of stand-by, a Regular Transferred Employee is required to report to work on more than one (1) occasion and has already utilized option (.04)(b) above, the employee shall be paid for hours worked the greater of:

- (i) the applicable overtime rate for the time worked; or
- (ii) a minimum of one (1) hour at the applicable overtime rate.
- SB.05 Notwithstanding Clause SB.01 above, where the Regular Transferred Employee receives a call and can accomplish the work by telephone without returning to the workplace, the employee shall be compensated at the applicable overtime rate rounded up to the nearest 15 minute period.
- SB.06 When a regular Transferred Employee is called back to work, and is not on stand-by, such Employee shall be compensated for the call-back under Article 25.05 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement
- 9. <u>Reporting Pay for Casuals</u> (Article 25.06 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

The following additional provisions shall apply to Casual Transferred Employees:

- RP.01 (a) A Casual Transferred Employee who reports for a work assignment at the call of the Employer shall be paid for all hours worked, with the following minimum entitlements:
 - (i) if the Employee is advised by the Employer that their scheduled work day will be for a duration of four (4) hours or more – a minimum of four (4) hours pay at the employee's straight time rate; or
 - (ii) if the Employee is advised by the Employer that their scheduled work day will be for a duration of less than four (4) hours – a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the employee's straight time rate.
 - (b) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) above, a Casual Transferred Employee who reports for an emergency work assignment at the call of the Employer shall be paid for all hours worked, with a minimum entitlement of four (4) hours pay at the employee's straight time rate.
- 10. <u>Seniority</u> (Article 33 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

It is agreed that the seniority of the Transferred Employees shall be dovetailed with the seniority of the existing YHC employees represented by PSAC-YHC based on each employee's respective length of continuous employment with the Employer as of the Effective Date. For this purpose, the seniority of the Transferred Employees as of the Effective Date shall be calculated based upon the definition of "continuous employment" set out in Item #2 of this Addendum.

11. <u>Salary Increments Over Time for Casual Transferred Employees</u> (Article 46.10 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Article 46.10 with the following for Casual Transferred Employees:

- (i) after accruing one thousand, nine hundred and fifty six (1956) paid straight time hours or after the expiry of twenty-four (24) months of continuous employment from the Effective Date, whichever occurs the earliest, and
- (ii) after each 1956 paid straight time hours or after the expiry of 24 month of continuous employment from the date of entitlement of the previous salary increment whichever occurs the earliest.

Accrual of such hours will include assignments in cumulative term and casual position in each similar or like job provided there is not a break in service of over six (6) months.

12. <u>Vacation Leave for Casual Transferred Employees</u> (Article 46.11 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Article 46.11 with the following provision in regard to the vacation entitlement of Casual Transferred Employees:

- VL.01 (a) All Casual Transferred Employees shall receive vacation pay at the rate of eight percent (8%) of regular salary in lieu of vacation leave credits.
 - (b) In the fourth (4th) year of continuous service, a Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to receive vacation pay at the rate of ten percent (10%) of regular salary in lieu of vacation leave credits.
 - (c) In the fifteenth (15th) year of continuous service, a Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to receive vacation pay at the rate of twelve percent (12%) of regular salary in lieu of vacation credits.
 - (d) In the twenty-sixth (26th) year of continuous service, a Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to receive vacation pay at the rate of fourteen percent (14%) of regular salary in lieu of vacation credits.
 - (e) "Regular salary" means the Casual Transferred Employee's base pay paid to them by the Employer, exclusive of premium payments overtime and any other allowances or payments.
- VL.02 Casual Transferred Employees shall be provided their vacation pay entitlement on a biweekly basis.

VL.03 (a) As of April 1st of each year, a Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to the following leave of absence without pay for vacation purposed to be taken during the fiscal year:

| Years of Continuous Service as of April 1st | Weeks of Leave of Absence |
|--|------------------------------|
| In the first (1 st) and subsequent years | four (4) weeks |
| In the fourth (4 th) and subsequent years | five (5) weeks |
| In the fifteenth (15 th) and subsequent years | six (6) weeks |
| In the twenty-sixth (26 th) and subsequent years | seven (7) weeks |

- (b) Subject to the operational requirements of the Employer, a Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to take the leave of absence under paragraph (a) above after providing at least thirty (30) days advance notice in writing to their Supervisor.
- (c) The Employer shall not attempt to call the Casual Transferred Employee to accept a work assignment during the period that the employee is on their leave of absence without pay for vacation purposes.

VL.04 Long Service Vacation Leave Benefits

- (a) On the date a Casual Transferred Employee completes the qualifying period of continuous service as set out in paragraph (b) below, they shall be entitled to receive an additional payment of vacation pay at the rate of two percent (2%) of the regular salary paid to the employee by the Employer during the previous calendar year.
- (b) <u>Qualifying Periods of Continuous Services</u>

A Casual Transferred Employee shall be entitled to receive the additional payment of vacation pay as set out in paragraph (a) above after:

- completion of five (5) years of continuous service;
- completion of ten (10) years of continuous service;
- completion of fifteen (15) years of continuous service;
- completion of twenty (20) years of continuous service;
- completion of twenty-five (25) years of continuous service; and
- completion of thirty (30) years of continuous service.
- VL.05 On permanent release, a Casual Transferred Employee or their Estate shall be paid for any vacation pay outstanding.

13. Casual Premium Payment (Article 46.14 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

Replace Article 46.14 with the following provisions in regard to the premium payment to Casual Transferred Employees:

- (a) A Casual Transferred Employee shall be paid one dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per regular hour worked in lieu of all health and welfare benefits and leave entitlements otherwise provided to other employees.
- (b) Casual Transferred Employees shall be provided their outstanding premium payment under paragraph (a) above at the following times:
 - Earned as of the last completed pay period before March 31 and September 30 of each year. (Every reasonable effort will be made by the Employer to provide the premium on the second scheduled pay day after March 31 and September 30 respectively.)
 - (ii) At the time of the permanent release of the Casual Transferred Employee

14. Casual Employees (Article 46 of the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement)

The following additional provisions shall apply to the Casual Transferred Employees:

In the event a Casual Transferred Employee is appointed to a term position in the same department as their Casual Transferred Employee position for a term between six (6) and twelve (12) months without any break in continuous service, the employee shall not be required to resign their Casual Transferred Employee position. At the conclusion of the term appointment, the employee shall be entitled to return to their Casual Transferred position, and any vacation, long service vacation, compensatory leave, sick leave, special leave and/or travel bonus credits earned but unused during the term employment shall be paid out to the employee on completion of the term appointment at the employee's hourly rate of pay on expiry of the term position.

For clarity, hours worked during the period employed in the term position will not count toward any probationary period in the Casual Transferred Employee position.

If the Casual Transferred Employee is extended in their term employment beyond 12 months, the employee will be deemed to have resigned their Casual Transferred Employee position unless the Employer and PSAC agree otherwise prior to the extension.

15. Removal Expenses

The following provision shall apply to Regular Transferred Employees:

RE.01 The Employer will pay removal expenses (in accordance with YG's Policy on Removal Expenses on Initial Hire) for Regular Transferred Employees who are rejected on probation during their initial probationary period or extension of their initial probationary period or who are laid off provided:

- (i) The probationary employee initially received removal expenses from YG on hire:
- (ii) The probationary employee certifies their intention to leave Watson Lake;
- (iii) In case of an employee who is laid off, the employee certifies their intention to leave Watson Lake;
- (iv) The employee submits a claim for reasonable removal costs to the Employer;
- (v) The Employer will pay reasonable removal costs for a distance not greater than from the employee's original point of hire to Watson Lake

16. Community Allowance

The following provisions shall apply to the Transferred Employees:

- CA.01 (a) A Transferred Employee shall receive an annual Watson Lake Community Allowance in the amount which is in effect in the Collective Agreement between YG and PSAC as of the Effective Date.
 - (b) The Community Allowance shall be pro-rated for Regular Part-Time Transferred Employees.
 - (c) The outstanding Community Allowance shall be paid to a Casual Transferred Employee on a pro-rata basis calculated by dividing the total number of regular hours worked by the employee during the periods from April 1 to September 30 and from October 1 to March 31 (or the appropriate portion thereof if Clause CA.02 (b) (ii) below is applicable) by the total number of regular working hours in the same respective periods which would be required to be worked by a full-time employee in the same classification.
- CA.02 (a) The Community Allowance shall be paid to Regular Full-Time and Regular Part-Time Transferred Employees on a bi-weekly basis.
 - (b) Casual Transferred Employees shall be provided their outstanding Watson Lake Community Allowance at the following times:
 - Earned as of the last completed pay period before March 31 and September 30 of each year. (Every reasonable effort will be made by the Employer to provide the allowance on the second scheduled pay day after March 31 and September 30 respectively.)
 - (ii) At the time of the permanent release of the Casual Transferred Employee.
- CA.03 The above provisions do not apply to a Transferred Employee who is in receipt of free room and board.

17. Cash Gratuity

The following provisions shall apply to the Transferred Employees:

- CG.01 Regardless of any other benefits payable, if a Regular Transferred Employee dies, there shall be paid to their spouse, or to such other person as the Employer determines, an amount equal to the product obtained by multiplying their weekly rate of pay at the time of death by the number of completed years of their continuous employment to a maximum of thirty (30) weeks, less any period in respect of which the employee was granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.
- CG.02 Regardless of any other benefits payable, if a Casual Transferred Employee dies, there shall be paid to their spouse, or to such other person as the Employer determines, an amount equal to four (4) days pay for each completed 1950 regular hours of work of continuous employment to a maximum of one hundred and twenty (120) days pay, less any period in respect of which the employee was granted severance pay by YG prior to the Effective Date and/or by the Employer.

18. Travel Bonus

The following provisions shall apply to Regular Transferred Employees:

- TB.01 (a) All Regular Transferred Employees in Watson Lake shall be entitled to earn two (2) days Travel Bonus Credits on a quarterly (3 month) basis.
 - (b) A Regular Transferred Employee who works one (1) working day in the quarter shall be granted credits as in (a) above.
 - (c) Subject to operational requirements, a Regular Transferred Employee shall be granted their earned Travel Bonus Credits by completing the appropriate Leave Request Form.
 - (d) Travel Bonus Credits shall not be carried over from one fiscal year to another. However, Travel Bonus Credits may be accumulated during the fiscal year and any earned but unused Travel Bonus Credits at the end of the fiscal year shall be paid to the Regular Transferred Employee by the Employer during the first pay period in May.
 - (e) Regular Transferred Employees are encouraged to take Travel Bonus Credits during the winter months.
- TB.02 A Regular Part –Time Transferred Employee shall be entitled to earn the Travel Bonus Credits referred to in Clause TB.01 (a) in proportion to the average number of regular hours worked per week in relation to a full-time employee in the same classification.
- TB.03 (a) All Regular Transferred Employees in Watson Lake shall be entitled to submit a claim once per fiscal year equivalent to the cost of one (1) road trip to Whitehorse at the mileage rate paid to an employee in accordance with the Employer's current Travel Policy.

(b) "Current" means the mileage rate in effect on the date the Regular Transferred Employee submits their claim, and the "road trip" shall be based on the official road mileage distance from Watson Lake to Whitehorse and return.

19. Change in Employment Status

The following provisions shall apply to the Transferred Employees:

- ES.01 In the Event that a Casual Transferred Employee is appointed to a regular position in the PSAC-YHC bargaining unit without any break their continuous employment with the Employer, then the employee shall be entitled to be credited with:
 - (i) their length of continuous employment with the Employer as a Casual Transferred Employee; and
 - (ii) any applicable accrued, unused and unpaid credits which they may have earned as a Casual Transferred Employee.
- ES.02 In the event that a Regular Transferred Employee is appointed to a casual position in the PSAC-YHC bargaining unit without any break in their continuous employment with the Employer, then the employee shall be entitled to be credited with:
 - (i) their length of continuous employment with the Employer as a Regular Transferred Employee; and
 - (ii) any applicable accrued, unused and unpaid credits which they may have earned as a Regular Transferred Employee.

20. Salary Placement

The following provisions shall apply to the Transferred Employees:

- SP.01 (a) Any Transferred Employee whose salary for their position under the YG/PSAC Collective Agreement is as of the Effective Date below the minimum of the salary range for their position with YHC will be placed at the minimum of the salary range under the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.
 - (b) Any Transferred Employee whose salary for their position under the YG/PSAC Collective Agreement is as of the Effective Date within the salary range for their position with YHC will be placed at their current salary within the salary range under the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.
 - (c) Any Transferred Employee whose salary for their position under the YG/PSAC Collective Agreement is as of the Effective Date greater than the maximum of the salary range for their position with YHC will maintain their greater salary upon commencement of employment with YHC on the Effective Date. The Transferred Employee shall thereafter be entitled to receive any increase(s) to their salary

equivalent to the amount of the increase to the maximum of the salary range for their position with YHC as may be negotiated between YHC and PSAC.

21. The Period during which the Terms and Conditions in this Addendum will be Maintained

- (a) Subject to paragraph (e) below, Transferred Employees shall maintain the applicable terms and conditions in the following Items in this Addendum for the period of time they remain continuously employed in the same position and status at the WLH as the Transferred Employee held upon the commencement of employment with YHC on the Effective Date:
 - (i) Item #20 (Salary Placement Paragraph #SP.01(c))
- (b) Subject to paragraph (e) below, Transferred Employees shall maintain the applicable terms and conditions in the following Items in this Addendum for the period of time they remain continuously employed with YHC at the Watson Lake Hospital from the Effective Date on:
 - (i) Item #3 (Special Leave)
 - (ii) Item #4 (Maternity Leave)
 - (iii) Item #7 (Salary Payable for an Acting Incumbent)
 - (iv) Item #8 (Stand-By)
 - (v) Item #9 (Reporting Pay for Casuals)
 - (vi) Item #11 (Salary Increments Over Time for Casual Transferred Employees)
 - (vii) Item #12 (Vacation Leave for Casual Transferred Employees)
 - (viii) Item #13 (Casual Premium Payment)
 - (ix) Item #14 (Casual Employees)
 - (x) Item #15 (Removal Expenses)
 - (xi) Item #16 (Community Allowance)
 - (xii) Item #18 (Travel Bonus)
- (c) Subject to paragraph (e) below, Transferred Employees shall maintain the applicable terms and conditions in the following Items in the Addendum for the period of time they remain continuously employed with YHC from the Effective Date on:
 - (i) Item #2 (Definition of "Continuous Service" and "Continuous Employment")
 - (ii) Item #5 (Severance)
 - (iii) Item #17 (Cash Gratuity)
 - (iv) Item #19 (Change in Employment Status)
- (d) YHC shall not require a Transferred Employee, without their consent, to transfer to another position, status or location with YHC.

(e) A term or condition set out in any of the Items listed in paragraphs (a), (b) or (c) above will no longer be maintained for the Transferred Employees in the event that YHC and PSAC negotiate provisions in their Collective Agreement which meet or exceed the applicable term or condition.

22. Dispute Resolution

Any difference between YHC. PSAC and/or one or more Transferred Employees, concerning the interpretation, application, administration or alleged contravention of any provision in this Addendum, will be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures contained in the YHC/PSAC Collective Agreement.

YUKON HOSPITAL CORPORATION

an.

Feb 7/2010

Date

THE PUBLIC SERVICE ALLIANCE OF CANADA

Jannary 20,2010

Date